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HOMEOWNERS’ INSURANCE DISCRIMINATION

WEDNESDAY, MAY 11, 1994

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING, AND URBAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.
The Committee met at 10:05 a.m., in room SD-538 of the Dirk-
sen Senate Office Building, Senator Donald W. Riegle, Jr. (Chair-
man of the Committee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN DONALD W. RIEGLE, JR.

The CHAIRMAN. The Committee will come to order.

Let me welcome all those in attendance this morning and invite
those standing to find seats. We're pleased to have everyone here
today. We're anticipating two of our colleagues from the House of
Representatives coming to make statements this morning. We'll ac-
commodate them—I see Congresswoman Cardiss Collins arriving.
P'd like to invite her to come on up to the table and be seated. I
know our colleague, Joe Kennedy, is also coming over this morning
and will be here shortly.

I'm going to make a brief opening statement and call on Senator
Feingold, who has asked for the opportunity to make a presen-
tation to the Committee. We’re delighted that he is here and sitting
in with us, and I’'ve invited him to sit up here with the Members
this morning.

After we %ave gotten started with the background information,
I'm going to call on our collea%;xe from the House, Congresswoman
Collins, who I'm delighted is here today, and T'll say more about
that just shortly.

This morning, the Committee will consider whether homeowners’
insurance is as available, affordable, and accessible to all Ameri-
cans as it should be, and most particularly those living in urban
neighborhoods.

We're going to consider not only if insurance companies are re-
fusing to sell in certain areas, but if they are also charging more
for insurance coverage or offering restricted insurance coverage
without justification.

This Committee has considered claims of what is commonly re-
ferred to as redlining, screening people out for credit or other kinds
of financial services, and we've done that on several occasions.

In fact, we have included provisions in virtually every bill that
the Committee has passed during my 6 years as Chairman to en-
sure as a matter of law and legal right that credit is available to
all communities.

1
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The Committee included provisions in the Financial Institutions
Reform, Recovery, and Enforcement Act, known as FIRREA, and
amended the Home Mortgage Disclosure Act to address the prob-
lems of mortgage discrimination. We amended the Equal Credit
Opportunity Act to require regulators to notify the Justice Depart-
ment about instances of lending discrimination,

We have also held hearings to make sure that fair lending laws
are being enforced aggressively and effectively. Since lenders re-
quire their borrowers to secure property insurance, eliminating
homeowners’ insurance discrimination is a logical and necessary
progression of the Committee’s efforts to ensure that there is an
adequate and fair flow of capital into distressed communities and
that there, in fact, be fair access to financial services by all citi-
Zens.

In 1968, the Fair Housing Act banned redlining and housing dis-
crimination. The Federal courts have also made it clear that the
Fair Housing Act bans homeowners’ insurance discrimination. Nev-
ertheless, we still find many serious and terribly troubling exam-
ples of discrimination fully 26 years after Lyndon Johnson signed
that piece of legislation, and 1 remember it well becaunse 1 was
there as a new Member of Congress at the White House at that
bill-signing.

One insured drew a line around the entire city of St. Louis, Mis.
souri, and labeled it “ineligible property.”

In Milwaukee—Senator Kennedy? Congressman Kennedy, why
don’t you just come right on up and take a seat beside Congress-
woman Collins?

In Milwaukee, a district sales manager was taped while criticiz-
ing other agents for writing too many policies for blacks and sug-
gesting ways to avoid writing policies for black Americans.

This Committee has also heard testimony about the tremendous
shortage of property insurance in Los Angeles. For example, Cali-
fornia’s Department of Insurance has reported that 61 percent of
the businesses damaged in the riots after the Rodney King verdict
were uninsured because coverage was too expensive or just not
available. An additional 4 percent said the agent they contacted
would not quote rates in their area.

In Georgia, and here in Washington, DC, insurance regulators
are investigating charges of insurance discrimination.

The State of Texas recently fined Allstate $850,000 for diserimi-
natory practices. The Ohio insurance department fined Farmers In-
surance for determining rates by zip codes instead of by municipal-
ity, which led to underpricing insurance in the suburbs.

Today, we will hear from a panel of experts in this field, includ-
ing Texas insurance commissioner, Robert Hunter; Lynn Schubert,
of the American Insurance Association; Wayne Tisdale, president of
the National Fair Housing Alliance, which I understand has some
discouraging, but nevertheless, important results to share with us
from a tester program; and Rail Yzaguirre, of the National Council
of La Raza.

They’ll be followed by Assistant Attorney General, Deval Patrick,
of the Justice Department and Assistant Secretary, Roberta
Achtenberg, of HUD, who will testify about the Administration’s
enforcement efforts in this area.
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I want to say that this is an abbreviated opening statement with
respect to the work of this Committee and the counterpart Commit-
tee in the House, upon which our colleagne serves,

Putting an end to discriminatory financial practices in this coun-
trg'l, in the banking system, in the insurance system, and in every
other way, are part of fulfilling the basic doctrine of this land.

The laws that have been written and signed into effect prohibit
many of the practices that are going on today and have been going
on for decades. We're determined to use every power at our com-
mand to bring that to an end.

It doesn’t mean anything to talk about using our normal capital
markets and free enterprise system to get resources into the entire
fabric of our land and into our distressed communities if there are
barriers that prevent that capital from flowing there.

If people can’t get mortgages or they can’t get home insurance
which enables them to get mortgages, the whole system starts to
just malfunction and die right on the spot. We can’t have that.
That’s not what America is about and the law says it shouldn’t be
that way and we're not going to tolerate those practices.

If we need stronger penalties with respect to enforcement and re-
medial action, then those are precisely, the steps that we’ll need to
take. This practice has to stop if we want to have ani/ hope of hav-
ing the kind of America that we speak about and hold out as a vi-
iv;ion and also that can work fairly and properly on a day-to-day

asis,

Senator Feingold, if I may, I think I'm going to call on our House
colleagues who have come across to let them make their opening
statements, After they have done so, I'm going to call on you as a
witness, in effect, before the Committee, and then other Members
of the Committee for opening statements.

Let me welcome my two colleagues.

I want to just say, Congresswoman Collins, you and I served to-
gether a good many years ago as seatmates on the Foreign Rela-
tions Committee in the House, the International Relations Commit-
tee. I remember that opportunity with special fondness. I'm a great
admirer of you and your record. I'm just delighted that you're here
to make a statement to the Committee this morning.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CONGRESSWOMAN CARDISS COL-
LINS, U.S. REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE 7TH
DISTRICT OF THE STATE OF ILLINOIS

Representative CoLLINS. Thank you very much. I remember
thoseudays as well and they’re certainly very fond memories for me,
equally.

Mr. Chairman, and Members of the Committee, I certainly ap-
preciate this opportunity to testify today on the very important
issue of insurance redlining.

Over the last year, the Energy and Commerce Subcommittee on
Commerce, Consumer Protection, and Competitiveness has exam-
ined redlining practices of insurance companies. At the Subcommit-
tee’s two hearings, we heard very disturbing reports about a vari-
ety of practices insurance companies use to deny access to insur-
ance to the residents of the urban areas.
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Some may say that insurance redlinintiis a thing of the past, but
the witnesses at our hearings testified that the practice continues,
in fact, flourishes. Some may say that redlining doesn’t exist or
they’re not sure it’s a problem.

I know it’s a problem. My constituents know it's a problem. Most
people living in urban areas know it’s a problem. For example,
those at the hearing cannot forget Selwyn Whitehead of the Eco-
nomic Empowerment Foundation, who testified about her experi-
ence in trying to get liability insurance for her telecommunications
consulting firm in the late 1980’s.

When she identified her firm as a woman-owned firm, of color,
in Qakland, California, she was turned away or quoted premiums
of $8,000 to $10,000 per year. When she called on behalf of her fic-
titious white male boss, a Mr, Selwyn Whitehead, the first guote
was for a mere $1,200.

The statistics speak for themselves. Illinois Public Action testi-
fied that there are 52 State Farm offices and 32 Allstate offices in
a predominantly white congressional district in Chicago. But, in
the Chicago portion of my district, according to Public Action, there
are only 6 State Farm offices and 2 Allstate offices outside the
downtown area.

I'd like to submit for the record the detailed study prepared by
Illinois Public Action called, “An Analysis of Zip Code Distribution
of State Farm and Allstate Agents and Policies in Chicago.”

ACORN testified that in Chicago, only 51.1 percent of occupied,
single-family units in low-income neighborhoods, and only 57.6 per-
cent in minority neighborhoods, were covered by any type of insur-
ance, compared to 90-percent coverage in high-income and 87.7 per-
cent coverage in white areas.

There is plenty of other evidence of redlining behavior by insur-
ance companies themselves, For example, the NAACP has a law-
suit pending against American Family Mutual Insurance Company.
That'’s the case where the sales manager was recorded as telling an
agent:

I think you write too many blacks. You gotta sell good, solid, premium-paying
white people.

The California Insurance Department recently entered into a
$500,000 settlement with the California Insurance Group after the
company was accused of redliming large areas of San Francisco.
Other witnesses today will provide still more evidence of redlining.

As a practical matter, access to property insurance 15 a necessity
for mortgage loans and is often essentiaf'f'or access to very small
business loans. Without access to affordable insurance, small busi-
nss_s%s in our urban areas cannot prosper, nor generate badly need-
ed jobs.

Similarly, access to affordable automobile insurance is often es-
sential for residents in the inner cities to keep or to hold their jobs.

My constituents still suffer daily the indignities of insurance red-
lining. They want to start seeing some relie%.rl

We, here in Washington, can argue about the perfect bill, but my
constituents want results. We can wait forever for State legislators
to pass the perfect bill, or even any bill, for that matter. But the
people in Chicago and other urban areas want results.
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We can argue about the perfect bill and let the clock keep ticking
away. Maybe we can even wait until next Contress, or the Con-
gress after that, in the hope of the perfect bill. But I feel the envi-
ronment for good legislation will not be any better next year and
will likely be worse, if anything. While we argue over the perfect
bill, the people back home don’t have any results.

I would urge this Committee to begin the process of fighting red-
hining by supporting appropriate legislation, and yield back the bal-
ance of my time, Mr. (? airman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. I very much appreciate
your coming over and testifying today. I think you state very pow-
erfully what this problem is and the need for us to do something
about fixing it.

Let me Sill-{ that if any of you need to leave for reasons of activi-
ties on the House side, feel free to do so at any time.

Let me also say to Congressman Joe Kennedy how much I appre-
ciate your bein iere and your leadership on our counterpart Com-
mittee in the House and in this area.

Your family has given great service to this country and here in
the Senate, your father and now your uncle are doing so. I have
the particuiar privilege of occupying the office, here in the Senate
Dirksen Building, that was your father’s office when he was here
ﬂs a Senator, and that has a very special meaning to me, as you

now.

We welcome you here. You come very much enveloped in that
family legacy of standing up on these civil rights, human rights,
and equity issues. And so, it's entirely appropriate that you come
to testify today on this issue where you've been giving very impor-
tant leadership.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN JOSEFPH P. KEN-
NEDY, II, U.S. REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE
8TH DISTRICT OF THE STATE OF MASSACHUSETTS

Representative KENNEDY. Senator, I very much appreciate your
welcoming remarks, most particularly because they come from you.

1, having served on the House Banking Committee now for close
to 8 years, have come to realize how difficult many of the issues
that you have focused on, particularly in your Chairmanship over
here, have been, and how divisive they can be, and how difficult
it 1s to gain any kind of consensus.

I look around this Committee room and see that there are some
similarities, though we finally did get a Republican to join us on
this issue. But the fact is, Senator, your leadership in taking on a
lot of special interests that surround banking and insurance issues
is something to be very much commended.

I think everybody is going to miss the leadership that you have
shown on this Committee, particularly those of us that struggle
with many of the same issues on the House side.

I want to really thank you and tell you that we're going to miss
you, but I'm sure you’ll find a way to keep your oar in the water
there, Senator.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Thank you. I assure you, I will.

Representative KENNEDY. I want to thank the other Members of
the Committee. I also want to pay particular thanks to Senator
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Feingold for the tremendous work that he’s doing on this issue. The
bill that he has filed here on the Senate side is, I think, one that
can really get to the heart of whether or not these kinds of prac-
tices can be documented in a fashion that will allow us to signifi-
cantly change the policies of the insurance industries in this coun-
try.
I.yA]I of us, particularly Members of this Committee, are very fa-
miliar with how the HMDA data on the banks have enabled us to
get very significant amounts of dollars by the banks to begin flow-
ing into inner-city neighborhoods and into neighberhoods of color
around this country.

The light of reality and the light of what is good for this country
will shed itself on this issue if, in fact, we get the data that Senator
Feingold is seeking.

I would urge the Members of this Committee to look closely at
his legislation and I hope that you would support it if it has an op-
portunity to come to the Senate Floor and in this Committee on the
way to the Floor.

I want to thank, obviously, all the others for your longstanding
commitment to ending inequality in this country, Senator Kerry,
Senator Campbell, and Senator D’Amato.

It’s fitting that you have decided to examine the serious problem
of insurance redlining in the property and casualty area. If any
issue deserves your principled leadership, it’s this one.

People are being denied reasonable insurance for reasons havin
nothing to do with risk factors, but having everything to do wit
their race, their wealth, and their neighborhood. We have in our
country a system of insurance that is separate and unequal. It is
wrong. It’s un-American. It must stop.

If you're an African-American, a Latino, an Asian, or a gay, then
Nationwide is not on your side. You're in slippery hands with All-
state. And, unlike a good neighbor, State Farm is not there. Let's
just look at some of the facts.

The California Insurance Group gave maps to agents which cov-
ered in yellow ink the African-American, Hispanic, and gay neigh-
borhoods of San Francisco. The company deemed those areas off
limits for the purposes of writing policies.

California’s insurance commissioner, John Garamendi, sued the
company for unlawful diserimination. Ultimately, he reached a
$500,000 settlement and won a commitment from the company to
increase its business in minority and gay communities by $3 to $4
million over the next 4 years.

As you will hear about later this morning, the National Fair
Housing Alliance is about to press charges against Allstate and Na-
tionwide for discrimination in four major cities, The findings used
in these cases established dramatic evidence of discrimination.

In Chicago, for instance, testers found evidence of discrimination
as cases were examined.

In Atlanta, where the eyes of the world will be focused in 2 years
from now during the Olympics, only 2 percent of Nationwide's 155
offices are located in or near a minority area.

In Wisconsin, where the Committee held a hearing earlier this
year, the NAACP has recently filed suit against the American Fam-
1ly Insurance Company, the State’s largest underwriter of home-
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owners insurance, for redlining minority areas of Milwaukee. One
of the company’s sales managers was caught on tape making the
following statement, and I quote:

Very honestly, I think you write to too many blacks. You've got to sell to good
meium— aying white people. Very honestly, black people will buy anything that
ooks good right now. But when it comes to pay for it next time, you're not going
to get your moncy out of them. The only way you're going to correct your perform-
ance is to get away from the blacks.

The agent who was the focus of those comments has been subse-
quently fired.

Mr. Chairman, I'm sure you've heard insurers tell you, as I have
that urban homeowners are adequately served by State-sanctioned
F.ALR. plans. In limited instances, tﬁat may be so. But F.ALR.
plans are far too often goor substitutes for private insurance. In-
stead of pooling truly high-risk homeowners, they have become
dumping grounds for everyone living in the city, including the peo-
ple who are good risks—the people who live in solid neighborhoods
who take care of their homes. F.AI.R. plans require people to pay
more in premiums for less coverage.

A recent study by the community group, ACORN, shows that
urban and minority consumers are paying as much as 270 percent
more for F.ALR. plans than they pay for the equivalent in private
ir}sur;nce coverage. F ALR. plans aren’t fair. They are simply a
rip-off.

You've probably also heard insurers say that they can’t insure
urban residents because losses are too high. Again, the evidence
suggests that this is simply a flimgy excuse. Missouri’s insurance
commissioner analyzed 12 years’ worth of data collected on white
and black areas of St. Louis and Kansas City. The numbers show
that residents of low-income black areas pay more for homeowners’
insurance and get less coverage than whites of the same income,
even though their losses are less than those of whites.

All in all, Mr. Chairman, the record suggests a nationwide pat-
tern of discrimination by insurers with respect to urban and minor-
ity consumers. Although HUD and the Justice Department have
begun to seriously examine the practices of the insurance industry,
more needs to be done.

As the GAO recently reported to you, we need more information
about who is getting insurance and not and why. I believe that we
need information to be as detailed as possible, including census
tract, race, gender, and loss data. Such information will help us
shine a light on an industry practice and expose the truth about
redlining once and for all.

Those who have nothing to hide will have nothing to fear. Others
who receive much needed prodding will get that to correct the inde-
fensible practices that they pursue.

Some of us may differ about how to best address the issue of in-
surance redlining, but I believe that most of us agree that there is
a serious problem and we must get working to resolve it.

The Home Mortgage Disclosure Act and other laws have helped
us eliminate discrimination in the banking industry. Now it’s time
to expand the fight for fairness into the insurance industry as well.

In closing, let me thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for having me
here this morning. I'd be happy to answer any questions that you
might have, but I'd just urge all of the Members of the Committee
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to please try to move on this issue. It’s wrong. I think we can do
something about helping people that are denied access to an impor-
tant industry in this country.

Than you very much, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me just say, in response to your specific sug-

estion, Senator Feingold has prepared a bill which he’s going to
siscuss here momentarily. I intend to work with him to either join
an effort with his bill, perhaps with some modifications, or produce
a bill of our own within this Committee, which might then be com-
bined with his bill, but we're going to move ahead on this.

Representative KENNEDY. Teriffic.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me just say two other things of a personal
sort, if I may. I'll be brief about it.

I remember back in 1967, when your mother, Ethel Kennedy,
came to my office. I was a young freshman Member of Congress,
a Republican at that time, and she was there with some other ac-
tivists because she was distressed that there were not enough pub-
lic swimming facilities in the District of Columbia for the children
and the young people here in the District at that time.

We've had patterns of deprivation of that sort here and other
places for a long, long time. She felt so strongly about it that she
came to lobby on that effort.

I happened to be assigned, Congresswoman Collins, at that time
to the D.C. Appropriations Subcommittee, which was not exactly
seen as one of the choice assignments in the House, but it was an
interesting place. As a matter of fact, it gave me the chance to get
involved in that issue and we were able to do something about it,
and a lot of progress was made. )

That family commitment was not just on your father’s side. I can
assure you, from first-hand testimony, it was your mother as well.

Representative KENNEDY. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN, I want to say something else because we’re in a
period .of time when there’s a lot of hostile sharpshooting toward
people in public office and, unfortunately, as part of the media be-
comes an entertainment business as much as the news business, it
seems like that mushrooms.

I was struck, as you were speaking, by just the family history
here. Your Uncle Joe, losing his life in uniform to this country,
your Uncle Jack Kennedy to an assassin’s bullet, and your father
to an assassin’s bullet. The fact that you've picked up the flag and
carried it ahead on behalf of your family commitment to public
service in such a distinguished way, that your Uncle Ted Kennedy
is leading the effort here in the Senate, as he has for years and
years and years on health care reform—a tremendous example of
a commitment of life and heart and soul to the pressing issues of
our country and to other citizens within our country.

I think if we need to maybe think a bit and restore ourselves
about examples of things that are right and good and decent about
our system and the people who commit themselves to public serv-
ice, we don’t really have to look any further than your family or
your appearance here today on this issue.

It’s just something I wanted to say and I appreciate it. 1 appre-
ciate that effort by everyone who—I met your brother Michael the
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other day, who I know is involved also as a campaign manager this
year, apparently, up in Massachusetts.

Representative KENNEDY. Hopefully, he won’t be having to work
too hard.

The CHAIRMAN, I don’t know. He looked to be working pretty
hard the day I saw him.

In any event, it’s a very special part of the exampie, I think, that
is being set in the country and we don’t talk enough about it. We
ouﬁl‘;t to talk more about it.

presentative KENNEDY. It's a little embarrassing to talk about
it in that respect. All I can say is thank you very, very much for
those remarks.

I think that the only thing that Teddy mi%ht have disagreed with
was when you initially introduced me as “Senator” Kennedy. He
probably would have taken great offense to that.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, maybe some day. 1 may have been a little
ahead of myself on that one.

[Laughter.]

Senator Feingold, I've asked you to sit up here with the Commit-
tee today, rather than to sit as a witness, although youre now
going to speak as a witness on behalf of your bill. We're delighted
to have you here. With the support and permission of Senator
D’Amato, I'm going to call on you now and then we'll go to the
statements of other Members at that point.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR RUSSELL D. FEINGOLD

Senator FEINGoOLD. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. [
thank the Ranking Member, I thank you for the courtesy of allow-
in% me to sit up here, for the chance to testify, and especialclly for
holding this hearing on the problem of discrimination in the deter-
mination of who has access to affordable, high-quality homeowners’
insurance in America.

I'd also like to thank you, as Representative Kennedy did, for

our past leadership and continued efforts through community
ganking and reinvestment legislation to expand financial services
to individuals and communities that have been bypassed in the
past by the private market.

As Representative Kennedy said, on these and other issues, your
leadership will be sorely missed. I'm only sorry that I only had the
chance to work with you, here in the Senate, for 2 years, but I was
well aware, as Chairman of Wisconsin’s State Senate Banking
Committee for 10 years, of your fine work.

I also want to tf‘;ank both Representative Collins and Represent-
ative Kennedy for, of course, taking the lead on this issue. I am
only following in the hard work that they have already done in the
House, hoping to bring the Senate in line in helping with this tre-
mendous effort.

Representative Kennedy, it was your willingness to help us focus
on the situation in Milwaukee earlier this year that specifically got
me involved. We were, of course, very troubled by the reports of
Milwaukee being number one, number two, or number three in a
variety of studies showing discrimination in this area.

It’s painful, but the only way to respond is to act. It is because
of your leadership that I got involved, and I thank you for that and
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thank you for your kind words about the bill, the specifics of which,
of course, you were the inspiration,

I thank you.

During this hearing, the Senate Banking Committee will gather
testimony from a diverse group of individuals and organizations
that will, of course, describe the extent of the lack of access to af-
fordable, quality, homeowners’ insurance. This will not come as a
surprise to most people in this room. That's because we've already
had three decades of research, studies, and reports which have
reaffirmed the extent of the problem of insurance redlining.

It’s time that we heed these studies and the three decades of re-
search and take concrete steps toward addressing the shameful
practice of insurance redlining, which strikes at the core of the
ability of many Americans to participate fully in our society by
being able to enjoy one very important part of the American dream,
that of home ownership.

That’s why, upon learning of the efforts of Representative Ken-
nedy, Representative Collins, and others, I decided to introduce
S.1917, the Anti-Redlining and Insurance Disclosure Act of 1994,

This bill would require insurance companies to disclose informa-
tion regarding where they write property insurance patterned after
the reporting requirements that are already required of banks and
thrifts under the Home Mortgage Disclosure Act.

dJust very briefly, Mr. Chairman, there are three major compo-
nents of this bill that make it, I think, meaningful.

First, it is important that any data collection and reporting re-
quirements on insurance costs and policies be done at the most de-
tailed level that is reasonably feasible., Therefore, I think, in this
matter, it is preferable to require reporting by census tract rather
than zip code, since that allows for more detailed detection and
analysis.

The census tract reporting standard is that which we require of
the banking industry under the Home Mortgage Disclosure Act,
and I think it should be applied to the insurance industry as well.

Second, Mr, Chairman, the collection of data on insurance losses
and claims should also be included in any insurance disclosure ini-
tiative. That data would be essential for any proper analysis nec-
essary to resolve disputes that arise involving claims that there are
disparities in the price of insurance between different neighbor-
hoods or groups of people that are solely based on loss experience
and the associated risk involved, rather than suggesting, as we
must in some situations, that it has to do with prejudice.

Third, and finally, Mr. Chairman, since the collection and disclo-
sure of such data will provide affected individuals and Federal and
State regulators valuable information necessary to enforce our Na-
tion’s anti-discrimination laws, it is important that it be made
avail.%%)le to the greatest number of communities and individuals as
possible.

This bill, S.1917, would require that data be collected in 150
metropolitan statistical areas.

Mr. Chairman, we have to place all people of all races and ethnic
backgrounds on a level playing field when it comes to the oppor-
tunity to purchase insurance. It’s difficult enough these days to be
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able to afford to buy a home and keep up the payments. It's almost
impossible to purchase one without homeowners’ insurance.

Expanding home ownership is critical to any effort at urban revi-
talization and we have to remove all barriers, such as insurance
redlining, in order to fulfill any such goals.

So, again, I thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Representative
Kennedy, for this opportunity.

The SHAIRMAN Thank you, Senator Feingold, and 1 appreciate
your leadership. We'll work with you on this.

Let me now call on Senator D’Amato for his opening statement.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALFONSE M. D’AMATO

Senator D’AMATO. Mr. Chairman, I'd like to join you in welcom-
ing our distinguished panel of witnesses which includes Represent-
ative Collins and Representative Kennedy. I’d also like to welcome
our colleague, Senator Feingold.

Mr. Chairman, you should be commended, because this Commit-
tee has spent quite a bit of time and has done quite meaningful
work under your leadership to ensure that the plight of economi-
cally deprived individuals and communities is not exacerbated as
a result of the denial of financial services.

Under your leadership, we were able to pass a bill designed to
eliminate the abusive mortgage-lending practices of unscrupulous
loan sharks, whose high-interest mortgage scams are diverting re-
sources directed at the elderly and low-income homeowners.

With respect to the insurance industry and homeowners’ insur-
ance, the guiding principles must be sound and objective under-
writing practices, not the color of & person’s skin. The fact is that
there should be one standard applied for all.

I look forward to working with you, Mr. Chairman, and with
Senator Feingold in producing legislation that will give us the op-

ortunity to monitor carefully, without bringing about undue regu-
ations that will be burdensome and thereby self-defeating, a sys-
tem that will bring about accountability se that we can be assured
that there is that one standard criteria applied on eligibility and
on the ability to pay, within a sound rating system, and other con-
siderations tﬂat would give pause to concern,

This is something that cannot be tolerated. Home ownership be-
comes a myth if discrimination precludes affordable insurance, be-
cause the two are inextricably linked. You cannot buy a home un-
less you have this insurance.

The CHAIRMAN, Right.

Senator D’AMATO. If you have to purchase a home and have in-
surance that costs you twice as much simply because of your origin
or the color of your skin, that is absolutely unacceptable.

I hope that we can work on this issue together. I know we can,
We've done it heretofore on other legislative initiatives—we've
worked together in a bipartisan fashion to put together legislation,
and I believe that can be done again.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator D’Amato. I appre-
ciate that.

You've been a terrific colleague on these legislative issues as
we've been able to work together on them. I appreciate your state-
ment today and I'm confident that working together, as we've done
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in every other case, we can find a package that will work. We'll do
it on a bipartisan basis and incorporate Senator Feingold's thinking
as well, and that will be a very important piece of work.

Senator Kerry, we'd like your statement next.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN F. KERRY

Senator KErRY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Joe’s left. I would
have, obviously, joined you in your apFropriate commendation of
his efforts over the years, and li,is family’s efforts, which I join in,

This is an important hearing and I think our colleague, Senator
Russ Feingold, is to be commended for pursuing this effort.

It's really astonishing, when you think about it, that this fight
is going on. I was just reading Deval Patrick’s testimony. I have
to go down to the Committee in which he is currently testifying on
the issue, ironically, of the international convention for the elimi-
nation of all forms of discrimination which we have in front of the
Foreign Relations Committee today.

I was just thinking about that. %‘hat was put before us by Presi-
dent Carter. It was signed in 1965. The Bush and Reagan Adminis-
trations didn’t believe in it, so it never came back to Congress.
Now, we finally have it back with a few reservations. That’s what
we're really talking about here today. It’s an attitude that has per-
sisted about enforcement and about what we really care about.

I was just reading the regulation that applies to the Fair Hous-
ing Act, which simply says that no one can refuse to provide prop-
erty or hazard insurance for dwellings or provide such insurance
differently because of race, color, religion, sex, handicap, familial
status, or national origin. It's their finding that that constitutes a
violation of the Act.

Now that's pretty straightforward stuff. I know games played by
some people about the application, but if you read the history of
the struggle between the various circuits and companies contesting
this notion, it is at the core of a problem that is searing at this Na-
tion’s conscience,

If you go back to 1832 and read DeToquevile, he observed, then,
that the great unresolved issue in America was race. In 1994, the
great unresolved and, to many people’s thinking, worsening issue
remains race.

When companies not only adopt the bad public policy, but the
bad business policy of not doing business in whole sectors of our
country, they are writing out the whole American dream. They're
just rubbing it off. I think it’s disgusting. I think it is contrary to
the best notions of business practice.

In my hat, as Chairman of the Subcommittee on Urban and Mi-
nority-ownecj Business Deveiopment of the Small Business Com-
mittee, I would say that there’s a huge opportunity there for good
businesses. But the underwriting is critical, obviously, and that’s
what you're looking at today.

I want to join with you, Senator D’Amatoe, Senator Feingold, and
others in saying, this Committee should resolve the question of this
struggle between the jurisdictions of our courts and resolve it clear-
ly that the Fair Housing Act applies, and set up a fair regimen.

If you look at other countries on this planet, they are creating
banks, whole banks whose lending practices only among the poor
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have a better rate of return than the Texas banks did to a lot of
rich people in this country.

I hope we're going to seize this front and center and do the job
that Senator Feingold, Congressman Kennedy, and Congress-
woman Collins are asking us to do, and I'm glad you're pushing for
this and I want to join you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Kerry.

Let me now invite Roberta Achtenberg up to the witness table,
and also, Deval Patrick, who has another appearance this morning
on the Senate side. We're delighted to have you both here.

Senator KERRY. You're already here. I thought you were down-
stairs, I'll be back and forth.

The CHAIRMAN. Assistant Attorney General Patrick, I know you
went through your confirmation process recently. Have you had oc-
casions to make other formal presentations to the Senate?

Mr. PaTrICK. This is one of my first, Mr, Chairman. I had an ap-

earance about a half-hour ago in the Senate Foreign Relations
ommittee and I had to go defend someone else’s budget before the
Appropriations Committee about 2 weeks ago.

The CHAIRMAN. I see. So you've had a couple of warm-ups for the
main event here today.

Mr. PATRICK. A couple of warm-ups, that’s right.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. Very good. Why don’t we hear from you
now and then we’ll go to Ms. Ac tenberg.

Senator KERRY. He’s already prepared to show you his scars.
(Laughter.]

Mr. EATRICK. I hope I don’t gain any new ones today.
[Laughter.}

OPENING STATEMENT OF DEVAL L. PATRICK, ASSISTANT AT-
TORNEY GENERAL FOR CIVIL RIGHTS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
JUSTICE

Mr. PatrICK., Mr. Chairman, Senator I’Amato, and other Mem-
bers of the Committee, I very much appreciate the opportunity to
anear before you todaﬁ' to talk about this very important problem
of discrimination on the basis of race in the provision of home-
owners’ insurance.

We prepared a formal statement which has been presented, I be-
lieve, and I'd ask that that be made a part of the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, it is so ordered.

Mr. PatricK. I will just summarize now, briefly, and then give
you some opportunities for questions, if you have any.

This problem, through the efforts of this Committee and others,
is gaining increasing attention, as you know. I look forward to
using the full extent of my authority as Assistant Attorney General
for the Civil Rights Division at the Department of Justice to elimi-
nate this form of discrimination as all others.

One lesson we've learned, from more than 25 years of fair hous-
ing enforcement, is that the actions of many players, can have an
impact on the ability to obtain and enjo housinf.

e Civil Rights Bivision has often cgallenge direct providers of
housing by taking action against unlawful discrimination in the
sale and rental markets. Recently, we've addressed unlawful dis-
crimination in the mortgage lending industry and have faced up to
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the devastating impact that such discrimination can have on indi-
viduals and communities.

Discrimination in the homeowners’ insurance industry has an
equally devastating impact and that's important to see. As the
United States Court of Appeals for the 7th Circuit succinctly noted:
No insurance, no lean, no loan, no house. I believe that’s the point
you were making, Senator D’Amato, and it is as simple as that.

In spite of this obvious practical, real-life link, our efforts to ad-
dress discrimination in homeowners’ insurance have been slowed
by claims that such discrimination is not sufficiently related to
housing to evoke coverage under the Fair Housing Act.

The Department of Justice and HUD have consistently, through
both Democratic and Republican Administrations, argued that dis-
crimination by insurers of housing violates the Fair Housing Act.
Although we argued successfully in court in 1978 that insurance
redlining is prohibited by the Fair Housing Act, the Court of Ap-
peals for the 4th Circuit reached a contrary holding in 1984, which
gave comfort to those resisting enforcement.

This decision, however, did not weaken the resolve of the enforce-
ment agencies. On January 23, 1989, HUD published regulations
implementing the Fair Housing Aect, stating that, and I'm quoting:

Refusing to provide property or hazard insurance for dwellings or providing such
insurance differently because of race, color, religion, sex, handicap, familial status,
or naticnal origin, constitutes a violation of the Act.

The road to substantive enforcement, however, has not been
smooth. It rarely is in the area of civil rights. The Civil Rights Di-
vision received allegations in 1988 that American Family Insur-
ance, a Wisconsin insurer, had directed its agents not to sell prop-
erty insurance in areas where African-Americans constituted the
majority of the population.

An investigation was initiated, but the company declined to co-
operate, arguing that insurance discrimination did not fall within
the Fair Housing Act.

Our investigation was delayed for 4 years by litigation of this
issue, which was eventually resolved in our favor by the Court of
Appeals for the 7th Circuit, as I referred to a moment ago.

Nationwide Insurance Company also claimed the Fair Housing
Act did not reach racial discrimination in homeowners’ insurance
when it refused to comply with a HUD request for information nec-
essary to investigate a complaint of discrimination in the provision
of homeowners’ insurance.

The company sued the Secretary of HUD over the issue and in
February of this year, after more than 2 years of litigation, an
order was entered upholding our position that the Fair Housing Act
prohibits racial diserimination in the provision of homeowners’ in-
surance,

We have recently been successful elsewhere in litigating this
1ssue. In practical terms, this is really no longer an issue.

We are pleased that progress has been made in clarifying the
meaning of the Act. The HUD regulations are particularly signifi-
cant, and I'll defer to my colleague on that in a moment, since they
are entitled to substantial deference by the courts.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



15

The 7th Circuit concluded that the regulations were valid and
controlling and we believe that sound reasoning should and will be
followed by other courts that are presented with this issue.

Our initial lesson from investigating claims of insurance dis-
crimination is that such investigations can be exceedingly complex.
The investigations are sometimes compared to lending discrimina-
tion investigations, but several differences make insurance dis-
crimination investigations even more subtle,

The Home Mortgage Disclosure Act, HMDA, as it's sometimes re-
ferred to, provides us useful information about the lending prac-
tices of depository financial institutions. We know the number of
minorities who apply for mortgage financing, the number accepted,
and the number rejected, and this information is very helpful in
surfacing suspicious behavior and practices.

We do not have comparable information, yet, about the perform-
ance of property insurance companies. Also, while a depository in-
stitution may receive several thousand loan applications in a given

ear, a property insurance company may write or renew several

undred thousand policies in the same time period. Unlike lenders,
property insurance companies, to the best of our knowledge, do not
maintain records regarding the rejected applications, nor do they
record the race of applicants or policyholders.

For these reasons, it is more difficult to assess claims that a par-
ticular company is discriminating. Discrimination can occur with-
out an application or a record if an agent, on account of race, de-
clines to return a phone call, fails to keep an appointment, or sim-
ply tells a prospective customer that the company will not insure
the property because of its condition or location. Given the state of
available records, this type of discrimination might best be detected
by traditional fair housing testing.

Possible diserimination at the underwriting stage must also be
addressed. Our own investigations have revealed that policy-hold-
ers in minority neighborhoods might receive insurance only after
being suhbjected to unorthodox inspections or being required to
make repairs that are not required in other neighborhoods of other
property owners.

We have found that dwellings in minority neighborhoods often
receive inferior insurance coverage that only allows for the repair,
rather than the replacement, of a dwelling in the event of a prop-
erty claim or total loss, or imposes a low dollar limit that prevents
its replacement.

We've also found that some companies charge a higher premium
per dollar of insurance coverage for the inferior repair cost policies
than they do for the more desirable replacement cost policy. Sen-
ator Kerry’s point-—bad business as well as race diserimination.

Finally, insurance companies can inflict substantial damage on
neighborhoods by refusing, because of the racial or national origin
identity of the neighborhood, to market their products. It’s often re-
vealing to examine the number of insurance offices located in mi-
nority neighborhoods, as compared to the number located in identi-
fiably white areas.

The marketing of insurance products relies heavily on a commu-
nity approach with agents located in close proximity to the areas
they intend to serve. If a company desires to redline an area as off-
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limits for company business, it can do so without drawing a red or,
in some cases, a yellow line on a map, It can simply decline to open
offices in the area or otherwise to market in that area.

The effect is as predictable as that caused by lending discrimina-
tion and by lending redlining. That is, that minority neighborhoods
are abandoned by mainstream economies without the tools avail-
able to the middle class to maintain themselves,

Improved information would promote compliance with and en-
forcement of the Fair Housing Act. It would be helpful to have in-
formation comparable to that which we have about banks.

HMDA, which requires reporting at the census tract level, as you
know, has proven very useful, indeed, to us. We rely heavily on
that information which allows us to identify the racial or ethnic
identity of a select area. Because of the wealth of other information
available by census tract, reporting at this level also permits us to
control for other legitimate, nonracial factors, so that we can fairly
evaluate whether race or risk is at the heart of a company’s deci-
sion.

We also would find it useful to have information on the types of
policies issued by race and national origin in each census tract.
This information would allow us to evaluate, more readily, whether
minority neighborhoods are offered inferior insurance protection.
Information on claims paid and loss data would also be useful, par-
ticularly because this will allow us to test one of the excuses insur-
ance companies sometimes offer for choosing not to insure minority
homeowners in minority neighborhoods.

Improved reporting would not only aid our law enforcement ef-
forts, equally importantly, it should also lead to improved perform-
ance and voluntary comphance within the industry.

We have spent considerable time working with representatives of
the lending industry to obtain voluntary compliance with civil
rights laws and we have encouraged self-assessment and voluntary
corrective action,

This effort has been very, very successful, and many lenders are
now using HMDA data for their own benefit. Self-assessments are
being performed, business practices are being changed, and many
lenders seem to be doing a better job of serving minority neighbor-
hoods. That doesn’t mean our work is done, but it means that we
are working in concert with the industry to address this problem.

To the best of our knowledge, most insurance companies do not
maintain information in a form today that readily lends itself to an
evaluation of their performance in minority neighborhoods.

We intend to devote considerable resources to uncovering and
remedying unlawful discrimination by property insurance compa-
nies. 1 urge insurance companies to recognize the importance of
this issue to individuals, to neighborhoods, and to the Nation, and
I urge them to evaluate their own performance in compliance with
the Faw and to take voluntary corrective action.

Companies should be on notice that if they fail to address the
issue voluntarily, the Department of Justice will use its enforce-
ment powers to compel a remedy. I therefore urge this Committee,
Mr, Chairman, to give us the tools to do this efficiently and fairly.

Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Very helpful testimony.
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Ms. Achtenberg, we're delighted to have you back before the
Committee and we appreciate all the important work you're doing
at HUD. We'd like to hear from you now.

OPENING STATEMENT OF ROBERTA ACHTENBERG, ASSISTANT
SECRETARY FOR FAIR HOUSING AND EQUAL OPPORTUNITY,
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT

Ms. ACHTENBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator D’Amato.

I'd be pleased to summarize the statement that I submitted for
the record, with your permission.

I'd like to thank you and the Committee for the opportunity to
discuss with all of you one of our Nation’s most pressing civil rights
and urban development issues.

As the Nation’s chief fair housing law enforcement agency, HUD
will vigorously enforce the Fair Housing Act as it applies to dis-
criminatory insurance policies and practices, just as we do in the
areas of real estate sales, mortgage lending, and other practices re-
lated to housing. But HUD’s interest in this issue extends beyond
its responsibility to fully enforce the Fair Housing Act.

Property insurance is essential for the revitalization of this Na-
tion’s cities. Insurance is required to purchase or improve a home
or to start or expand a business. As the President’s National Advi-
sory Panel on Insurance in Riot-Affected Areas concluded some 25
years ago, “Communities without insurance are communities with-
out hope.”

As was succinctly stated by my colleague, the Attorney General,
the Fair Housing Kct prohibits insurance redlining and other poli-
cies and practices that deny insurance or make it unavailable on
the basis of race or any other protected status under the Act. The
Fair Housing Act also prohibits discrimination in the terms, condi-
tions, costs, or other aspects of insurance coverage.

HUD and the Department of Justice have taken this position
since the issue first arose in 1978. In regulations implementing the
Fair Housing Amendments Act of 1988, as was referred to by the
Attorney General, HUD expressly prohibited refusing to provide
property or hazard insurance or providing such insurance dif-
ferently because of race, color, religion, sex, handicap, familial sta-
tus, or national origin.

In his recent Executive Order No. 12892 entitled, Leadership and
Coordination of Fair Housing and Federal Programs, Affirmatively
Fuarthering Fair Housing, President Clinton made explicit reference
to HUD’s jurisdiction when he called for the agency to promulgate
regulations describing the conduct prohibited by property insurers
under the Fair Housing Act.

The statement of Attorney General Patrick described in more de-
tail the considerations the courts have given to this question. In
short, those courts considering the issue have concluded that insur-
ance is covered by the Act. While the 4th Circuit held to the con-
trary in the Mackey case, so referred to, in 1992, the 7th Circuit
in American Family, as quoted earlier, after HUD’s promulgation
of regulations asserting the coverage of insurance under the Act in
1988, found that the reasoning of the Mackey case no longer was
persuasive,
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The court stated that events had bypassed Mackey noting that
HUD regulations were controlling on this issue because they were
based on HUD's authority to act and they were according due def-
erence to the regulatory exercise by the executive agency.

The key sections of the Fair Housing Act are section 3604(a),
which makes it unlawful to “otherwise make unavailable or deny
a dwelling,” and section 3604(b), prohibiting discrimination, “in the
provision of services or facilities in connection therewith.”

Because property insurance is required to secure a mortgage
loan, which generally is required to purchase a home, denying in-
surance makes the home unavailable.

I will not reiterate the quote referred to by the Attorney General,
from the American Family case. That makes it quite clear that if
you are providing insurance on a discriminatory basis, then home
ownership will be so affected.

HUD’s authority in the area of discriminatory insurance policy
and practices is identical to its authority in other areas covered by
the Fair Housing Act. In addition to the investigation of com-
plaints, the Secretary of HUD can begin investigations and file
complaints on his own initiative. Also, the Fair Housing Act re.
quires the Department of Housing and Urban Development to seek
voluntary compliance, on the part of the industry, so that we can
move to prevent discrimination by encouraging the industry to
adopt policies and practices that bring about fairness in the provi-
sion of insurance. We intend to do so.

We are authorized to fund private groups—we, meaning HUD—
to fund private group activity to educate the public and to assist
private enforcement efforts, and we intend to do so.

HUD is the only Federal agency charged with the responsibility
to promulgate regulations that would further define the substance
of Acts, that the Secretary will consider, that constitute reasonable
catase to believe that discrimination has occurred. And we intend
to do so.

The business of insurance, Mr. Chairman, is the business of dis-
tinguishing among risks and grouping them in terms of the poten-
tial for compensable losses that they pose during the life of a pol-
icy. There is little doubt that the vast majority of insurers are at-
tempting to make conscientious efforts to carefully consider the
perils that potential insurance risks pose when they market their
products.

However, we must recognize the possibility that unlawful dis-
crimination can occur in the insurance industry. In some instances,
evidence of racial discrimination in the insurance industry can be
overt, as was referred to by Congresswoman Cardiss Collins and
which references were reiterated by other members of the panel.

More common, however, are various subtle forms of disparate
treatment. Paired testing has been used to uncover instances
where a caller from a predominantly minority area has been given
very different information than a caller from a white community
with identical financial and other socioeconomic characteristics, ex-
cept for the racial composition of the areas of the callers involved.

The minority area resident often must call several times before
reaching an agent. The minority resident may be told that an in-
spection will be necessary prior to offering a policy. The minority

http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



19

resident may be offered a policy at a higher price for less coverage.
The minority resident may be referred to a F.A.LLR. plan. The mi-
nority resident may never receive a quote in the mail, though a
quote was promised. The minority resident may just not be oftered
any service whatsoever.

he caller from the white neighborhood, on the other hand, may
be offered a policy on the phone during the first call, may be of-
fered a choice of policies and premiums, and may be eagerly and
politely solicited as a client.

Or may not be. That is what we are here today to discuss, and
it is to those issues that the legislation introduced in the House by
Congresswoman Collins, the legislation introduced in the House by
Congressman Kennedy, and the legislation introduced in the Sen-
ate by Senator Feingold, would begin to address.

To illustrate the outcome of such potentially discriminatory prac-
tices, the Missouri insurance commissioner recently found that
residents of low-income minority areas of St. Louis paid 50 percent
more for similar coverage than did residents of low-income white
areas, even though the loss experience had been higher in the
white communities, a fact that was referred to by the Chairman,

Some industry underwriting practices that may be applied uni-
formly and otherwise appear race-neutral, may {ave a disparate
impact on minority communities. This may occur when insurers,
for example, will not provide coverage or will refuse to provide full
replacement coverage on lower-valued or older homes. Some insur-
ers may refuse to insure homes valued at less than $50,000, or
homes that were built before 1950.

In the United States today, 47 percent of black households, but
just 23 percent of white households, live in homes valued at less
than $50,000. Similarly, 40 percent of black households compared
to 29 percent of white households live in homes built before 1950,

The racial effect is clear—although these types of statistics do
not, in themselves, prove a violation of the Fair Housing Act.
Where there is a business necessity for such a practice and no less
discriminatory alternative is available, no violation would exist.
But when practices with such racial impacts are not legally or oth-
erwise justified, a case-by-case, Fair Housing Act analysis is war-
ranted.

There is evidence that these types of practices are pervasive in
some markets, The Texas Office of Public Insurance Counsel, for
example, conducted a review of the underwriting guidelines widely
used by Texas insurance companies. It found that approximately 90
percent of the market in that State is covered by insurers with re-
strictive age and value criteria in their underwriting guidelines.

Secretary Cisneros is acting aggressively to combat insurance
discrimination. We have recently created a separate insurance unit
to address these issues at HUD. Its first task will be the develop-
ment of regulations clarifying HUD’s current prohibition against
insurance discrimination.

It has been 25 years since passage of the Fair Housing Act and
HUD has yet to promulgate substantive regulations defining, in
depth, insurance practices that violate the Act and what HUD will
do to identify and redress those violations. It is high time that
BUD took the responsibility for doing so, and we intend to.
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Several complex issues must be addressed in promulgating such
a regulation. I intend to do so in close collaboration with the insur-
ance companies, their trade associations, State regulators, civil
rights groups, and community organizations of all kinds. I have al-
ready begun informal discussions with representatives of these in-
terests to learn more about their views and about issues that they
would like HUD to address through its rule-making power.

We will be conducting public hearings, around the country,
where we will invite industry representatives, insurance regu-
lators, advocacy groups, and private citizens, alike, to testify on the
proposed rule’s content.

Based on the comments we receive, the evidence presented at
public hearings, the literature, and the written guidance we receive
from additional communications with the industry and others,
HUD will publish a proposed rule and, after careful consideration
of the comments received, a final rule.

We are considering what must be addressed in the regulation for
it to be effective as guidance to HUD investigators, State and local
civil rights agencies, and private fair housing groups, in order for
it to serve as a guidepost for preventive acts by the industry and
in order for the regulation to be a clear description of the rights
afforded protected classes under the Fair Housing Act.

To do so, the regulation will address specific practices that are
prohibited under the Fair Housing Act, describe the standards to
be utilized in determining whether violations of the Act occur, dis-
cuss investigative technigues that will be utilized, discuss remedies
that will be sought where violations are found, and discuss the na-
ture and extent of voluntary affirmative efforts that are appro-
priate for the industry to undertake in order to eliminate discrimi-
nation.

As in other areas of fair housing law enforcement, standards to
determine discrimination will be based on the principles of overt
discrimination, disparate treatment, and disparate impact. The in-
vestigative techniques we will utilize will include those that have
grown from our fair housing investigative experience across the
board, but they will most definitely include statistical analysis of
disclosure data (should such disclosure data become available),
paired testing, and content analysiz of underwriting manuals and
other documents pertaining to evaluation of risk and marketing
practices—all of the kinds of tactics that we currently utilize, as
does the Justice Department, in lending discrimination investiga-
tions today.

A description of appropriate remedies will also be included in the
rule which will help guide self-evaluation and corrective actions by
the industry, even when we, HUD, are not otherwise involved in
the complaint investigation.

Remedies to be considered will be similar to the kinds of relief
that have already been obtained by the Department of Justice in
their lending discrimination settlements.

HUD’s primary enforcement tool has been the investigation and
conciliation of complaints. They include those brought to HUD by
individuals who believe their rights have been violated, and com-
plaints brought by fair housing organizations. Additionally, the
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Secretary, as I stated before, has the authority to initiate an inves-
tigation to determine whether a complaint should be issued.

e are dismayed by the continuing efforts of some in the insur-
ance industry to resist HUD’s investigation of insurance discrimi-
nation cases. With the decision that was referred to by the Attor-
ney General in the Nationwide case, we believe that this issue has
been settled.

Whether cases are investigated by HUD itself, the Depart-
ment of Justice, or by State and local agencies with laws substan-
tially equivalent to the Federal Fair Housing Act, HUD is commit-
ted to conducting full and fair investigations and we would call
upon the insurance industry to cooperate with our investigatory
processes rather than to resist them.

Aggistant Attorney General Patrick and I intend to work to-
gether, closely, to assure an effective and coordinated approach to
the investigations of claims of insurance discrimination.

As in the case of mortgage lending discrimination, the Secretary
of HUD and the Attorneya%feneral will join forces to conduct joint
investigations, where appropriate, combining our distinct powers
and authorities to more effectively address discriminatory behavior,

Through our fair housing initiatives program, we have supported
in the past, and will continue to support, private enforcement ef-
forts in this area. We are expanding, significantly, our financial
commitment to these activities, for the coming year, to a level that
constitutes the largest single set-aside for any such activity in the
history of our program.

Now, a word on the disclosure bills that are currently before the
Committee.

As the Attorney General stated, a HMDA-like Federal disclosure
rule for insurance would be an invaluable tool for both enforcement
agencies, HUD, and Justice, in our enforcement efforts and for the
efforts of private enforcement entities, as well as State and local
enforcement entities.

The Administration is pleased that legislation to provide disclo-
sure data for the insurance industry has been reported by two
House Committees. The Administration looks forward, as well, to
prompt House passage of legislation and urges favorable consider-
ation of legislation by this Committee and the full Senate.

We fully support the principles of insurance disclosure, which in-
clude information such as race, gender, and income of all appli-
cants and policyholders, number of policies issued on a neighbor-
hood basis, and an annual report analyzing this information by the
Federal Government.

Nationwide reporting, obviously, is preferable and reporting of
daltﬁ1 that can be easily analyzed and accurately analyzed is pref-
erable.

Let me say that HMDA has been extraordinarily helpful to the
enforcement agencies, as has been previously deseribed. Similar in-
formation for property insurers would be equally valuable informa-
tion for our law enforcement efforts. Particularly when analyzed in
conjunction with United States Census Bureau data, through re-
porting, we could identify neighborhoods and population groups
that appear to be underserved, given their income, value of prop-
erty, and socioeconomic status, as well as their racial status.
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While such information, alone, would not confirm or deny the ex-
istence of discrimination, it would go a long way in pointing us in
the right direction.

Let me say, Mr. Chairman, Senator D’Amato, in closing, that, as
has been previously stated, but is worthy of reiteration, race has
no place in the insurance market and all of HUD are eager to work
with all of you and our colleagues at the Justice Department to
make sure that fair access to insurance is a reality in our urban
communities and throughout the Nation.

Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Ms. Achtenberg,

Senator D’Amato, why don’t you go first and then I'll follow.

Senator D’AMATO. First of all, I want to compliment our col-
le.':ﬁue, Senator Feingold, for his work in this area,

r. Patrick, I want to compliment you. It seems to me that your
approach, as it relates to encouraging the industry to come forth
and to work together cooperatively in developing programs, stand-
ards, et cetera, 15 really the way to go.

Mr. PaTricK. Thank you, Senator.

Senator D’AMATO. We can really do serious damage if we're not
careful in the way we bring about the most well-intended rules and
regulations. By the same token, it’s absolutely unacceptable to
deny people the opportunity of insurance, to put unreasonable con-
ditions, or to drive the cost up. This can very directly affect their
ability to own a home.

Mr. PATRICK. Right.

Senator D’AMATO. That has absolutely got to be stopped. There
can be no ifs, ands, or buts.

To the Assistant Secretary, I remind you that during a very con-
troversial period of time in the confirmation hearings, I supported
you. I voted for you.

I want to ask you something, as it relates to what I hear taking
place at HUD, and I'd like a candid answer,

Is your office attempting, or have you attempted, to develop rules
and regulations as it relates to realyestat.e advertising, in publica-
tions such as newspapers? Have we reached the point of, what 1
call minutia, that we would actually begin to get into the language,
descriptive language, describing the proximity of a house, such as
within walking distance of transportation, railroad, and that there
may be certain words that a realtor would be precluded from print-
ing because someone says that certain words or phrases do not
taﬁe into consideration those people who are ambulatory?

I raise this because a number of people have brought this to my
attention and to a number of my colleagues’ attention as well. |
have been told that rules were being circulated, or being explored,
in a proposal that would bar certain words and phrases from adver-
tising.

Let me give you another example. I think your aware of my con-
cern on this issue. I've asked my staff to contact HUD with respect
to this. And if it’s not the case, then [ want to hear about it.

“Master bedroom.” I have heard that describing something as a
“master bedroom” may be considered inappropriate. If that's the
case, and if we have people looking into this kind of thing, it is ri-
diculous. We're trivializing a very important area.
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Ms. ACHTENBERG. Senator.

Senator IYAMATO. Yes.

Ms. ACHTENBERG. | would agree with you that if HUD were act-
ing in such a way, that would be ridiculous. I want to assure you
that no document that has ever emanated from my office has ever
made any kind of su%estion related to the example.

Senator I’AMATO. So that if 2 newspaper were to turn down an
advertisement because they are afraid of being sued, as it relates
to the Fair Housing Act, you would be in a position to advise them
that they need not, that you would not take action as it relates to
the advertisement of a master bedroom or a walk-in closet or a
house or development being in close proximity to a church or a
temple, et cetera.

Ms. ACHTENBERG. HUD has never taken any such position and
we would not under my Administration.

Senator D’AMATO. 1 want you to know, I think you've gone a lon
way because this statement is important, so that it’s on the recor
and so that this area of free speech, in terms of our commercial en-
terprises, is permitted to go forth.

About 2 weeks ago I was informed that this is something that
some people have been confronted with. Apparently, some of the
fair housing groups, in conjunction with local newspapers, have de-
cided, or the papers decided, that they wouldn’t take certain adver-
tisements.

I think that this type of action trivializes the key elements that
we're talking about today. This gives firepower to people who don't
want to do anything.

I want to see that people have a right to buy a home, and I want
to see that they have all those things that may seem to be intangi-
ble. How many peoPle think about the fact that, unless you can get
that insurance, you're denied that real opportunity.

I’mdvery glad, Ms. Achtenberg, that you've put that out for the
record.

Ms. ACHTENBERG. Thank you, Senator.

Senator D’AMATO. I wanted to, before I left this hearing, be able
to get that out.

Mr, Patrick, good seeing you.

Mr. PaTrICK. Thank you, Senator.

Senator D’AMATO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN, Thank you, Senator D’Amato.

Just two questions becanse 1 want to go to our next panel. Let
me ask you both this. To what extent is the Federal Government
allowed to attack insurance discrimination without violating the
MecCarran-Ferguson Act? And do you agree with recent court rul-
ings like the NAACP versus the American Family Insurance Com-
pany that McCarran-Ferguson does not apply to subsequently en-
acted civil rights statutes such as the Fair Housing Act?

Mr. Patrick, why don’t you start?

Mr. PATRICK. I'll take a stab at that first.

As you probably know, Mr. Chairman, no court has found the
McCarran-Ferguson Act a bar or barrier to the enforcement of the
Fair Housing Act, and that has been the position of the Depart-
ment of Justice consistently.
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We appreciate the issue that is presented, but, again, the weight
of legal authority is against the view that McCarran-Ferguson is
any bar or any obstacle to what we're trying to accomplish under
the Fair Housing Act.

Ms. ACHTENBERG. Mr. Chairman, I would only point out that
that has consistently been our position since 1978, through four
Presidential Administrations, and will continue to be the position
of the Clinton Administration.

The CHAIRMAN. So that presents no barrier problems in terms of
your getting at these issues.

Ms. ACHTENBERG. Not from our point.

Mr. PATRICK. Not as we see it.

The CHAmRMAN. All right. Very good. Now, let me ask you both
to summarize, if you would, what types of data could the Federal
Government collect that would be most useful in identifying and
combating this kind of insurance discrimination?

hM;'. PATRICK. I went first the last time, Would you like to take
this?

Ms. ACHTENBERG. Mr. Chairman, we would prefer nationwide re-
porting, which would be the most useful to us. I think the validity
of that stands on its own. We would prefer reporting that will as-
sure that we can identify when insurance is denied, as well as
when 1t is offered, as was stated by my colleague.

It is important that the reporting be done in sufficiently small
geographic entities so that we can accurately assess whether or not
neighborhoods are being restricted for any reason, and so that we
might determine the reasons for those restrictions.

While we can aggregate data up, we can’t aggregate it down. So
smaller is better in this particular regard.

We also need data on acceptance, denials, renewals, and nonre-
newals. This information would be exceedingly important in help-
ing us determine whether or not people are being granted insur-
ance, and helping us assess whether they are being granted or de-
nied on the basis of similar terms or conditions.

This is the kind of information we are provided through the
HMDA data and I would expect that similar information would be
as useful to us in this area as it has been in the lending area.

Mr. PATRICK. Mr. Chairman, I concur in all of that and add what
P'm sure my colleague intended to add and would agree with, which
is policy types, because we have seen through some of the studies
that we've looked at that there are differences in quality of insur-
ance offered that appear to be explained, or partly explained, by is-
sues of race. I'd also say that we'd be looking for gender reporting
information.

Ms. ACHTENBERG. Race.

Mr. PATRICK. Race and gender as well.

The CHAIRMAN. This discussion, in the end, will come down, 1
think, to two contesting points of view. On the one hand, there will
be people who will argue whether this involves too much Govern-
ment interference, too much Government bureaucracy, too much
recordkeeping, too much costs associated with recordkeeping, and
so forth.
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Is there something inherently distasteful or wrong about the
Government coming into private-sector activities with some kind of
a regulatory oversight and regulatory regime?

We'll hear voices stating those views.

On the other hand, what we’re really talking about is the Amer-
ican birthright, the fact that in America, when a person is born and
is an American citizen, there are certain basic rights that acerue
to that person that are as fundamental as air and water. That is
glehﬁght to, all the guarantees under the Constitution, the Bill of

ights.

This is really an American birthright issue, as I see it. That is
does a citizen {na\re the right, under the law, to the kind of equai
treatment that other people in the society receive that is being de-
nied to them by the economic or the business system?

To the extent part of their birthright is being taken away, or
they're being cheated out of it, then that’s when the Government,
in effect, has to step in to make sure that the practices are fair so
that somebody isn’t, in effect, turned into a second-class citizen by
virtue of an imperfection in the way the private sector is working.

This seems to me to be a classic case of that and it’s not some-
thing that's new on the radar screen. We passed laws in the past,
in the distant past, going back decades now, to try to get at this
issue of housing discrimination and to stop the émractice of people
being cheated out of their birthright, either based on race, color of
skin, gender, or orientation, that we've said violates the basic fabric
of the law of this country. These are both God-given rights, as we
recognize them within our constitutional democracy, and our laws,
our whole pattern of laws, designed to make sure that everybody
gets the same fair shake,

But what we find is this persistent pattern of people being cheat-
ed out of their birthright. We find it in mortgage discrimination,
where somebody may go in. It may be a single mother. It may be
an African-American person. It may be a Hispanic person. Anti,, in
a certain number of cases, they're treated differently, and in an in-
ferior way, and oftentimes cheated out of the opportunity to get
credit to buy a house that is given directly to the next person
through the door, or in line, whose status is a little bit different.

The same thing is happening in the insurance area. In some re-
spects, it’s more subtle and it’s a little harder, perhaps, to see quite
as readily, although, if anybody makes any real effort to see it, it
certainly can be seen and identified, to deny people their birthright
based on business practices that cheat them, that cheat them out
of the full American franchise of citizenship.

It’s just outrageous. I mean, we send people to jail for relatively
inconsequential things by comparison. en you think about the
scale of the crime of cheating somebody out of their birthright,
where should that be on the scale of things that we apply sanctions
or punishment to?

That, to me, is a serious offense. That is a major offense, if you
come in and basically cheat somebody out of part of their citizen-
sll;ip and put them in an inferior status and, in a sense, lock them
there.

That, to me, is about as un-American as you can get. I read these
FBI reports that come in, that are done on nominees, as the Chair-
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man of the Committee. That's one of my responsibilities, to read
these confidential FBI documents. I'm always struck by the things
that the FBI goes out to find out about, whether somebody has any
relatives living in a Communist country, whether there’s some sug-
gestive negative inference about that, or whether they might have
used marijuana in college, things of that kind,

There’s a great investigative effort made to determine these
things and identify them in an FBI report, but I've never seen in
an FBI report, yet, where it said, so and so was engaged in a busi-
ness practice that cheated a large part of the rest of America out
of its birthright.

I've never seen that, and I've never seen that because they don’t
look at that. In other words, they have a blind eye on that issue.
We don’t measure that because it is not seen as something that's
an important yardstick as to whether somebody does or doesn’t
reach the level of qualifying for Federal service.

I think what we have to do is reorient our thinking here, because
we're not going to have a society that holds itself together, where
there are the bonds of common respect and community and affili-
ation, if some of the people in this society are cheated out of their
birthright right from the beginning and then the system comes
along with an inequitable pattern of practices that locks in that
second-class citizenship and says, no, you're not going to get a
mortgage or, no, you’re not going to get mortgage insurance.

The system can’t hold itself together that way. It’s not right. It’s
a violation of everything we say we believe, but it’s also unwork-
able as a practical matter. You can’t ask people to give a full affili-
ation to the country at the same time part of their citizenship is
being taken away from them. You can’t do that. No nation is going
to be able to hold itself together under that kind of an operating
pattern of conduct.

We have to get rid of that. Fortunately, we have an Administra-
tion that is selecting people to serve who believe in correcting these
problems, as both of you do, and, certainly, as President Clinton
does, and is dedicated to the practice of getting it done.

I was so refreshed when the Comptroller of the Currency, Gene
Ludwig, was first named and came in here for his confirmation
hearing. I asked him about racial discrimination and diserimina-
tion in lending through the banking system.

He said it was abhorrent to him and that he was going to rip it
out root and branch. That was his phraseology. He said it with feel-
ing and conviction and I knew he meant it, and the practice, since,
has shown that.

I don’t know why it’s taken us nearly 300 years to get to the
point where we finally had a Comptroller of the Currency who
would say that to a part of the business system so we can make
sure that the American birthright and franchise is out there for ev-
erybody and not just for some.

This is a very important hearing because this gets right to the
issue of whether or not we’re going to have full and equal citizen-
ship for fzeople and whether people can have homes.

We talk about the breakdown of the family unit. It's not easy to
hold families together today with all the other pressures, problems,
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c}r}ime, deprivation, lack of job opportunity, and & lot of other
things.

If gza. family ean get far enough ahead of the game to move out
of an apartment, acquire a house, and work for the goal of main-
taining a home and achieving home ownership and to raise a fam-
ily within the greater security and well-being of a home that that
family can struggle to acquire, that's a centerpiece in the whole
American dream. It's the whole way we think about families devel-
oping and having the chance to achieve the things that families
want.

If we somehow have a system that's working so imperfectly that
we cheat a large part of the country out of the chance to get into
home ownership, at the same time we're talking about family val-
ues, it just doesn’t add up because, in effect, we're handicapping,
hurting, and damaging the prospects of a large part of our country
from achieving the very things we all know we want.

I think America is changing for the better. We're waking up to
these things, we’re dealing with these things, we’re forcing
changes, and we're writing these laws systematically, one by one,
to get the information, to identify the practice, and to stop the
practice, all with the mind of making sure that everybody gets
their full American birthright.

I wish people got it automatically, as they should. We shouldn’t
have to write a lot of laws to make business do what it should do
without any laws. But the reason we need the laws, the practices,
and the data, is that too much of the business system is not willing
to see to it that everybody gets their full American franchise of citi-
zenship so the Government has to come in to make sure that we're
getting fair treatment.

The easiest way to get this done with no bureaucracy and no rec-
ordkeeping is for every CEQ in the country, that runs one of these
ingtitutions, to say, we're stopping those practices. We’re going to
offer things on an absolutely fair basis, and I don’t want anybody
turned away who comes in who’s creditworthy and who has a legiti-
mate need. I don’t want them turned away based on race. I dont
want them turned away based on gender. I don’t want them turned
away based on what block they live on, this block versus three
blocks over in the other direction. I don’t want them turned away
based on their orientation or status.

1 want people treated fairly and equitably. If every CEQO in this
country would say that, and send that directive down the line, and
say that anybody that didn’t practice that was going to get fired,
and that people who did practice it were going to be rewarded and
would be the people who would advance in the company, we
wouldn't have to have this hearing. We wouldn’t have to worry
about this problem. We wouldn’t have to worry about getting Gov-
ernment in the act to figure out how to make sure it happens, after
300 years, because the private system would be doing it as a mat-
ter of course, as a matter of decency and propriety, and because it's
what America is supposed to be all about.

When I hear somebody say, well, we don’t want Government in
the act, when Government gets into the act for this purpose, to
make sure that every citizen gets their full citizenship, that’s when
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the Government needs to be in the act. If the private sector will
do the job, then Government can get out of the act.

That would be my preference. But until such time as we see an
end to these practices, then Government has to be in the act be-
cause Government is for the people, it'’s of the people. It’s the only
real voice and power that the people have when some other force
is taking away part of their citizenship.

It’'s the Government’s job to see tﬂat everybody gets their full
citizenship back, that it’s intact, it’s solid, and that it works.

So, if you happen to be an African-American, you can say to your
children, we’re on the same footing as everybody else in this coun-
try, and you’re not going to have to try to run the race with a 50-
pound load on your back that’'s put there in the form of discrimina-
tion because you happen to have a different skin color than the
child that lives down the street or next door.

We're not going to have that. That's what has to end in this
country. If we don't talk about it, if we don’t focus it, and if we
don’t create a moral imperative about it, then we’re not going to
correct these problems.

I'd like to see more attention paid to it. I'd like to see a little
more investigative journalism, to go out, find these problems, and
put them on the air. Let the public see it, because the public will
not tolerate this. People are inherently fair and the Xon’t want
this denial of citizensﬂip going on for a large part of our society.

I just know enough about the people of this country, representing
them here for 28 years, to know that most people don’t want that,
and that isn’t what they believe in, They believe in fairness, de-
cency, and equity and that’s how they want the system to work.

If we can get it to work without the regulations, so much the bet-
ter. But when it doesn’t work, then Government has a necessary
and proper role to stand in there beside the citizen to see to it that
they get their full citizenship.

ﬂat’s what we're here about today. That's why this is important.
This is not a garden-variety hearing, This is about America, about
who we are, what our future is going to be, and that’s why we've
got to get this done one way or the other.

Thank you very much for appearing here today.

Mr. PaTRICK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me excuse this panel and call the next panel
to the table.

Let me introduce our next panel as they’re coming forward and
being seated.

We have Mr. William Tisdale, who is the president of the Na-
tional Fair Housing Alliance, which is an organization representing
60 private, nonprofit fair housing agencies located in 35 different
States across the country.

Mr. Robert Hunter is the commissioner of the Texas Department
of Insurance, and, previously, also held the position of Federal In-
surance Administrator.

Ms. Lynn Schubert is assistant general counsel with the Amer-
ican Insurance Association, a national organization representing
more than 2790 insurance companies. She is testifying on behalf of
the Independent Insurance Agents of America and tine Council of
Insurance Agents and Brokers.
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Mr, Charles Kamasaki is here today representing the National
Council of La Raza. This organization represents 170 community-
based organizations which together serve 37 States and reach more
than 2 million Hispanic Americans annually.

We're delighted to have you all. Mr, Tis:fale we'll start with you
and we’ll make your full statement a part of the record. I would
appreciate, if you can, if you'd summarize as much as possible and
then we'll go to questions.

OPENING STATEMENT OF WILLIAM R. TISDALE, PRESIDENT,
NATIONAL FAIR HOUSING ALLIANCE; ACCOMPANIED BY:
SHANNA L. SMITH AND CATHY CLOUD

Mr. TisDALE. Thank you, Chairman Riegle. With me today are
Shanna Smith, who is the executive director of the National Fair
Housing Alliance, and Cathy Cloud, who is the program director
who coordinated NFHA’s homeowners’ insurance testing project.
They will be assisting me in presenting some of the testimony and
with the questions.

I'm William Tisdale, president of the National Fair Housing Alli-
ance, NFHA, located in Washington, DC. I’'m also the executive di-
rector of the Metropolitan Milwaukee Fair Housing Council.

We applaud you, Senator Riegle, for convening this hearing to
deal with the discriminatory practices and policies of the home-
owners’ insurance industry.

NFHA has been investigating these problems since 1991, and
will take this opportunity to reveal publicly, for the first time, some
of the evidence that we've accrued based on the conduct, discrimi-
natory conduct, of two of the largest insurance companies in this
country—Nationwide and Allstate. These companies have engaged,
and continue to engage, in practices and policies that intentionally
deny, limit, and make unavailable homeowners’ insurance to people
living in minority neighborhoods throughout the United States.

Therefore, today, we are filing formal complaints, these com-
plaints, with the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Develop-
ment against both Nationwide and Allstate to force them to elimi-
nate their discriminatory policies which have had such an adverse
impact on minority and integrated neighborhoods throughout the
United States.

The testing in this project was funded, for the most part, through
the Fair Housing Initiatives program, a program created by Con-
gress to improve fair housing enforcement efforts in this country.
The HUD-funded portion of the project was completed in early
1993. NFHA used its own resources to undertake the analysis and
to c?induct additional testing in 1994, some as recently as just last
week.

The insurance industry has been aware of the problem of dis-
crimination for decades now. Major changes were announced over
15 years ago. But the studies of the insurance discrimination from
that time through our own testing project, which was just com-
pleted, as I indicated, demonstrate that the problem is still perva-
sive and persistent. It has not gone away. We have found evidence
of discrimination in the very companies that were the focus of anti-
discrimination activities over 20 years ago.
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Within the private fair housing enforcement movement, testing
is always carefully constructed and controlled. This project was no
different. These tests compared the treatment between white
neighborhoods and African-American and Latino neighborhoods.

Nationwide and Allstate were selected specifically because of the
egregious nature of the complaints from actual homeowners. We
have been involved in the investigation of other companies as well.

One of the things we noted was that for all of the cities where
we conducted testing, insurance agents tended to be located outside
of minority neighborhoods. We have on display, here, maps of Mil-
waukee and Atlanta. In Atlanta, for example, these two companies
have 180 offices, but only four are located in minority neighbor-
hoods. All of those four border white neighborhoods. In Milwaukee,
there are no Allstate offices located in minority neighborhoods and
Nationwide operates in Milwaukee only through an 800 number.

The investigation, conducted by NFHA, identified the following
types of discriminatory practices and policies used by agents work-
ing for Nationwide and Allstate.

First, was refusing to provide insurance because of the age of the
home. For example, in Louisville, an Allstate agent said, and I
quote:

I den’t like to insure anything over 30 years old. It is too hard, after all the re-
modeling and things like that, to mess with. I'm trying to eliminate them from my
portfolio.

Another practice is refusing to insure properties because of the
market value of the home. A%ationwide agent in Milwaukee said:

We dor’t insure for less than $55,000. Well, we can't insure it. We can't do it.

A third practice is requiring homeowners to provide the name
and telephone number of their mortgage lender, to gather informa-
tion about the property before providing a quote, before a quote is
provided.

Just last week, a Nationwide agent asked a Latino tester, who
is your mortgage company? Do you have a number for them? The
reason, ma’am, is because 1it’s like the difference between an Escort
anldka Cadillac. The mortgage company can tell us what the house
is like.

Other demands of minority applicants are requiring inspection of
the home prior to providing information on the cost or type of in-
surance available, and requiring a credit check for applicants from
minority neighborhoods.

In addition to these incredible practices just described, the most
pervasive discrimination involveg charging higher premiums for
comparable policies, charging higher rates for infertor policies, and
refusing to ﬁrovide replacement cost coverage on the structure and
contents of homes in minority neighborhoods.

We have brought some displays which illustrate some of the dif-
ferences in treatment that I've just described.

Based upon a conservative analysis of neighborhood-based tests,
NFHA can document the following for four cities in which testin
was conducted. In Louisville, African-American testers experience
discrimination more than 47 percent of the time. In Atlanta and
Milwaukee, African-American testers experienced discrimination
more than 60 percent of the time. And, in Chicago, Latino testers
experienced discrimination more than 95 percent of the time.
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Insurance companies, in general, are engaging in practices and
policies that have the intent and effect of denying, limiting, or re-
stricting homeowners’ insurance for people living 1n minority com-
munities, What we have found is not unique to our investigation.
The practices and policies identified in our testing are widespread
throughout the industry. They have been identified over and over
and over again in previous investigations.

Our recommendations to this Committee center around two is-
sues. The first, is to increase funding for both education and en-
forcement efforts. The second, is to create legislation which in-
creases our access to information about insurance practices.

Therefore, we request that you continue to increase the enforce-
ment budgets of both HUD and the Department of Justice. Specifi-
cally, we want to encourage you to increase the allocations to the
Fair Housing Initiatives program, the program that funded this
work, and target a portion of community development block grants
for local fair housing enforcement activities.

Congress should enact disclosure legislation which will provide,
at a minimum, the following: Disclosure of underwriting guidelines.
Disclosure of loss data. Disclosure of the type of policies and the
cost of policies. Reporting of race, nationaf’ origin, and gender of
policyholders. Reporting for all metropolitan statistical areas. And,
reporting the above information by census tract.

The insurance industry may argue that the cost of disclosure is
prohibitively expensive. Senator, I submit to you that nothing is
more expensive, nothing is more costly, than the disinvestment in
our neigﬁborhoods. )

Senator Riegle, we would like to take just a moment, if we could,
to explain some of our displays.

The CHAIRMAN. Please do.

Mr. TispaLE. Thank you. Shanna. Cathy.

Ms. SMITH. One of the constant eriticisms is that houses that are
used in the testing are run down, vacant, and vandalized.

Senator, these two houses were used in this test of Nationwide
in Milwaukee, Wisconsin. This house was completely denied insur-
gnce coverage because they have a minimum insurance policy of

55,000.

This house was quoted at less than $55,000, but the Nationwide
agent provided coverage for this particular house.

This house is in a white neighborhood. This house is in a neigh-
borhood that is 80 percent African-American.

It says, “You're in good hands with Allstate,” and we have a real
question about that.

It says, who gets inferior coverage for double the premium?

In this instance, the testers were told—this tester was calling on
this house in a predominantly white neighborhood and was pro-
vided guaranteed replacement cost coverage at an annual premium
of only $155.

This home is in an African-American community. They were pro-
vided only a market-rate policy for $330.

But if you look, what people talk about, these are not vacant and
vandalized homes. These are middle-income, moderate-income
neighborhoods. Good housing.

e CHAIRMAN. And well-maintained.
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Ms. SMITH. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. If you lock at this house, they planted flowers,
the lawn is in good condition, and the house is in good condition.
Obviously, it’s a house that’s well-tended and occupied by people
who care about the house.

Ms. SmrrH. That was critical to us in our testing, that we se-
lected homes that people looking at them would say, why wouldn’t
you insure this property? Because, first, Senator, I would ask, could
you guess which home, here, would be in the minority neighbor-
hood?

The CHAIRMAN. I have an idea that it may be the reverse of what
one would think. But you explain,

Ms. SMITH. That’s correct.

[Laughter.}

In this situation, this white tester called an Allstate agent. Thir-
ty minutes after leaving a message on the answering machine, the
Alistate agent returned the phone call. Two days later, the agent
provided the white tester with a quote that included guaranteed re-
placement cost coverage.

An African-American woman called over a 5-day period leaving
three messages with the exact same Allstate agent with her name
and phone number. She also had an answering machine, This
agent never returned her call. These are lovely ﬁomes, and they
can’t, number one,edget equal coverage. They can’t even get their
ﬁho:ile calls returned because they’re located in minority neighbor-

oods.

The CHAIRMAN, Thank you. Those are very powerful illustrations.

Does that complete your presentation, Mr. Tisdale?

Mr. TISDALE. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much for all this work and this
valuable analysis. This gets right at the issue and, of course, we
don’t have a way, in this country, of easily calculating what the
economic cost is of redlining and destroying neighborhoods. In a
sense, starving them to death. Not giving them the credit. Not giv-
ing them the normal access to economic opportunity that's avail-
able other places.

As communities get into a downward spiral that goes on over the
years, and we end up with terrible problems, as we now have in
many cities, part of that has been caused and fostered by these
very discriminatory practices. So, in a sense, the cost of allowing
those practices to continue is a very high cost. It's not just in the
denial of a person’s citizenship rights, in fundamental ways, but
there’s a huge societal cost. There’s a huge economic cost that
wrecks part of America, in effect, all in the name of good business
practice.

It's a real subversion of the whole free enterprise system, if you
will, because it ends up doing so much costly damage. And, now,
we’re trying to figure out how to fix the damage.

So we come along with programs to try to go back in and repair
urban areas that are in much worse shape, partly because they've
been starved to death from the normal flow of business trans-
actional efforts in mortgages and insurance and so forth, that
should have been going in over the years.
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I think that’s another thing that the public needs to understand.
Where did today’s problems come from? So that when we fix these
defects in the system, over time, we ought to see these communities
ztart to rebuild and flourish in ways that they've not been able to

0.

Mr. Hunter, we're pleased to have you and we’ll make your state-

ment a part of the record. We'd like your comments now.

OPENING STATEMENT OF J. ROBERT HUNTER,
COMMISSIONER, TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF INSURANCE

Mr. HUNTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am Bob Hunter, the
commissioner of insurance in Texas.

Ive been in this room many times before because when I was
Federal Insurance Administrator, this is where both my appropria-
tions and my oversight occurred. Even so, on a few times, I enjoyed
being in this room.

I was also here, several times, as president of the National Insur-
ance Consumer Organization over the last 15 years. So, I do feel
at home. On this issue, I've been here before, too.

In Texas, we have maps, similar to this agent map, if you'd like
to see them, on State Farm in Houston and so on. It's not limited
to these two maps. There are other maps like this.

The CHAmRMAN. I understand.

Mr. HUNTER. As Federal Insurance Administrator, I documented
insurance redlining on several occasions. During the 1970’s, we
even put evidence before this Committee that showed that you
were more likely in New York to get put into the F.ALR. plan, the
high-cost plan, if you were black than if you had a building code
violation,

We know that it was not risk-related based upon that data and
the data that has been flowing for 25 years, all the way since Presi-
dent Johnson’s commission that was mentioned earlier.

The data still flows. The studies that we've seen from California,
the yellow lines replacing the red lines, the studies of ACORN, and
others. And, now, they don’t use lines at all. It's income-related,
value of home that you've heard about, requiring supporting busi-
ness, such as a homeowners’ policy, before they'll sell you an auto
policy, and so on.

So if you don’t have money, you're not going to get it, and that
has an obvious impact, not just in the cities, but in rural areas.
Redlining is not limited to poor people in the cities. We just had
a hearing in Big Spring, Texas, and we had witness after witness
coming forth, agents saying, we can’t find a company to write us.

The CHAIRMAN. I see. In rural areas.

Mr. HUNTER. Even in rural areas, where houses go below these
magic numbers, like $60,000, or whatever the limits are. In rural
areas, that’s also true. I encourage you not to think of it as just
a problem of the inner cities, although that’s been a focus.

On March 31, 1994, I held a public hearing on redlining in Hous-
ton. Among other things, and I'll make the entire transcript avail-
able if you would like that for your Committee, but I've attached
to my testimony the testimony of a gentleman from Habitat.

Now Habitat, in Houston, ]Ynas 50 homes. This gentleman works
with the residents in trying to get them their financial needs, in-

!
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cluding insurance. They were only able to find one standard insur-
ance company willing to write them—Farmers Insurance. No other
company would quote.

In the 3 years he’s been working with them, they've had one
claim on the 50 homes. A tree fell, during a storm, and damaged
the roof. That's it. That’s good experience and you know, if you
know something about Habitat, you know that they’re careful in
terms of what they do.

The CHAIRMAN. Right.

Mr. HUNTER. These are sweat-equity people, working hard to
make their community viable, and they can’t get insurance. I think
that’s very telling testimony. But it's not just testimony that we
have. At the hearing, only two insurers spoke up. Trade organiza-
tions came forward, but individual insurers are reluctant to come
forward in these things.

To their credit, Hartford Insurance Company came forward to
testify that they had undertaken a self-analysis, something that
you just called for, Mr. Chairman. It was painful. What they found
is what the witness testified.

As a result, they're trying to change the way they’re doing busi-
ness. They're looking to get minority agents, place them in these
redlined places, train them, help them, and support them, to try to
make a difference.

That’s the testimony of Hartford. I don’t believe that many com-
panies have done what Hartford has done. That is, the painful kind
of step-by-step review, what are we doing, sitting around a table
saying, gee, what we've been doing is wrong. That’s hard.

The CHAIRMAN. We may ask them to come as an example of
somebody who is trying to change and do something constructive
and positive.

Mr. HUNTER. Right. I think you should.

Additionally, I think you have to be careful how you define red-
lining. Some try to define it, very narrowly, as, if you don’t draw
a line on a map, you haven’t done anything wrong.

I think you should define it as being unfair discrimination in
availability, price, benefits, service, or quality of insurance, to a
class of people, based upon factors that are not risk-related and are
outside the control of the customer. So that things like the age of
the house—if there’s no good evidence—you end up with redlining.

The CHAIRMAN. We put older houses on historic registries. An
older house isn't necessarily—that’s a fake issue.

Mr. HUNTER. Yes. So diserimination like race, gender, income,
value of house, age of house, those things need to be part of the
definition of redlining, in my view, for it to be a complete defini-
;;_ion. And how do you attack redlining? I think data is the essential
irst step.

So, Senator Feingold and the people that came from the House
this morning are doing the right thing, in my view.

After decades of study, the insurers still say we don’t do it. Let’s
get the data on the table. Data, in small enough Eeographical units
to see what’s happening, by race, income, andg other demographics,
is essential to this long overdue determination.

We need to know. In homeowners, auto insurance, which is miss-
ing from Senator Feingold’s bill, but which I think should be added,
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and small business lines, at least, we need to know where compa-
nies are writing, where they place their agents, what premiums
they charge, and what losses they incur, in my view, in order to
get the answers to these questions.

For a year, Texas has studied the problem. For the first time, we
have zip code data. We have looked at it and we see redlining docu-
mented in our data. For example, and some of the data is attached
to my testimony, Mr. Chairman, we have shown that there is a di-
rect correlation between lack of availability of auto insurance and
the racial and income make-up of the zip code.

In zip codes where auto insurance availability is two times worse
than the Statewide average, the minority population is two times
higher. And, where coverage is half as hard to get as the Statewide
average, the minority population is half the Statewide average.

We've seen a direct correlation. The data is attached to the testi-
mony. We’d be happy to share the entire State zip code data with
you, if you would like.

Texas, starting only 1 year ago, is already a front runner in data
collection. The States need the momentum of congressional action
to get moving nationally on this important work. For instance, I'm
in the process of drafting a regulation to require a simple thing—
that underwriting guides be risk-related and based upon substan-
tial evidence.

That sounds pretty easy and pretty obvious, but I anticipate a
huge fight on that issue and it will Ke viewed as a revolutionary
st&P. But I'm taking that step because of the study of the Texas
Office of Public Insurance Counsel, which was cited earlier, that
showed that 88 percent of the companies have age of home restric-
tions in Texas, and 90 percent of the companies restrict writings
based on the value of the home. The typical value is $55,000 to
$60,000, sometimes higher. The median-value of homes in Texas is
$43,000. So, they're writing off a lot of homes.

The CHAIRMAN. That's interesting. The median-value is $43,000.

Mr. HUNTER. Right.

The CHATRMAN, So half the houses in the State are at that level
or below that level.

Mr. HUNTER. Right. Well more than half are below the $60,000.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, absolutely.

Mr. HUNTER. So low-income areas of Texas are being written off,
and that’s redlining, in my view.

The CHAIRMAN. It's second-class citizenship. That's basically
what it boils down to.

Mr. HUNTER. It’s exactly what you just said a few minutes ago,
Senator.

Last week, I imposed a record fine on Allstate Insurance Com-
pany, $850,000, the most ever levied against a company. They've
agreed to it as a consent order. It’s twice what my lawyers rec-
ommended.

[Laughter.]
Theu%HA[RMAN. It looks like you need new lawyers, too.

[Laughter.]

Mr. HUNTER. They wouldn't write people with only one car. They
wouldn’t write people who were not in the market for other insur-
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ance, like homeowners. They wouldn’t write single people, and so
on. As a result, we had these kinds of practices.

At the same time, our staff, newly invigorated after this, has
brought actions against 59 other companies, disciplinary actions,
with similar problems. Those 59 are based upon our sampie compa-
nies of 75 that we reviewed. So 593 out of 75.

In your invitation to testify, you raised four gquestions which I
answered in my prepared statement. As an actuary, I believe you
should require census tract, not just five-digit zip, to enable re-
search in homogeneous areas, such as you do in HMDA. I think
that’s the right approach.

I believe you should obtain age data, as well as race and gender,
because I think there’s discrimination by age.

I think you should get the claims data. If you don’t, when you
tell the company, look, you're doing something bad here, they'll say,
it's a good business practice and we can prove it, but you won’t be
able to test that argument.

I encourage you to consider strongl{( S.1917, Senator Feingold’s
bill. I would strengthen it. I would look at Congressman Kennedy’s
bill for ideas.

Specifically, I would collect auto insurance data, which the bill
does not. Many poor, in minority areas, don’t own homes. People
don’t own homes and they’re being discriminated against where
they have to buy auto insurance. Also, renter’s insurance should be
added, in my view.

I would like to make all the data open-record data. One of the
key problems I have in Texas is that, although I can now collect
underwriting guidelines, I cannot disclose them by company. So the
practices are not publicly available. And, I think, public exposure
of some of these things will change them, just the public exposure.

The CHAIRMAN. Can you hold a public meeting and describe the
%réactices, listing them as Company A, Company B, and Company

Mr. HUNTER. I can do that. In fact, that's what we have done.

The CHAIRMAN. So the company that wants to pursue it can in-
quire of the company that they might be talking to, where they fall.

Mr. HUNTER. Right. But, in Texas, the legislature, I think wisely,
has moved in the girection of using competition to control rates.

So I get out rate guides. People love the rate guides. They go out
by the tens of thousands, and we are encouraging people to shop.

But what happens is that, in areas like this, people come back
and say, well, I found a cheap company, but they won't even quote
for me. And I can’t even tell them, don’t bother with that company,
based upon what I already know about their underwriting guide-
lines, because I’m prohibited to release that.

The CHAIRMAN. Right.

Mr. HUNTER. People get frustrated, give up, and go to the as-
signed risk plan, the F.A.LR. plan, or something.

Just speaking for myself, one last personal note. I think I need
your help. The momentum that these kinds of hearings and this
type of legislation being debated gives to the State is very, very im-
portant.

Texas is ahead of the curve, in my view, of what's going on in
the rest of the country. Only 22 States agreed to participate in the
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National Association of Insurance Commissioners’ study of redlin-
inﬁ by supplying data, and that tells you something, in my view.

do thank you for your leadership on this, and Senator Feingold
and the Ranking Republican.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you for what you're doing in Texas and
for coming today. It's a very helpful example of national leadership
that you're giving, and I much appreciate it.

Mr. HUNTER. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. We'll follow up at our end.

Ms. Schubert, we'd like to hear from you now.

OPENING STATEMENT OF LYNN M. SCHUBERT, ASSISTANT
GENERAL COUNSEL, AMERICAN INSURANCE ASSOCIATION

Ms. SCHUBERT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for inviting us to tes-
tify here today on the important topic of equal access to insurance
for all Americans. As you stated, AIA represents more than 270
companies writing property and casualty insurance in every State
and jurisdiction in the United States.

I think it's probably important for me to state, on the record,
that the companies that have been discussed earlier today, on this
panel, are not members of the AIA, but the Hartford Company,
that Mr. Hunter did mention, is a member of AIA, and we have a
number of companies like that.

We're here today, Mr. Chairman, as a group who is trying to do
something positive and trying to make a difference in this area.

The organizations, that I'm testifying on behalf of today, have
one overriding goal on the issue of insurance access and availabil-
ity. That is, that urban residents and businesses, equally with all
other Americans, must be able to purchase attractive insurance
products at a price reasonably based on the risk. AlIA, 1IAA, and
the Council members are committed to working with legislators,
regulators, consumers, and brokers to ensure that this occurs.

o determine whether or not insurance is available in all areas,
we could support Federal data collection of insurance information
if it is designed to produce a fair, efficient, and effective study of
insurance availability and cost. H.R. 1188, pending in the House,
appears to be such a measure and AIA, IIAA, and the Council sup-
port this bill.

Any data collection will show that some areas, especially in our
cities, have higher numbers of residents and small businesses with-
out insurance than other areas. These discrepancies are related to
a whole host of socioceconomic circumstances faced by people who
work and live in the urban areas and which also increase the cost
of insurance. Qutright racial or ethnic discrimination also may
occur. We hope that it is infrequent. We know that it’s a violation
of Federal and State law. AIA advocates stringent prosecution
wherever it is found.

The American birthright, that you described, to equal treatment
should be protected and it’s something that we certainly support.
Any discrepancies in availability of insurance, whether they’re
caused by disecrimination or by economics, must be addressed.

It is cold comfort to the citizens for whom insurance is unavail-
able to explain to them the reasons whﬁl the problem exists. We be-
lieve that it is time to start attacking these problems head-on.
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Mr. Chairman, the Committee has asked AIA to address three
specific questions in its testimony. We have done so, in detail, in
our written statement. This morning, 1 will attempt to summarize
for you our resEonses to those questions.

First, you asked for AIA’s views on whether insurers illegally dis-
criminate. It’s impossible to say that there’s not one underwriter,
one agent, or one company out there, that is illegally discriminat-
ing in the selling of insurance. We do not believe that it’s a sys-
temic problem, but, rather, if it occurs, it occurs in isolated in-
stances.

The most important thing to note in this discussion 1is that even
in the question itself, the description states that discrimination is
illegal, and that is a fact. It is illegal in every State. It's illegal
through Federal law,

All States have laws against unfair discrimination in the insur-
ance industry. The National Association of Insurance Commis-
sioners Modar Unfair Trade Practices Act prohibits arbitrary un-
derwriting decisions, based upon geographic location alone, as un-
fair discrimination. AIA strongly supports this provision. We sup-
ported its adoption at the NAIC and we have urged its adoption by
State legislatures across the country.

If insurers are illegally discriminating, they should be pros-
ecuted. States currently have the authority to do this and are doing
50 in appropriate situations. As was stated earlier, insurance must
be based on the risk. It cannot be based on race.

The second request of the Committee was for AIA to discuss the
findings of recent property insurance studies. This is the bottom-
line question that really must be addressed, whether consumers
wishing to purchase insurance currently are able to do so.

A number of studies, from 1979 through 1993, show that a large
percentage, 98 to 99 percent, of homeowners have homeowners’ in-
surance. More recently, in 1993, AIA commissioned a study, by an
independent agency, of the core of six American cities, and I'd just
like to point out some of the key highlights of this survey because
it did look at predominantly minority zip codes. It looked at areas
where we were concerned there may be a problem.

From those six cities, less than 2 percent of the homeowners sur-
veyed did not carry any homeowners’ insurance. Ninety-three per-
cent had comprehensive coverage and about 5 percent carried more
basic homeowner insurance policies covering fire damage only, or
fire and windstorm damage.

There were no significant differences among African-Americans
and whites in terms of the insurance coverage. Ninety-nine percent
of African-American homeowners had insurance with 92 percent of
those African-Americans having comprehensive homeowners’ insur-
ance,

Ninety-eight percent of those homeowners identifying themselves
as white had some homeowners’ insurance, including 94 percent
with comprehensive policies. Nearly 9 in 10 urban homeowners
said it was very, or somewhat, easy to find homeowners’ insurance.
An even higher share, 93 percent, said it was convenient to contact
an insurance agent or insurance company. Very few respondents,
only 3 percent, said they were aware of anyone in their neighbor-

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed

39

hood who had experienced difficulty in obtaining homeowners’ in-
surance.

There are other surveys and studies that show similar results.
Those results are discussed in detail in our written statement.
However, there are other studies that show other results and we've
heard discussions, today, of testing, that apparently may or may
not show different results when we finally get the details and we
can investigate that situation.

While we have a detailed analysis of the cause of the differences
between the studies and critiques of the different methodologies of
the studies, we are not here today to argue the numbers with you.
We agree that it is time to take a close look at this issue. And, in-
stead, these differences are the very reason we're willing to support
Federal data collection. We want to know what the information is
on the availability and cost of certain lines of insurance,.

As Representative Kennedy has stated, those who have nothing
to hide, have nothing to fear. We welcome thoughtful investigation
and analysis of this 1ssue.

This leads directly to the third question posed by the Commit-
tee—What steps should the Federal Government take to identify
and combat illegal property insurance discrimination if such dis-
crimination exists?

As mentioned earlier, a fair, economical, efficient data collection
scheme, on a Federal level, to determine if insurance is equally
available, based on the risk for all Americans, is something that
AlA, ITAA, and the Council support. The parameters of such a data
collection effort, however, are ve (:riticalll.J

Inordinate costs of collecting Ir?:'ata with limited value would not
assist the insurance consumer, but, rather, harm that consumer
with either higher prices or possibly less financially sound insurers.

Collection of data which reveals what insurance is being sold,
where it is being sold, who is selling it, and how much it costs the
consumer would answer the question of whether or not insurance
is equally avatlable. This collection should be undertaken in a for-
mat to provide the most information in the most useful form in the
most cost-efficient fashion.

H.R. 1188 appears to establish such a data collection scheme and
I urge this Committee to review that bill, as well as the bill pend-
ing 1n the Senate. The information which will be provided by
H.R. 1188 would allow regulators to focus efforts on zip codes. It is
a collection by five-digit zip code. It would allow regulators to focus
their efforts on zip codes with significant disparities between the
number of homeowners and the number of homeowners’ insurance

olicies, rather than being required to review detailed information

or huge numbers of census tracts where no problems exist whatso-
ever,

We urge you to look at a data collection scheme that would allow
you to look broadly at all the zip codes where you have a concern
and then focus your efforts on where there are these disparities.
Spend the time of the regulators, then, getting into the more de-
tailed information requiring insurers to produce more detailed in-
formation, at a smaller level, at that point. Regulators, currently,
can do that and I urge that that is the way to move forward in try-
ing to address this issue.

.org/
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Mr. Patrick did state, very accurately, that several hundred thou-
sand insurance applications are collected every year by insurers in
comparison to only thousands of mortgage applications.

HMDA is not necessarily appropriate for the insurance industry.

AIA recognizes there are a number of issues that may have an
impact on urban consumers and their ability to obtain insurance.
AJA members and others are taking steps to address these issues
and I would like to take just a minute, if I could this morning, to
address some of our efforts.

The CEQ’s of many AIA member companies are doing just what
you, Mr. Chairman, suggested. They are making a commitment to
equal treatment. Additionally, it is our belief that partnerships be-
tween the insurance industry and consumer organizations, civil
rights organizations, and housing organizations are the most pro-
ductive way to move forward.

ATA would also like to work with legislators and regulators to de-
velop products and marketing ideas which adequately serve all
regidents and businesses. We want to discuss the establishment of
programs to facilitate greater access to insurers.

For example, we already are working with regulators, in a num-
ber of States, on programs to bring urban-based independent
agents together with our standard companies. One State, which is
moving forward quickly on this issue, is Georgia. In Atlanta, AlA,
the Urban League, the IIAA, the insurance department, and State
legislators have established a task force to address the issue of in-
surance in urban markets.

One of the first projects of the task force is the agent-insurer
partnership. This partnership has resulted in a number of appoint-
ments already being made by standard companies to urban-based
and minority agents.

Now that this program has proven successful, we are working to
expand these efforts nationwide. We have specifically spoken with
Commissioner Hunter, and he has requested some detailed infor-
mation on the Atlanta project. We're looking forward to moving for-
ward in Texas as well as a number of other States.

In addition, we also support the inclusion of homeowners’ insur-
ance in existing F.A LR. plans to address the needs of homeowners
who are unable to find insurance in the voluntary market.

In California, we've joined forces with a broad coalition of con-
sumer and civil rights groups, led by Consumers Union and the
Latino Issues Forum, to create an innovative, no-frills, no-fault
automobile insurance policy. This policy is a perfect example of a
creati\:ie, practical, and sound solution to a real problem of people
in need.

Independent actuaries have concluded that this policy could save
California consumers $1.8 billion in the first year alone. We are
working to inform legislators and regulators about the potential
benefits of this and similar new products.

Education

The CHAIRMAN. I'm going to ask you, if you can, to wrap up in
the next 30 seconds because I'm afraid we’re not going to have
enough time for Mr. Kamasaki and, then, I've got to go tend to an-
other assignment, here, shortly.
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b Mﬁ SCHUBERT. Yes, sir. I have just two points to make very, very
riefly.
Thg CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

Ms. SCHUBERT. Education and reduction of the risk.

AIA is working with State regulators and legislators on the issue
of education, both for the insurance industry about opportunities in
urban markets, as well as consumers, to educate consumers on how
to shop for the best product.

And, second, most importantly, perhaps, we're working with
consumer and community organizations like ACORN, to work with
their Neighborhood Home and Safety Program, to reduce the risk
in neighborhoods so that we can make insurance more cost-efficient
and more available.

In conclusion, we just want to state that we're committed to
working on this issue. We want to work with the Senate. We sup-
port data collection and we look forward to working with you on
making it effective and efficient.

Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. I appreciate the constructive tone
that you present from your organization and some of the positive
steps that have been taken by the Hartford and others.

Also, we may have some differences at the end of the day in
terms of what we collect and how we collect it, but I would suggest
that we try to work together to see if we can work that out.

Mr. Kamasaki, we're pleased to have you.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHARLES KAMASAKI,
NATIONAL COUNCIL OF LA RAZA

Mr. KaMASAKI. Mr, Chairman, I'm happy to be here. Let me first
apologize on behalf of my president, Raul Yzaguirre, who is not
able to be here. I apologize to you that you're getting the second
string, and I will try to be brief in deference to your time con-
straints. Let me try to make three points.

The first is, I believe, the evidence is sufficient to warrant imme-
diate congressional action. Mr. Chairman, in my written statement
we go through, in quite exhaustive detail, the history of social
science research on discrimination, as it applies to Latinos, in vir-
tually every field—employment, housing, the housing rental mar-
ket, mortgage lending, and the emerging data that is now coming
out with respect to insurance.

The point 1 would like to make is that, at virtually every stage
of this process, there have been naysayers. They have argued—the
industry in each of these cases has argued—that the problem is not
serious, that these are isolated examples, and that they're caused
by market factors not related to discrimination.

I would note that after disclosure or after there has been suffi-
cient social science research on these issues, invariably, the evi-
dence has demonstrated that, in fact, the problem is serious, that
it is widespread, that it goes beyond isolated examples, and that
alternative causes, litke market factors, do not explain disparities
between minorities and nonminorities.

We believe such is the case with insurance redlining.

It is clear, and we agree, that there is not sufficient data to make
conclusive judgments about the scope and degree of insurance red-
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lining with respect to either African-Americans or Latinos. We ac-
knowledge the fact that the industry, at least, makes the argument
that some of these disparities may be attributable to factors other
than discrimination.

But, Mr. Chairman, given the history that we document in our
statement, and given tEe history on these issues, it seems to me
this is one of those cases where we think it's a duck. It looks like
a duck. It walks like a duck. It quacks like a duck. And that, if
we needed no evidence other than the fact that the recent National
Fair Housing Alliance testinf that we were pleased to join in and
which demonstrates a virtual statistical certainty of discrimination
for each Latino seeking insurance, we would argue the problem is
clearly sufficiently documented to warrant an immediate congres-
sional response.

The second point I would make is to note how modest this re-
sponse is. We are not asking for new regulations. We are not ask-
ing for a new standard for judging discrimination. We’re not asking
for affirmative action or quotas in the number of insurance policies
scld. What we are asking for is data disclosure, to permit enforce-
ment agencies to review data, to permit social scientists, research-
ers, and others to review the data, and, finally, to permit the kind
of self-analysis that you mentioned earlier today.

In fact, Mr. Chairman, if every CEQ of every insurance company
were to issue the kind of order that you talked about earlier today,
that CEO would, in fact, need the very kind of data that is re-
guired in this bill in order to assess the performance of his/her own
company and assess the performance of each and every employee
in that company.

It seems to me, given the scope of the problem, that the kind of
response that we and others are seeking embodied in Mr. Ken-
nedy’s bill and Mr. Feingold’s bill, is really quite modest.

Finally, I would just note for the record that there have been
some press reports that have alleged that there is somehow some
disunity within the civil rights community on this issue. I just
wanted to introduce, and ask that it be made part of the record
a letter sent to you yesterday, on behalf of a coalition of 24 civil
rights and consumer organizations, which demonstrates that those
press reports are not accurate.

Let me stop at this time and entertain questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Thank you for very good remarks.
Without objection, we'll make that letter a part of 3'19 record.

I want to thank all of you for your testimony today and for your
leadership in your respective capacities in this area. I think we've
really laid the problem out today, along with some very construc-
tive}'] ideas, legislative and other, as to how we go about dealing
with it,

But I want to thank each of you and I want you to know that
when we state intentions in this Committee, we have a very high
batting average of following through and doing what we say we're
going to do. g&e’re going to push ahead on this because it’s very im-
portant. I urge all of you to do so as well, and let’s collaborate as
we go and see if we can’t make a lot of progress here.

Thank you very much.

Ms. SCHUBERT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. TispDALE. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. The Committee stands in recess.

[Whereupon, at 12:22 p.m., the Committee was recessed.]

(Prepared statements, response to written questions, and addi-
tional material supplied for the record follow:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR RUSSELL D. FEINGOLD

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this hearingﬂon the problem of discrimina-
tion in the determination of who has access to affordable high quality homeowners’
insurance in America. I would also like to thank you for requestm% e recent GAO
study on data needed to examine issues pertaining to the availability, affordability
and accessibility of property insurance, and for your past leadership and continued
efforts through community banking and reinvestment legislation to expand financial
services to individuals and communities that have been bypassed in the past by the

rivate market. Your leadership on these and other issues will be sorely missed here
In the Senate and by the entire Nation, and I feel fortunate to have had the oppor-
tunity and E;A;vilege of serving with you in this body—even for the short period of

n.

time it has
During this hearing the Senate Banking Committee will gather testimony from
a diverse p of individuals and organizations on a subject that strikes at the core

of the ability of many Americans to participate fully in our sociely by being able
to enjoy that which has come to be known as the “American dream”—home owner-

ship.

"lgu'ee decades of research, studies, and reports have reaffirmed the extent of the

Fmblem of insurance redlining that prompted the 1968 National Advisory Panel on

nsurance’s description that “Communities without insurance are communities with-
out hope” as well as the inadequacy of State and Federal responses to address it.
These studies, as well as testimony and evidence gathered before both the House
Banking and Energy and Commerce Committees, thanks to the efforts of both Rep-
resentatives Joseph Kennedy and Cardiss Collins, have indicated that hundreds of
thousands, if not millions, of individuals and entire neighborhoods continue to be
denied or provided inferior insurance cover and that insurance redlining prac-
tices are currently widespread throughout the United States.

It is not only disturbing that discrimination continues to exist today, but it trou-
bles me even more so that the fine city of Milwaukee, Wisconsin, has received na-
tional attention regarding this problem. In fact, a CNN television report even stated
that Milwaukee is becoming not only famous for beer, but for insurance discrimina-
tion as well.

Today’s disturbing results concerning the occurrence of insurance discrimination,
to be released by the Natiozal Fair Housing Alliance and later discussed here by
its President, William Tisdale, a fellow Wisconsinite who shares my concerns over
the problem at a national level as well as in Milwaukee, will add to this perception
and come on the heels of an Urban Institute report which showed that Milwaukee
was the most economically segregated city among the 100 largest U.S. metropolitan
areas.

Some will argue that the disparities in the access to and availability of insurance
are solely based on principles of economics and statistically based risk assess-
ments—and not on principles of prejudice. Sadly enough, it appears that this is not
always the case. Take the words 0% an insurance company district sales manager
from Milwaukee, who was recorded as telling his agents:

“. Ithink you write too many blacks. .,  You gotta sell good, solid ‘Prem.ium

paying white people. . . . They own their homes, the white works. ery hon-
estly, black people will buy anything that locks geod right now. But when
itl'.1 comes to pay for it next time. Yeu’re not going to get your money out of
them. "

This “quit writing all those blacks . .” prejudicial policy was not only commu-
nicated to agents verbally, but was placed 1n writing as well. And it has been re-
Portﬁ:l that g’le manager even showecf one agent how to accomplish this goal by stat-
ing that:

“If a black wants insurance, you don't have to say, just tell them, because based
on this kind of policy, the company will only allow me to accept an annual pre-
mium, Do it that way.”

Activity of this type that has prompted such allegations of discrimination in the
insurance industry cannot and must not be tolerated anywhere in our society.

To address this problem, I introduced 8. 1917, “The Anti-Redlining in Insurance
Disclosure Act of 1994,” which would require insurance companies to disclose infor-
mation regarding where they write property insurance, patterned after the reporting
requirements already required of banks and thrifts under the Home Mortgage Dis-
closure Act, This information would allow members of the public, regulators, the in-
surance industry, and Congress the means to identify the extent of the problem and
would assist affected individuals and Federal and State agencies efforts at enforcing
our Nation’s anti-discrimination laws.
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There are several components which S.1917 includes which are critical for any
meaningful measure designed to address the problem of insurance redlining.

First, it is important that any data collection and reporting requiremeats on in-
surance costs and policies be done at the most detailed level which is reasonably
feasible. For example, it is preferable to recquire reporting by census tract rather
than zip code since it allows for more detailed detection and analysis, as census
tract poR:lations are much smaller and homogeneous than many urban zip codes
which often contain neighborhoods that have a diverse range of economic, racial,
and housing stock characteristics, thereby resulting in a “masking” effect for pur-
poses of statistical analysis. The census tract reporting standard that is required of
the banking industry under the Home Mortgage Disclosure Act should be applied
to the insurance industry as well. S. 1917 takes this approach,

Second, the collection of data on insurance losses and claims should also be in-
cluded in any insurance disclosure initiative. Such data would be essential for any
proper analysis necessary to resolve disputes that arise involving claims that dis-
parities in t¥1e price of insurance between different neighborhoods or groups of peo-
ple are solely based on loss experience and the associated risk involved rather than

prejudice.
inally, since the collection and djsclosure of such data will provide affected indi-
viduals and Federal and State lators valuable information necessary to enforce

our Nation’s anti-discrimination laws, it should be made available to the greatest
number of communities and individuals as possible. S. 1917 would require that data
be collected in 150 Metropolitan Statistical X(;'eas.

I am also interested in exploring whether or not the insurance industry should
be required to meet the same requirements that are imposed upon the banking in-
dustry under the Community Reinvestment Act. To that end, S.1917 calls for a
study which would review the feasibility of creating reinvestment requirements for
insurers similar to those already applied to depository institutions.

In conclusion, I would like to again thank Senator Riegte for holding this hearing
and look forward to working with the distingnished Chairman and other Members
of this Committee toward :tfdmssing the problem of insurance redlining.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALFONSE M. D’AMATO

Mr. Chairman, I would like to join you in welcoming our distinguished panel of
witnesseg, particularly our colleagues from the House,%lepresentatives Collins and
Representative Kennedy. The presence of so many distingnished witnesses says a
great deal about the importance of the subject matter of today's hearing.

Today the Committee is focusing its attention on insurance redlining-whether,
and to what extent, it occurs. In this context, we are concerned with diserimination
against residents of economically distressed areas in the writing of homeowners’ in-
surance based on factors unrelated to sound actuarial practices.

Mr. Chairman, this Committee, under your leadership, has invested a great deal
of ene in addressing the plight of economically deprived individuals and commu-
nities. The Committee has worked hard to ensure that every American is treated
fairly in seeking financial services.

Mr. Chairman, just last session, you and I sponsored a bill designed to eliminate
the abusive mortgage lending practices of unscrupulous “loan sharks” whose high-
interest mortgage scams are directed at the elderly and low-income homeowners.

With respect to the insnrance industry and homeowners’ insurance, the guiding
principle must be sound and objective underwriting Fnlr':zu:l;ir:es. My father is an insur-
ance professional. He alwa,s wok great pride in helping his customers’ plan for
their future financial security. Now, the risk of insuring any two homes is never the
same-—that is why rates should vary from case to case. But my father has alwa
believed that every potential customer must be judged by one standard—by the ris{(.
Any other standard just won’t do.

is conviction is shared by the Committee. Discrimination of any kind is wrong
and it is unacceptable. For this reason, the Committee has invested time and energy
to ensure fair access to financial services for one gimple reason,

At the same time, we must remember that insurance companies are in business,
and an integral part of that business is assessing and managing risk. Insurers must
be able to assess risk in a businesslike fashion.q’hat means that they must be able
to charge rates in accordance with the risks involved.

Mr. Chairman, the Committee must review the available evidence and ascertain
whether, and to what extent, the insurance industry engages in discriminatory prac-
tices in the writing of homeowners’ insurance.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DEVAL L. PATRICK
ASSISTANT ATTORNRY GENERAL FOR CIVIL RIGHTS
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, | appreciate the opportunity to ap-
Eear before this Committee to discuss what the Attorney General and I believe to

e an increasingly significant issue in civil rights enforcement—discrimination on
the basis of race or national origin in the provision of homeowners’ insurance. I as-
sure you that I will use the full extent of my aunthority as Assistant Attorney Gen-
cral for the Civil Rights Division to eliminate all forms of race and national origin
discriminatian that hinder the ability to obtain and enjoy housing, including dis-
crimination in the property insurance industry.

One lesson we have learned from more than 25 years of fair housing enforcement
is that the actions of many players can have an impact on the ability to obtain and
enjoy housing, The Civil ﬁlghts Division has often challenged direct providers of
housing bly taking action against unlawful discrimination in the sale and rental
markets. In recent years, we have targeted unlawful discrimination in the mortgage
lending industry and have learned the devastating impact that such discrimination
can have on individuals and communities. Although we know less about the extent
of discrimination in the homeowners’ insurance industry, we do know that ending
such discrimination is critical to fair housing enforcement. As the United States
Court of Appeals for the Seventh Circuit succinctly noted, “no insurance, no loan;
no loan, ne house . . .” NAACP v. American Family Mutual Insurance, 978 F.2d
287, 297 (7th Cir. 1992), cert. denied, 61 US.L.W. 3771 (U.S. May 17, 1993).

Our Department recently completed an investigation involving discrimination in
the provision of homeowners’ insurance, and we have also investigated claims of in-
surance discrimination originally presented to the Department of Housing and
Urban Development (HUDL Although the results of the investigations are not yet
public, the long and detailed investigationa have h;a_}Fed educate us regarding how
such discrimination occurs. Qur work has also clarified for us the type of factual
information that is necessary to detect unlawful discrimination in this industry, We
de not purport to have all the answers to the difficult questions but I am pleased
to share our experiences with you.

Discrimination in Insurance is Prohibited by the
Fair Housing Act

Historically, the efforts of our Department to address the issue of homeowners’
insurance discrimination have been slowed by claima that such discrimination is not
sufficiently related to housing to evoke coverage under the Fair Housing Act. The
coverage issue has been the focus of several lawsuits and initially resulted in incon-
sistent Federal court decisions. The confusion caused several insurance companies
that were subjects of Federal investigations to refuse {0 cooperate, even in the face
of HUD subpoenas. We believe that this issue can now be laid to rest such that we
can proceed {o resolve the merits of discrimination claims.

Our Department and HUD have consisteatly argued that discrimination by insur-
ers of houging violates the Fair Houging Act. The Department of Justice presented
that argument in 1978 as emicus in the first case to address the issue, Dunn v.
Midwestern Indemnity Co., 472 F. Supp. 1106 (8.D. Ohio 1979). In that case, the
court held that “the concerns of insurance redlining are within the especial province
of the Fair Housing Act.” /d. at 1112. The Court of Appeals for the Fourth Circuit,
however, reached & contrary holding in Mackey v. Nationwide Insurance Companies,
724 F.2d 419 (4th Cir. 1984), and this is the decision upon which investigative tar-
gets relied in resisting our enforcement efforts. This decision, however, did not
change the position of the enforcement agencies, On January 23, 1989, HUD pub-
lished regulations implementing the Fair Housing Act stating that “{rlefusing to
provide . . . property or hazard insurance for dwellings or providing such in-
surance differently because of race, color, religion, sex, handicap, familial status, or
national origin” constitutes a viclation of the Act. 24 C.¥ R. § 100.70{dX4).

But the road to substantive enforcement has been difficult. The Civil Rights Divi-
sion received allegations in 1988 that American Family Insurance, a8 Wisconsin in-
surer, had directed its agents not to sell property insurance in areas where African-
Americans constituted a majority of the population. An investigation was initiated
and the company initially said it would cooperate. When a formal request for infor-
mation was presented to the company, however, it declined to provide any informa-
tion, citing its position that the Be artment of Justice lacked authority under the
Fair Housing Act to investigate claxms of racial discrimination in homeowners’ in-
surance. The local NAACP chapter subsequently filed a lawsuit raising claims under
the Fair Housing Act, 42 U.S.C. §§ 1981 and 1982, and the company raised the same
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defense to the Fair Housing Act claim. We supported the private plaintiffy’ Fair
Hn:ﬂ.ming1 Act claim as emicus curice, but the district court dismissed that claim. The
private lawsuit was permitted to proceed since ather causes of action remained; but
since the remaining statutes do not provide enforcement authority to our Depart.
ment our investigation was thwarted. We participated as amicus curiae in the Court
of Appeals for the Seventh Circuit and that Court, on October 20, 1992, reversed
the district court decision and held that the allegations did state a ciaim under the
Fair Housing Act. NAACP v. American Family Mutual Insurance, 978 F.2d 287 (7th
Cir. 1992), cert. dented, 61 U.S.LW. 3771 (US. May 17, 1993). That decigion al-
lowed our investigation to resume after a delay of ailmost 4 years. The private case
has yet to be resolved.

Nationwide Insurance Company also claimed the Fair Housing Act did not reach
racial discrimination in homeowners’ insurance when it refuseg to comply with a
HUD request for information necessary to investigate a complaint of discrimination
in the provision of homeowners’ insurance, The company sued the Secretary of HUD
over the issue and in February 1994, after more than 2 years of litigation, an order
was entered npholding our position that the Fair Housing Act prohibits racial dis-
crimination in the provision of homeowners’ insurance. Nationwide Insurance Co. v.
Cisneros, Civil Action No. C—3-92-52, (S.D. Ohio, Feb. 24, 1994). The company has
appealed the district court’s decision. The Department of Justice urged this same

osition &3 amicus curige in private litigation before the District Court for the
Rlorthem District of Indiana in United Farm Bureau Insurance Co. v. Metropolitan
Human Relations Comm’n., C.A. No. F89-252 (N.D, Ind.) and that Court agreed
with uvs, following the Seventh Circuit precedent in American Family. We also urged
the District Court for the Northern District of Ohio to allow a F{l'i!' Housing Act
claim that a private mortgage insurance company was discriminating on the basis
of national origin. Briceno v. United Guaranty Residential Insurance Co., Case No.
3:89C0V7325.

In view of this litigation, the HUD regulations are particularly significant, since
they are entitled to substantial deference by the courts. And we do not believe that
there is an existing conflict between the circuits, since the Fourth Circuit's decision
in Mackey was rendered prior to the issuance of the regulations. The Seventh Cir-
cuit concluded that the regulations were valid and controlling, and we believe that
reasoning should be followed by other courts that are presented with the issue.

Enforcement Efforts

As a result of our work on discrimination by property insurance companies, our
initial lesson is that such investigations can be exceedingly complex. The investiga-
tions are sametimes compared to lending discrimination investigations, but several
differences make insurance discrimination investigations even more camplex.

The Home Mortgage Disclosure Act (HMDA) provides us useful information about
the lending practices of depository financial institutions. We know the number of
minorities wl?m apply for mortgage financing, the number accepted, and the number
rejected. This information is very helpful in selecting targets for investigation. We
do not have comparable information about the performance of property insurance
companies. Also, while a depository institution may receive several thousand loan
applications in a given year, a property insurance company may write or renew sev-
eral hundred thousand policies in the same time period. Unlike lenders, propert;
insurance companies, to the best of our knowledge, do not maintain records regard-
;an d::he rejected applications nor do they record the race of applicants or policy-

olders.

For these reasons, it is difficult to assess claims that a particular company is dis-
criminating, for example, by refusing to insure properties in African-American or
Latino neighborhoods. Diaczumination can occur without an application or a record
if an agent declines to return a phone call, fails to keep an appointment, or simply
tells a prospective customer that the company will not insure the property because
of its condition or location. Given the state of available records, this t: ofy discrimi-
nation might best be detected by traditional fair housing testing. We are anxious
to review the results of testing of property insurance companies which we under-
stand are scon to be released by the National Fair Housing Alliance so that we can
obtain a better understanding of discrimination that might be occurring at this pre-
application stage.

e also believe that possible discrimination at the underwritin, atage must be
addressed. Qur own investigations have revealed that policyholders in minority
neighborhoods might receive insurance only after being subjected to inspections or
being required to make repairs that are not required in other neighborhoods. In ad-
dition, properties in some minority neighborhoods are appraised for a lower amount
than the replacement cost, but we do not believe that such facts should preclude
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a property owner, who is willing to purchase the necessary insurance, from protect-
ing his or her property and guaranteeing that it can be replaced in the event of a
catastrophe. However, we have found that dwellings in minority neighborhoods
often receive inferior insurance coverage that only allows for the repair, rather than
the replacement, of a dwelling in the event of a property claim, or imposes low dol-
lar limits that prevent its replacement. We also believe that some companies may
charge a higher premium per dollar of insurance coverage for the inferior repair cost
policies than they do for the more desirable replacement cost policies.

Finally, insurance companies can inflict substantial damage on neighborhoods by
refusing becavse of the racial or naticnal origin identity of the neighborhood to mar-
ket their products. It is often revealing to examine the number of insurance offices
locatled in minority neighborhoods as compared to the number located in identifiably
white areas. The marketing of insurance products relies heavily on a community ap-
proach with agents located in close proximity to the areas they intend to serve.

a oomtgauy desires to redline an area as off-limitg for company business, it can do
slc; without drawing a red line on 8 map—it can simply decline to open offices in
the area.

We are attempting to address these issues in our investigations. We have ex-
pended considerrﬁ:le resources to correlate the addresses from company records with
the census tract in which the property is located, a process known as “geocoding.”
This enables us to evaluate the racial impact of questionable policies. We are exam-
ining differences in pricing and policies oFfened. e are looking closely at marketing
efforts and comparing market shares in white and minority neighborhoods. Of
course, insurance companies remain free to make decisions based on risk, but there
is a substantial difference between risk discrimination and race discrimination.

As should be obvious from my description of the work of our Department, im-
proved information sources would promate better compliance with, and enforcement
of, civil rights laws. It would be glelpful to have information comparable to that
which we have about banks, such as the number of applications received by race
and national origin and the corresponding number of acceptances and rejections.
HMDA, which requires orting at the census tract level, has proved very useful.
We rely heavily on that information, which allows us to identify the racial or ethnic
identity of a select area. If the information is reported in such a way that it includes
diverse neighborhoods, it still may be necessary to perform the arduous and expen-
sive task of geocoding policy activity to determine the impact of company practices
on minorities. We alac would find it useful to have informatian on the types of poli-
ciea issned, by race and national origin, in each neighborhood. This information
would allow us to evaluate readily whether minority neighberhoods are offered infe-
rior insurance protection. Information on claims paid and loss data would also help
us. The Administration is pleased that legislation to combat redlining in insurance
has been reparted by two Flousc Committees. The Administration loocks forward to
prompt House passage of the anti-redlining legislation and urges favorable consider-
ation of similar Jegislation by this Committee and the full Senate this year,

Improved reporting would certainly aid our law enforcement efforts, but equally
importantly it should also lead to improved performance and voluntary compliance
within the insurance industry. We have spent considerable time working with rep-
resentatives of the Jending industry to obtain voluntary compliance with civil rights
laws, and have encoura%‘:fi self-assessment and voluntary corrective action. We con-
tinue to sue those who fail to heed our message, but we credit voluntary corrective
action, as indicated by the limited relief that we ested from the Shawmut Mort-

age Company when it took corrective action before we began an investigation.
E/[any lenders are now using HMDA data for their own benefit. Self-assessments are
being performed, business practices are being changed, and many lenders seem to
be doing a better job in serving minority neighborhoods. To the best of our knowl-
edge, most insurance companies do not maintain information in a form that readily
permits an evaluation of their performance in minority neighborhoods.

In closing, 1 emphasize that we intend to devote considerable resources to the
issue of unlawful discrimination by property ingurance companies, and we expect to
be able to better articulate the problems and potential solutions through our litiga-
tion program, We agree that a significant problem exists in the industry that is
comparable to the problems discovered in the lendinfhindust . We hope that insur-
ance companies, which to this point have fought their inclusion under the Fair
Housing Act, will recognize the importance of the issue. We urge them to evaluate
their own performance and compliance with the law and to take voluntary corrective
action. Such voluntary corrective action will be a very positive factor as we exercise
litigation judgment. Companies should also be on notice that, if they fail to address
the issue voluntarily, the Department of Justice will use its enforcement powers to
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compel a remedy and the costs likely will greatly exceed the costs of voluntarily
compliance.

1 appreciate the opportunity to Cpresent our views an this important subject and
look forward to working with the Committee.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERTA ACHTENBERG
ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR FAIR HOUSING AND EQUAL OPPORTUNITY
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee; Thank you for the opportunity te dis-
cuss with you one of our Nation’s most pressing civil righte and housing and urban
redevelopment issues. It is a top priority for to assure the American ple
the full protection of the Fair Housing Act (the Act). To do so, we are chargec}l)e\?rlth
providing the same protection from discrimination in the provision of property in-
surance that we provide in all other residential real estate related transactions in-
cluding real estate practices and mortgage lendin%.

HUB’B interest in this issue extends beyond its legal responsibility to fully enforce
the Fair Housing Act. Property insurance is essential for the revitalization of this
Nation’s cities. Insurance 13 required to purchase or improve a home or to start or
expand & business. As the Presgdent’s National Advismy%’anel on Insurance in Riot-
A!Fectecl Areas concluded 25 years ago, “Communities without insurance are com-
munities without hope.” (The President’s National Advisory Panel on Insurance in
Riot-Affected Areas 2)18968) Meeting the Insurance Crisis of Qur Cities, Washington,
DC: The President’s National Advisory Panel on Insurance in Riot Affected Areas.)

Let me take a few minutes to discuss with you our authority under the Fair Hous-
ing Act and why discriminatory insurance practices, when they exist, can be such
a serious problem for urban communities and for the people within thern who are
protected Ey the Act. Then I would like to describe how Secrctary Cisneros plans
to move to identify insurance redlining and discrimination and use the full weight
of our enforcement authority te remedy and prevent it. Finally, 1 will suggest what
can be done to more effectively support the efforts of our agency, community groups,
and the insurance industry to elll)minat,e discrimination and assure fair access to
property insurance.

Insurance and the Fair Housing Act

Discrimination on the basis of race and national origin in the provision of prop-
erty insurance is prohibited by the Fair Housing Act of 1968, HUI? and the Depart-
%ent of Justice have consistently taken this position since the issue first arose in

78.

Several Administrations, beginning with a HUD General Counsel opinion in 1978
have concluded that the Fair Housing Act prohibits: (1) insurance redlining an(i
other policies and practices that deny insurance or make it unavailable on the basis
of race or any other protected status, and (2) discrimination in the terms, conditions,
costs, or other aspects of insurance coverage, A(fesin, in regulations implementing the
Fair Bousing Amendments Act of 1988, ]-ﬁ]]) termined that the Act prohibits “re-
fusing to provide . . property or hazard insurance . . or providing such in-
surance differently because of race, color, religion, sex, handicap, familial status, or
national oriﬁin" (24 C.F.R. Section 100.70(aX4)}). And in his recent Executive Order
12892—Leadership and Coordination of Fair Housing in Federal Programs: Affirma-
tively Furthering Fair Housing—President Clinton made explicit reference to the
coverage of property insurance discrimination under the Fair Hmlaing Act when he
called iior' HFJDpebo promulgate regulations describing the nature and scope of cov-
er%{f and the conduct prohibited by property insurers under the Fair Housing Act.

e statement offered today by Assistant Attorney General for Civil Rights Pat-
rick describes in more detail the consideration the courts have given this question
in the face of opposition to our attempts to investigate complaints we have received.
The Department of Justice, HUD, and those courts considering the issue have con-
cluded that insurance is covered by the Act. Dunn v. Midwestern Indemnity Mid-
American Fire & Casualty Co., 472 F. Supp. 1106 {(8.D. Ohio 1979), McDiarmid v.
Economy Fire & Casualty Co., 604 F. Su p. 105 (8.D. Ohia 1984), NAACP v. Amer-
ican Family Mutual Insurance Co., 978 E.zd 287 (7th Cir. 1992), cert. denied, 113
S. Ct. 2335 (1993), Nationwide Mutua! Insurance Co. v. Cisneros, No. C3-92-52
{8.D. Ohio Feb. 24, 1994), But see Mackey v. Nationwide Insurance Co., 724 F.2d
419 (4th Cir, 1984). In addition, we do not believe there is a conflict between the
circuits. While the Fourth Circuit held to the contrary, that decision was rendered
prior to HUD's regulation stating that insurance is covered by the Act. The Seventh
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Circuit in the 1992 American Family case, in finding that insurance is covered,
found the reasoning of that 1984 decision unpersuasive. The court stated “events
have bypassed Mackey,” and found the regulations to be controlling, based upon
HU(P’:? statutory avthority to issue them and the weight such regulations are ac-
coraed.

The key sections of the Fair Housing Act are 3604(a) which makes it unlawful
to “otherwise make unavailable or deny, a dwelling” and 3604(b) pmhibiting‘ dis-
crimination “in the provision of services or facilities in connection therewith.” Be-
cause property insurance is required to secure a mortgage loan, which generally is
required to purchase a home, denying insurance makes that home unavailable. As
the Court explained in the American Family case, “no insurance, no ican; no loan,
no house.” I should point out that the Supreme Court had the opportunity to modify
this ruling and declined to do so.

HUD’s authority with respect to discriminatory insurance policy and practices is
identical to other areas subject to the Fair Housing Act. In addition to the investiga-
tion of complaints, the Secretary is authorized to initiate investigations and the Sec-
reta?r can issue complaints on his own initiative where warranted. Furthermore,
the Fair Housing Act requires the Department to go beyond enforcement to seek vol-
untary compliance on the part of the lndustr{ 80 we can move to prevent discrimina-
tion by adopting policies and practices that bring about fairness in the provision of
insurance. St'e are authorized to fund private activity to educate the public
and to assist private enforcement efforts. And, is the only Federal agency
charged with the respongibility to promulgate regulations that define the sub-
stantive acts that the &cretary will consider to constitute reascnable canse,

Before 1 describe to you how we are moving to carry out those responsibilities,
it is important to consider the kinds of policies and practices that are the targets
of our charge.

Risk, Race, and Insurance

The business of insurance is the business of distinguishing among risks and
fmuping them in terms of the potential for compensable losses they pose during the
ife of a policy. “Fair discrimination”—the cancept of treating similar risks simi-
larly—is the bedrock principle of insurance underwriting. There is little doubt that
the vast majority of insurers are making conscientious efforts to carefully consider
the perils that potential insurance risks pose when they market their products.

However, we must recognize the possibility that unlawful discriminatior can occur
in the insurance market.

Sometimes such discrimination tekes an overt and explicit form. More often it is
more subtle and more widespread. Sometimes even policies and practices that are
neutral on their face have a disproportionate racial impact. Some of these may vio-
late the law where they cannot meet the established test of business necessity and
the showing that there is no less discriminatory alternative. Below are some exam-
ples of analyses by State Insurance Commisgicners, consumer advocates, and aca-
demic researchers depicting situations which may operate to discriminate and deny
fair access to property insurance to those protected by the Act. In considering the
documented examples that fellow, it is important to stress that the finding of a vio.
lation occurs an a case by case basis—alfter full investigation and opportunity for
an administrative hearing or a tria} in Federal court.

In some instances, evidence of racial discrimination in the insurance industry can
be overt. A district manager for a Wisconsin insurance company wrote, “Quit wril-
ing all those blacks!!” on an agent's list of life insurance clients, The same district
manager was tape-recorded advising an agent under his supervision, “You write too
many blacks. You gotta start writing good, solid preminm-paying white people.” The
insurance companpy, American Family, is the defendant in a lawsuit filed in Federal
court under the Fair Housing Act by the NAACP, the ACLU, and other plaintiffs
including a member of the City of Milwaukee’s Coramon Council.

Another documented example of redlining occurred when several agents with the
California Insurance Group provided sworn affidavits to the California Insurance
Commissioner that their company provided them with maps of San Francisco with
the low-income and minority communities outlined in yeliow. These maps were ac-
companied by instructions not to produce any commercial insurance in these areas,
The California Insurance Commissioner ch d the company with 252 violations of
the State’s insurance code. The company subsequently reached a settlement with
the Commissioner in which it agreed to pay a fine of $400,000 and undertake sev-
eral reforms to increase its market share in underserved areas,

Discrimination also can occur in marketing or advertising by insurance providers.
It can occur in the pre-application process or in the processing of an application
through the use of discriminatory underwriting guidelines. And not all cases involve
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denial of insurance. Where insurance is provided discrimination still can occur in
the disparate treatment of applicants based upon their race or the racial character-
istics of their neighborhood.

Paired testing has been used to uncover instances where a caller from a predomi-
nantly minarity area will be given very different information than a caller from a
white community with identical financial and other sacioeconomic characteristics,
except for the race of the residents. The minority area resident often must call sev-
eral times before reaching an agent, may be told an inspection will be necessary
prior to niTerirIl.g A?Rpolicy, 18 offered a policy at a higher price for less coverage, gets
referred to a Plan, never receives a quote in the mail, or is just not offered
any gervice. The caller from the white neighbarhood, on the other hand, will be of-
fered a policy on the phone during the first call, is offered a choice of policies and
premiums, and i eagerly and politely solicited as a client.

To illustrate the outcome of such practices, the Missouri Insurance Commisgioner
recently found that insurers chargled 1!‘mlicyhold.erva in low-income minority areas
higher premiums than they did policyholders in low-income white areas for com-
garable policies even though the losses were higher in the white communities. Resi-

ents in the minority areas were paying one and one half times the premium in the
white areas ($7.30 per thousand dollars of coverage compared to $4.65) for inferior
“limited policies,” while the loss ratios were 72 percent in the white areas, but juat
57 percent in the minority areas.

In addition to discriminatory treatment, seemingly neutral policies can have an
adverse racial imagact and may violate the Act. For example, sometimes insurers
have minimum value ar maximum age requirements for property that they will in-
sure. Homes valued at less than $50,000 or huilt before 1950 often do not qualify
for insurance, or only qualify for limited policies like basic fire or market value poli-
cies rather than full replacement cost policies. These practices have & clear adverse
impact on racial minorities because among owner-occupants in single family dwell-
ings, Black householde are more than twice as likely as white households (47 per-
cent of black households but just 23 percent of white households) to reside in homes
that are valued at less than $50,000. Similarly, 40 percent of black households but
only 29 percent of white households live in homes that were built prior ta 1950.

And these may not be isolated policies. According to a 1994 review of underwrit-
ing guidelines of major insurers in Texas carried out by the Texas QOffice of Public
Insurance Counsel, approximately 90 percent of the market in that State is covered
b}r insurers that have underwriting restrictions associated with the age and value
of homes. (Office of Public Insurance Counsel (1994) “A Review of Homeowners In-
Eurancel }Jnderwr‘iting Guidelines Used in Texas,” Austin: Office of Public Insurance

ounsel.

1 want to stress that, as is the case with mortgage lending and all other areas
covered by the Act, a disproportionate adverse impact alone does not constitute a
violation of the Fair Housing Act. Where there is a business necessity and no less
discriminatory alternative, no violation exists.

Current HUD Initiatives

HUD has much to learn about the nature of the insurance industry’s policies and
practices. We intend to move deliberately, but speedily to apgly our expert knowl-
edge of the Fair Housing Act and the forms discrimination takes to this high prior-
ity area. We will utilize all of the measures we have open to us to assure that there
is fair, non-discriminatmz' access to property insurance.

1 would like to briefly describe some of these measures to you.

INSURANCE UNIT

Meeting the commitment both Secretary Cisneros and I made to The President
in the Secretary’s Performance Agreement, last month the Department created and
began staffing & separate unit charged with examining fair hounsing related insur-
ance matters.

Cne of the first tasks of that unit is to develop regulations implementing the Fair
Housing Act’s prohibition against discriminatory insurance practices. It has been 25
years since the passage of the Fair Housing Act and HUﬁ has yet to promulgate
regulations that define the lending and insurance policies and practices that violate
the Act. It is high time that we do so.

INSURANCE REGULATION

Several complex issues must be addressed in promulgating the regulation. We in-
tend to work in close collaboration with insurance companies, trade associations,
State regulators, civil rights groups, and community Olﬁanjzations. We have already
begun informal discussions with representatives of these interests to learn more
about their views and about issues they would like HUD to address through its rule-
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making. These will continue in the form of group meetings, individual detailed dis-
cussions, structured focus groups and consultations on specific issues with insurance
companies, advocacly Emups and trade associationa.

In addition, I will hold a series of public meetings around the country for indus-
try, advocacy groups, and private citizens alike to testify on the rule’s content.

Based an the comments we receive, the evidence presented at the public hearings,
and the written guidance we receive from additional communications with the in-
dustry and others, we will publish a proposed rule. Following careful consideration
of the response we receive to that propesal, we will issue a final regnlation.

We are considering what must be addressed in the regulation for it to: (1) be effec-
tive as guidance to HUD investigators, State and local civil rights agencies, and pri-
vale fair housing groups; (2) serve ag a guidepost for preventive acts by the indus-
try; and (3) be a clear description of the rights afforded protected classes. To do so,
the regulation will address specific practices that are prohibited under the Fair
Housing Act, describe the standards to be utilized in determining whether violations
of the Act occur, discuss investigative techniques that will be utﬁized, remedies that
will be sought where violations are found, and voluntary affirmative efforts that are
appropriate to eliminate discrimination.

e standards to determine discrimination in this area as in all other covered
areas—will be based on the principles of overt discrimination, disparate treatment,
and disparate impact.

The investigative techniques we consider will grow from our experience, but they
might include statistical analysis of disclosure data, paired-testing, content analysis
of underwriting manuals and other documents pertaining to evaluation of risk and
marketing practices—all employed in lendinﬁ discrimination investigations today.

A description of appropriate remedies will help guide self-evaluation and correc-
tive action by the intfustry—even where we are not involved through a complaint
investigation. Remedies we will consider would be those appropriate to the insur-
ance industry and mey include many similar to those in lending discrimination set-
tlements secured by the Department of Justice.

Let me emphasize that no conclusions have been drawn, except the fact that
many complex issnes must be addressed. We have many questions that we will ex-
plore in as open and comprehensive a manner as possible. All relevant parties—in-
surance companies and agents, trade associations, regulators, civil rights groups,
community erganizations, consumer advocates, and others—will be involved in this
proCess.

FHIP GrANTS, TESTING, AND PRIVATE ENFORCEMENT

For many years HUD has worked in partnership with local public and private fair
housing enforcement organizations. Primarily through our Fair Housing Initiatives
Program (FHIP), we have provided financial support for private enforcement initia-
tives that carry out the promise of the Fair OHSin'LgI Act and will continue doing
so in the future. In fact, the complaints filed with HUD today by the National Fair
Housing Alliance are the product of a FHIP grant.

This fiscal year I have set aside a portion of the FHIP appropriation to fund pri-
vate enforcement initiatives that will address discrimination in property insurance.
This get-aside is the single largest amount devoted solely to this enforcement area
in the history of the program.

COMPLAINT INVESTIGATIONS

HUD'’s primary enforcement tool has been the investigation and conciliation of
complaints brought to the agency by individuals who believe their rights have been
violated, fair housing organizations, and others. The Secretary also has the author-
ity to initiate a complaint when there is reason to believe that violation has oc-
curred or is about to occur and can begin an investigation to determine whether
such a complaint should be jssued.

We are dismayed by the continuing efforts of some in the insurance industry to
resist our efforts to investigate insurance discrimination cases. With the decision in
the Nationwide Insurance Co. v. Cisneros, we believe this issue has been settled.
Whether cases are investigated by the Department itself or by State or local agen-
cies with laws which are substantially equivalent to the Fair Housing Act, we are
committed to conducting full, frir investigations, We call on the insurance industry
to cooperate with our investigatory processes.

There has not been a significant number of complaints filed involving insurance-
discrimination. A total of six insurance discrimination cases are now pending, five
with the Department and one with a State or local agency which has a law that
is substantially equivalent to the Fair Housing Act. Several of these are expected
to result in enforcement action.
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We do not believe that the number of cases reflects a lack of discrimination; rath-
er they are a result of a lack of knowledge regarding the Act's coverage of such dis-
crimination and the diiﬁculthapplicants and homeowners have in knowing when
discrimination has occurred. That is why we commend you, Mr. Chairman, and the
Members of your Committee for these hearings todaf regarding this importaot mat-
ter. We expect to see a significant increase in complaints filed with the issuance of
further regulations to clarify the application of the Act; the adoption of disclosure
of data requirements through legislation of the kind Congress is considering; in-
creased attention to this serious g_mblem and the Department’s enforcement pro-
gram by the media; and enhanced financial support for education, cutreach and pri-
vate enforcement timmgh HUD's FHIP program. This has been our experience in
the lending area where, over the past 4 years as similar measures were taken, the
number of lending mm‘f]aints per Kear has increased 4 times and the proportion of
lending complaints filed each year has doubled.

A HUIVDOJ JOINT INVESTIGATION TaSK FORCE

Assistant Attorney General Patrick and I are working together closely to a assure
an effective and coordinated approach on our investigations and our mutual inter-
ests in addressing insurance discrimination. As in the case of mortgage lending, the
Secretary of Hl?ﬁ and the Attorney General will join forces to conduct joint inves-
tigations where ?lpd];gpriate, combining their distinct powers and avthorities to

more effectively a s discriminatory behavior,

The Need for Data Disclosure

Our activities have been asgisted significantly by the valuable informational hear-
inﬁs that Congress has held during the past 2 years on this issue. Your hearing
today no doubt will reveal additienal important information.

One issue that Congress has been discussing is a national disclosure bill for insur-
ance, A HMDA-like disclosure law for insurance companies, containing race and
gender information on a neighborhood basis, would be an immensely constructive
tool for our agency in its enforcement efforts and for the organizing and local en-
forcement efforta of private and public fair housing organizaticns,

The Administration is pleased that legislation to prevent redlining in insurance
has been reported by two House Committees. The Administration looks forward to
prompt House passage of anti-redlining legislation and urges favorable consider-
ation of anti-redlining Jegislation by this Committee and the full Senate this year.

As the GAO noted in its recent report, “Property Insurance: Data Needed to Ex-
amine Availability, Affordability, and Accessibility Issues,” (February 1994} impor-
tant informational gaps persist. The report stated that information on the number
of properties insured, types and costs of policies, loes data, marketing activity, and
agent location is needed to address avaﬁ’gbility, affordability, and accessibility is-
sues.

We fully support the Administration’s principles for insurance disclosure which
the Office of Management and Budget provided in September, These principles call
for the disclosure of the following:
¢ race, gender, and income of all applicants and policyholders—this is data similar

to that recquired by HMDA and isplxkely to yield the same henefits;

* number of policies on a neighborhood basis; and
e an annual report analyzing this information by the Federal Government as is
done for H]le}.f data.

In addition, differentiation by policy type and disclosure of loss experience; the re-
guirement that insurers provide rejected applicants with the reason for the adverse

ecision (HMDA provides for optional reporting of this information); and the report-
ing of investment activity aimed at low- and moderate-income communities will add
information to assist our enforcement efforts, better utilize limited resources, enable
industry self-evaluation, and better assure that justice is done when a complaint is
investigated.

The lessone of HMDA are instructive. In the area of lending today we can identify
variations in mortgaﬁi loan activity by neighborhoed, race, and gender as well as
by income and other mogra hic factors. Individual application approval and rejec-
tion rates can be examined. \Ehjie HMDA data alone cannot conclugively determine
whether or nat a leader has violated the law, it is most useful for targeting inves-
tigations and, in conjunction with other information, helping us determine whether
or not a given institution has violated the law.

Similar information for property insurers would be equally valuable information
for law enforcement in this area, Particularly when analyzed in conjunction with
Census Bureau data, we could identify neighborhoods and population groups that
appear to be underserved given their income, value of their property, and ather so-
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ciceconomic information. Again, such information alone would not confirm or deny
the existence of discrimination. But it would be useful for targetin.?' investigations,
determining where to file Secretary initiated complaints, and supplying critical in-
formation as part of those investigations.

Such disclosure would also provide vital information for local enforcement efforts.
Community organizations which have nﬂaWd $30 billion in CRA agreements in
over 100 cormmunities with lenders, according to the National Community Reinvest-
ment Coalition, often mﬁgﬁ? HMDA data as the basis for their challenges and their
agreements. Access to A-like information for property insurers may well yield
similar benefits. Given the value of this information to local community organiza-
tions and fair housing groups, we recommend that, like HMDA, the data be made
available for every metmpol?fan area in the United States. The mere fact of disclo-
sure will lead at least saome property insurers to more carefully consider their un-
derwriting and marketing practices. Sunshine is often the best antidote.

HMDA has been an invajuable tool in the area of mortgage lending. It is impera-
tive we develop a similar tool for insurance.

Risk, Race, and Insurance, Revisited

Race has long been a central factor in the aperation of the Nation’s housing mar-
kets. The Fair Housing Act was passed and has been amended for the purpose of
changing this reality. Just as we intend to vigorously enforce the law in the areas
of real estate sales and rental practices and mortgage lending, we intend to do so
in the area of property insurance.

Race has no Eﬁ:e in the insurance market. We are eager to work with you to
make this a reaEt.y in our urban communities and throughout the Nation,

This concludes my statement Mr. Chairman. I wonld be pleased at this time to
answer any questions you or the Members of the Committee may have.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WILLIAM R. TISDALE
PRESIDENT, NATIONAL FAIR HOUSING ALLIANCE
ACCOMPANIED BY: SHANNA L. SMITH AND CaTHY CLOUD

Members of the Committee, my name is William R. Tisdale and I am President
of the National Fair Housing Alliance located in Washington, DC. 1 am also the Ex-
ecutive Director of the Metropolitan Milwaukee Fair Housing Council. With me this
morning are Shanna Smith, the Executive Director of the Alliance, and Cathy
Cloud, who is the Program Director and who coordinated the homeowners' insurance
testing project. NF is a private, nonprofit corporation representing some 60 pri-
vate, nonprofit fair housing agencies located in 35 States, tﬂe entire organized pri-
vate fair housing movement. In addition there are approximately 40 supporting
members representing State and local civil riths agencies and other organizations
and individuals who support the principles of fair housing.

The National Fair Housing Alliance was founded in 1988. The mission of the Alli.
ance is to promote the achievement of “the policy of the United States to mvide’;
within constitutional limitations, for fair housing throughout the United States.
The Alliance believes that by vigerous, positive, and focused action we can work to-
gether to achieve fair housing through autreach, education, litigation, conciliation
and research into the nature, extent, and effects of housing discrimination.

The members of the Alliance are dedicated to working to develop and implement
strategies ta reduce, and eventually eliminate, racially and ethnically segregated
housing patterns and to make all housing accessible regardless of race, color, reli-
gion, sex, familial status, disability, or national origin.

This hearing examines “Discrimination in the Homeowners' Insurance In-
dusiry.” But before we present the evidence NFHA has develo about this issue,
the National Fair Housing Alliance wants to recognize the leadership of the Senate
Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs Committee for its long history of examining
diseriminatory practices in housing and especially its work on the igsues involving
mortgage lending. This Committee did not aimﬁly examine the lending institutions,
but has scrutinized as well the practices and policies of the Federal regulatory eien-
cies, the private mortgage insurance industry, and the secondary mortgage market
Because of your diligence and dedication to ensuring fair and equal treatment and
access to credit, more and more people livirxui]n minority, integrated and low- and
moderate-income neighborhoods ughout America have a neaﬂpportunity to pur-
chase housing. Your work will result in the preservation of housing and improved
quality of life for the millions of families living in these communities.
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We applaud you, Senator Riegle, for convening this hearing to deal with the dis-
crimipatory practices and policies of the homeowners’ insurance industry. NFHA
has been investigating these problems since 1991, and we will take this opportunity
to reveal publicly for the first time some of the evidence of discriminatory conduct
on the part of two of the country’s largest insurance companies—Nationwide and
Allstate. These com%:mjes, we believe, have engaged and continue to & in prac-
tices and policies that intentionally deny, limited, and make unavailable home-
g\:ners' insurance to people living in minority neighborhoods throughout the United

ates.

The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development provided much of the
financial support for this investigation. Former HUD Secretary Jack Kemp made
fair housing one of the Department’s priorities, and supported fair housing finan-
cially through the Fair Housing Initiatives Program ). NFHA was awarded a
$500,000 FHIP grant, in part, to conduct testing of the homeowners’ insurance in-
dustry. In addition, hundreds of hours were donated by NFHA staff and affiliates
as well an staff and affiliates of the National Council of La Raza. Their efforts to
conduct a responsible investigation of the insurance industry have produced compel-
ling documentation of discrimination in American cities.

ile test reports provided evidence of diacriminam&practices from the begin-
ning, NFHA did not file complaints durin%ﬁthe Kemp administration because of the
serious backlog of complaints at HUD'’s Office of General Counsel. At that time, we
also lacked confidence in HUD’s ability to conduct an investigation of this mag-
nitude against such a1 industry.

NFHA has now decided to file administrative complaints with HUD because there
has been a substantial improvement in HUD’s ability to handle systemic complaints.
Under the direction of Secretary Henry Cisneros, ’s Office of Fair Housing and
Equal Opportunity is implementing comprehensive procedures and putting in place
competent, trained staff. has great expectations that HUD will effectively in-
vestigate claims of the magnitude presented in this testing g‘ro ject,

Equally important is Secretary Cisneros’ support of the Federal appellate courts’
interpretation that the Fair Housing Act covers not only disparate treatment, but
disparate impact—not only intentional acts of discrimination, but policies and prac-
tices that have the effect of denying, limiting, or otherwise ing unavailable
housing, financing, and insurance,

In addition, Attorney General Janet Reno has pledged to use the full extent of
the Fair Housing Act to pursue claims of discrimination. With HUD and Justice
both finally speaking with one strong voice about the law, NFHA will utilize the
system Congreas implemented with the Fair Housing Amendments Act of 1988 to
address our charges of discrimination.

Introduction

1. NFHA’s Homeowners’ Insurance Testing Project

In 1990, the National Fair Housing Alliance concluded that, if left unchallenged,
homeowners’ insurance discrimination, like racial steering practices and mortgage
lending discrimination, would have the same effect: the disinvestment, deteriora-
tion, demalition, and demise of neighborhoods. In July, 1990, NFHA submitted a
proposal to HUD, in response to a Fair Housing Initiatives Program (FHIP) applica-
tion, to conduct testing of homeowners’ insurance companies in selected cities acroas
the United States. The application was funded, and in October, 1991, NFHA began
work on this project. The funded-portion of the project was completed in early
1993. NFHA used its own resources t¢ undertake the analysis and to conduct addi-
tional testing in 1994, some as recently as last week.

Congress passed the Federal Fair Housing Act to combat the individual and sys-
temic practices and policies that discriminate Wainst America’s minority and inte-

ated neighborhoods. Let's be perfectly clear: We are going {o discuss violations of

ederal law—laws that you enacted to protect residents of our communities from
unlawful discriminatory practices. Congress also passed and authorized funds for
the Fair Housing Initiatives Program (FHIP) to provide direct funding to private,
nonprofit fair housing agencies to conduct testing, investigation, conciliation, and
litigation against entities violating the Fair Housing Act. These congresgionally au-
thorized and appropriated funds have made it possible for NFHA to conduct this in-
vestigation, the results of which we will describe today. .

We should be clear that discriminatory practices and policies that deny, limit or
otherwise make unavailable homeowners’ insurance because of the race, national or-
igin, sex, color, religion, familial status, or disability of the individual or the racial
or ethnic make-up of the neighborhood where the property is located VIOLATE the
Federal Fair Housing Act. The issue of insurance discrimination is not new. Com-
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munity organizations, fair houasin, ocies, and HUD have been looking at this
problem since the 1970%, In fact, %‘l?ﬁ; published a handbook in 1979 that stated:
While mortgage redlining has most severely affected lower income and minority
families, the impact of insurance redlining extends to more than just the poor.
Homeowners and investor owners of multi-family dwellings in urban neighbor-
hoods are &ainful] familiar with the practices of non-renewal of policies on prop-
erties which they have owned for years. Because of the growing impact insurance
is having on those areas of cities targeted for revitalizatiouu:jl‘orts, the urgency
of examining the (ﬁ)mblem more closely is obvious.
“Insurance Redlining: A Guide For Action,” U.S. Department of Housing and
Urban Development, 1979.

Today there has been a renewed focus on lending discrimination, and many people
point out that the movement to combat lending discrimination dates back to the late
1960’s. What is not 30 well remembered is that the anti-redlining movement began
as a response to insurance redlining before it moved on to lending discrimination.

Public focus on the Smblems that we are re\riewinghhere today, the types of stud-
ies done recently by ACORN, the use of testing, and the move for Federal legizlation
in this area, began in the late 1960’s and el:rfy 1970’s as people in minority neigh-
borhoods and people in integrated neighborhoods found insurance companies cancel-
ing their policies. After years of organizing around this issue, the National People’s
Action, the largest community-based coalition working on the anti-redlining cam-
paign, declared 1979 the year of insurance.

In March of 1979, there was a national conference in Chicago. At this conference,
the President of Allstate announced a new commitment by that company te inner-
city neighborhoods and a new type of policy and a special program to build the ca-
pacity to rebuild urban communities. &iﬂnn a year, Aetna, Travelers, State Farm,
and several other companies had signed pledges not to discriminate. Aetna even
published an advertisement in many national magazines depicting themselves as a
man eating a dinner of crow to symbolize their admission of past practices.

Community groups engaged in various forms of testing. Indeed, the testing section
of the 1981 guide to fighting lending discrimination developed by the National Peo-
ple’s Action quotes extensively from test reports from Nationwide where people in
minority communities were discouraged from obtaining insurance.

The insurance industry has been aware of the problem of discrimination for dec-
ades now. Major changes were announced over 15 years ago. But, the studies of in-
surance discrimination from that time through our own testing project that was
completed just last week demonstrate that the problem is pervasive and persistent.
It has not gone away. We have found what we believe to be evidence of discrimina-
tion in the very companies that were the focus of anti-discrimination activities over
20 years ago.

II. NFHA’s Testing Process

NFHA designed and implemented a nationwide program of testing for insurance
discrimination. This nationwide approach ensured consistency in the cities in which
tel:iti.ng wag conducted. Each site conducted between 30 and 40 maiched pair tele-
phone tests,

The testing conducted in this program consisted of matched pairs of testers calling
the same insurance office and routinely speaking with the same agent. Neighbor-
hood tests were based on the racial/ethnic composition of the neighborhood (minarit
tester with property in predominantly minority neighborheod; white tester wi
property in white neighborhood). NFHA matched the characteristics of the houses
for which insurance was being sought. In Chi;?gn, all minority testers were His-
panic; in the other cities, minority testers were African-American.

The tester houses were well-maintained homes located in moderate/middle income
neighborhoods. Every effort was made to match neighborhoods based on value of
housing (this was difficult to achieve because the historically dual housing market
has devaluated properties in minority neighborhoods). Most houses were built before
1950. Houses were always matched on type of construction (brick/frame/stucco) and
generally were matched on age and square footage.

II1. Target Company and Agent Selection
The selection of Nationwide and Allstate was based on bona fide insurance dis-
crimination complaints. Sites were requested to provide information about the num-
ber and geographical distribution of captive agents for each company. These compa-
nies were selected for two reasons:
{1) the egregious nature of existing complaints; and
(2) the preponderance of captive agents in the participant cities,
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The use of captive agents was imgortnnt to ensure consistency, because captive
agents generally write policies for only one insurance company. A random selection
process was utilized for identification of specific agenta/offices for testing. In smaller
cities, all captive agents were put into & pool and selected at random. In larger
cities, a smaller geog;aphic subset of agents was put into the pool, and agents were
selected at random from that subset.

IV. Testing Results

A. The investigation conducted by NFHA identified the following types of dis-
criminatory practices and policies used by agents working for Nationwide and All-

state:
I;thIon minority neighborhoods, refusing to provide insurance because of the age of
e home.
“I don't like to insure anything over 30 years old. . It is too hard after all

the remodeling and things like that to mess with. I am lrying to eliminate them

from my portfelio.”—ALLSTATE agent for a home in Louisville, Kentucky.

2. In minority neighborhoods, refusing to insure properties because of the market
value of the homes.

“We don’t insure for less than $55,000. Well, we can’t insure it. Can’t do it.”—
NATIONWIDE agent for a home in Milwaukee, Wisconsin. This company provided
?)o ﬂ}:lpla;ement cast coverage policy for a similar property located in a white neigh-

rhood.

3. In minority neigﬁxborhoads, requiring homeowners to provide the name and
telephone number of their mortgage lender to gather information about the property
before providing a quote.

“Who's your mortgage company? Do you have a number for them? . The rea-
son ma’'am is because it'’s litke the difference between an Escort end a Cadillac.
{The mortgage company] can tell us what the house is like.”—NATIONWIDE agent
for a property in Chicago, Illinois.

4. In minority neighborhoods, requiring inspection of the home prior to providing
information on the cost or type of insurance available.

5. Requiring a credit check for applicants from minority neighborhoods;

6. Charging higher premiums for less coverage for properties in minority neigh-
borhoods as compared to similar homes (square footage, age, construction type) in
white neighborhoods;

7. Refusing to provide replacement cost coverage on the structure and contents
on homes in minority neighborhoods;

8. Refusing to return telephone calls of minorities seeking insurance.

B. Based upon a conservative analysis of neighborhood-based test reports, NFHA
can document the following for four cities in which testing was conducted:

1. Louisville: African-American testers experienced dizcrimination more than 47
percent of the time,

2. Atlanta: African-American testers experienced discrimination more than 60 per-
cent of the time.

3. Milwaukee: African-American testers experienced discrimination more than 60
percent of the time.

4. Chicago: Latino testers experienced discrimination more than 95 percent of the
time,

V. Insurance Companies, In General, are Engaging in Practices
and Policies that have the Intent and Effect of Denying, Limiting,
or Restricting Homeowners’ Insurance for People Living in
Minority Communities
While Nationwide and Allstate were revealed to engage in specific discriminatory
practices in our investigation, other companiea are known to engage in discrimina-
tory practices as well. I will now discuss the wide range of discriminatory practices
common throughout the country.
A. MINIMUM INSURANCE AMOUNTS
What is the difference between a mortgage lender and insurance company insti-
tuting a minimum policy? Nothing. Both practices can have a disparate impact on
people living in minority and integrated neighborhoods. In Ohio, an insurance com-
any failed to renew a homeowners’ policy on & property that was built through the
abitat for Humanity 5porvggmm because the company would not insure properties
valued at less than $65,000. HUD and the Federal regulatory agencies recently is-
sued a policy statement indicating that there are circumstances in which minimum
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loan policies would constitute discriminatien, Minimum insurance policies have the
same discriminatory effect.

B. MaxXiMUM AGE REQUIREMENTS

Lenders cannot use the age of housm¥ alone to deny a mortgage loan; yet, insur-
ance companies are refusing to write Nfo icies for homes built as late as 1960 regard.-
less of the condition of the homes. Maximum age standards strike hardest at our
Nation’s cities, where the housing stock is generally older than in the suburbs. If
the lender’s underwriter and apprairer and ﬁe secondary mortgage market believe
that the property is a good investment, why should an insirance company be able
to deny coverage based solely upon the age of the property?

C. CrREDIT CHECK REQUIREMENTS FOR SOME APPLICANTS

Instances have been reported in which minority applicants applying for insurance
in minerity neighborho were told they would have to have a credit report run
before the agent could provide & quote. This requirement was posed by the agent
without any indication that the tester's credit was a problem. All the nt knew
was the address and value of the property, yet the same agent did not tell the white
tester calling about property locat.edp?n a white neighborhoed that a credit check
must be run prior to receiving a quote.

Sound familiar? Mortgage lenders used the credit issue to discourage minarity
loan applicants when evadence now clearly demonstrates that 80 percent of ail loan
applicants have items on their credit reports that require explanation.

awever, when the insurance application is for a minority homebuyer, we know
the mort a%;a lender and mortgage insurer have already reviewed the credit report
and found the applicant to be a good credit risk. Should the insurance company be
able to use the same credit report to reject an applicant? If T pay my bills on time
and meet my credit obligations, why should the amount of credit I have determine
whether I receive a homeowners’ policy? Why am I a “moral hazard” to the insur-
ance company, but a “good credit risk” to the lender?

These differences in treatment are similar to the practices used by mortgage lend-
ers to discourage minorities from applying for credit, practices now determined to
be discriminatory.

D. INSPECTION REQUIREMENTS PRIOR TO PROVIZING A QUOTE FOR INSURANCE

It sounds like good business to inspect a property before you insure it. Lenders
conduct appraisagmto evaluate a property, but lenders appraise every property. In-
gurance agents have told applicants from minorit neiﬁﬁgorhmds that inspections
are required, but the same agenis rarely if ever tell applicants from white neighbor-
hoods that an inspection is required and virtually never tell them an inspection
must be done before a quote canr even be given!

E. Is Your CURRENT PoLIcYy BEING CANCELED OR NON-RENEWED?

Many agents immediately assume that applicants from integrated and minority
neighborhoods are calling because their policies have been canceled. It is frequently
one of the first questions asked of these callers. If your insurance policy has been
canceled, of course, it is highly unlikely that you “dﬁnbe able to get other covera%tla.
go it is a way of immediat.e% disq'ua}ify ing the applicart. Callers from white neigh-
borhoods, however, are rarely asked aaut canceﬂations during their initial contact
with an agent.

Are policies in minority and integrated neighborhoods canceled more often? No re-
cent studies are available, but nlﬁ-rstudies and much anecdotal evidence indicate
that policies in those neighborhoods are canceled more readily for reasons which do
not apply to white neighborhoods. NFHA members, for example, report homeowners
being canceled after 20 years of coverage when they made their first claim.

F. REPLACEMENT COST COVERAGE VERSUS MARKET VALUE COVERAGE

Insurance companies will state that they are writing policies in minority neigﬁl-
borhoods. This may be true, but Congress must ask the same questions it asked the
lenders: are these inferior policies, do they provide adequate insurance coverage, are
they priced based upon real or perceived rigks, are homeowners offered the oppor-
tunity to purchase replacement cost coverage or are they relegated to the Fair Plan
or market value policies?

Insurance companies will claim that homeowners living in lower priced homes in
urban areas, where the houses are older and cost more to rebuild than to sell, create
a “moral hazard” if the compa.n?[ rovides replacement cost coverage for their homes,
These companies allege that, if they pmvidg replacement cost coverage, the home-
owners have an incentive to burn down their homes to collect the insurance because
the replacement cost substantially exceeds the market value. Can you honestly
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imagine thousands of homeowners in the neighborhoods pictured in these photos

burnm% down their homes? Is there proof that minorities and whites living in

homes built before 1960 are more likely to burn down their property? Is there evi-

dence linking the a\fsllﬂbl.llti of replacement cost coverage for moderately priced

Eousig \6‘1it.h an increased likelihond that the homeowner will burn down histher
ome? !

The Federa! Insurance Administration (FIA) challenged this presumption in a
1978 report, An FIA investigation of Detroit found that “tThere was no evidence
that any policy-by-policy analysis was made to determine whether the Jow-market
value ot a property, in relation to replacement value, had increased the pmhabililg'
that the owner might resort to arson.” (See Federal Insurance Administration, U.S.
Department of Housing and Urban Development, Insurance Crisis in Urban Amer-
ican (1978), at 5.)

Yet, the “moral hazard” reason is raised repeatedly in defense of denying home-
owners replacement cost coverage for homes located in minerity and integrated
neighborhaods throughout the United States,

VL. The Fair Housing Act Prohibits Insurance Discrimination

There should be no doubt that the Fair Housing Act covers homeowners’ insur-
ance under both sections 3604 and 3605. Five out of six Federal court decisions have
held that homeowners’ insurance discrimination is within the purview of the Fair
Housing Act. The most recent decision involves one of the companies NFHA tested:
Nationwide Mutual Insurance Company. Nationwide sued D to prevent HUD
from conducting an investigation of le?ations of discrimination in Ohio. In Septem-
ber, 1993, the court in Dayton, Ohio ruled for HUD. The Toledo Fair Housing Cen-
ter, a NFHA member, has alao sued Nationwide in State court slleging discrimina-
tion against African-Americans living in Toledo’s minority neighbo: ds. In addi-
tion, the Seventh Circuit Court of Appeals ruled that insurance discrimination is
prohibited under the Fair Housing Act 1n NAACP v. American Family Mutual Insur-
ance Company Co., 9768 F. 2nd 287 (1993). The only dissenting decision comes the
fourth circuit in 1984.

FEDERAL FaIr HOUSING ACT: SECTIONS 3604 AND 3605

Section 3604 makes it unlawful:

(a) To refuse to sell or rent after the making of a bona fide offer, or to refuse
to negotiate for the sale or rental of, or otherwise make unavailable or deny,
a dwelling to any person because of race, color, religion, sex, familial status,
(handicnp?nr national origin,

(b} To discriminate aﬁamst any person in the terms, conditions or privileges of
saje or rental of a dwelling or in the provision of services or facilities in con-
nection therewith, because of the race, color, religion, sex, familial status, (hand-
jcap) or national origin.

Section 3606 states:

(2} In General—It shall be unlawful for any person or other entity whose busi-
ness includes engaging in residential real estate-related transactions to discrimi-
nate against any person in making available such transaction, or in the terms or
conditions of such a {ransaction, because of race, color, religion, sex, handicap, fa-
milial status, or national origin.

(b) Definition—As used in this section, the term “residential real-estate related
transaction” means any of the following:

. (&) for purchasing, constructing, improving, repairing, or maintaining a dweli-

ing; or

(B) secured by residential real estate.

The phrase “otherwise make unavailable” has been broadly construed to varions
practices including practices that result in segregated housing patterns. While the
Act does nat explicitly mention mortgage lending or insurance discrimination, Fed-
eral courts have held that this section prohibits these types of discrimination, (See
e.g., Laufman v. Oakley Building & Loan, (Ohio 1876); Dunn v. Midwestern Indem-
nity (Ohio 1979), McDiarmid v. Kconomy Fire and Casualty Co., (Ohic 1984},

ﬁ"x the American Family decision, the Seventh Circuit Court of Appeals stated:
“The phrase 49n provision of services,’ ‘in connection’ with the sale or rental of a
dwelling has been broadly construed to encompass discriminatory practices of insur-
ers. Insurance is thus viewed as a ‘service’ that is supplied ‘in connection with’ the
sale or rental of a house.”

A alsa contends that section 3605 prohibits insurance discrimination, because
the purpose of insurance is to provide financial assistance to the homebuyer/home-
owner “for purchasing, constructing, improving, repairing, or maintaining a dwell-
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ing.” For exampte, most homeowners rely on insurance to repair a dwelling that
has been damaﬁed by wind, storm, fire, vandalism, or other insurable events; home-
builders must have insurance in order to construct a dwelling, homebuyers are
re?ined to have insurance in order to finarnce the purchase of their dwelling,
and in order to improve a dwelling through a home improvement loan, the home-
owner must have ade(}uat,e insurance. [See attached Amicus Curiae Brief United
Farm Bureau Mutual Insurance Company v. Metropolitan Human Relations Com-
mission, Case No. 93-1739, U8, Court of Appeals, Seventh Circuit. August 1993.}

VI. Why Are So Few Complaints Filed?

A. WHO RECOGNIZES DISCRIMINATION TODAY?

HUD conducted studies of housing discrimination in the rental and sales markets
in 1989 and found that when African-American and Latine testers inquired about
housing, they experienced discrimination more than 50 percent of the time. HUD
estimated that more than 2 million inetances of housi iscrimination occur annu-
ally, How many complaints are filed annually with HIEHI), State, local, and private
fair housing organizations? Fewer than 20,000. Why? Because discrimination is sub-
tle and sophisticated and, without testing, it is difficult to detect. Sometimes it is
simply easier to find other housing than to have to face discrimination.

e Federal regulators have had access to mortgage loan applications for decades,
but anly recently have they begun to report evidence of discrimination to the De-
partment of Justice. Why? There are numercus reasons including a previous lack
of presidential leadership on the issues of fair housing; failure of Federal regulators
to even acknowledge that discrimination existed; b examiners without trainin
about what constitutes a violation of the Fair Housing Act; little credibility in Fed-
eral and State civil rights agencies to investigate complaints. .

So even though a handful of neighborhood groups and fair housing agencies have
known and challenged discriminatory insurance practices, there has been little or
im support for Federal or State government to fully investigate fair housing act vio-
ations.

‘Who reads an insurance policy? In informal surveys conducted by NFHA with au-
diences that have included real estate agents, mortg:l‘ge loans officers, neighborhood
residents, and civil rights advocates, it is rare indeed to find more than two people
who have read their homeowners’ insurance policy. If an agent states that “it’s the
company policy or practice and this is the best coverage I can provide,” who really
challenges it? You may question the agent, but who complains? Most people simply
call another company to try to get better coverage or simply take the agent at his/
her word. We are reminded of loan officers who told people that the only loan they
could make in minority and integrated neighborhoods required a 20 percent down-
payment, Government financing or only a shorter loan term. Most people have no
way of determining if they are victims of insurance discrimination.

B. WHAT HAS THE GOVERNMENT DONE TO ENFORCE THE Laws?

The level of enforcement activity by State and Federal agencies against discrimi-
nation in insurance has actually declined over the years. In the late 1970’s and
early 1980's, several State agencies investigated complaints, did studies, and fined
companies found to be eng:ﬁon(ﬁ( in discriminatory practices. HUD took an active
role, and even issued a han on fighting discrimination: “Insurance Redlining:
A Guide for Action.”

But today, the major efforts to combat insurance discrimination remain even more
in the hands of private fair housing groups and community organizations than was
the case aver a Eecade ago. The Government has generally fniled to take an active
role in enforcement. Now, with Congress paying more attention to this form of dis-
crimination and with new leadership at El'fﬁ) and the Department of Justice, we
see a heightened interest in the enforcement of the fair lending laws against insur-
ance discrimination.

C. THE ROLE OF INFORMATION

As with lending discrimination, one key to increased enforcement lies in providing
the public with information about where eomﬁanies do and do not issue policies.
Neither enforcement agencies nor members of the industry can effectively review ia-
surance availability problems until there is a good source of data defining where
policies of different types are and are not made. Just as the Home Mortgage Disclo-
sure Act data has lead to both an increased level of enforcement by many parties
and to sel{review and reform by some industry leaders, so insurance disclosure
holds the potential to be a catalyst for enfarcement and reform in insurance dis-
crimination. At its best, such data define cases of potential discrimination for testing
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or direct litigation, At a minimum, such data provide a focus for discussion about
what constitutes & legitimate business practice.

D. EDUCATION AND OUTREACH

While HUD and private fair housing groups have engaﬁd in extensive media
campaigns to teach individuais how to recognize and report discrimination in rental
and sales practices, these same efforts have not been duplicated in the areas of lend-
ing and insurance. Because discrimination i& so subtle and sophisticated, people
need to be taught how to identify suspicious actiona.

VIII. Recommendations

The National Fair Housing Alliance makes the following recommendations to ad-
dress discrimination in the homeowners’ insurance industry:

A. DIRECTIVE FROM CONGRESS THAT FUNDS IN FEDERAL PROGRAMS BE
APPROPRIATED FOR EDUCATION, ENFORCEMENT, AND RESEARCH CONCERNING
HOMEOWNERS' INSURANCE

1. Fair HousingFInjtiatives Program (FHIP) Funds: Congress can begin by increas-
ing the 1995-96 FHIP allocation in enforcement from $9 million to $15 million or,
at the least, reallocating $3 million from education to enforcement. It makes little
sense to increase the knowle of the public about housing, lending, and insurance
discrimination without providing adequate funds for enforcement efforts. There
must be adequate funds 1n enforcement to cover the costs of systemic investigations,
analysis, and expert witness costs.

2. CDBG Funds: While more than 800 cities in the United States receive CDBG
funds, fewer than 30 cities provide funding for enforcement of the Federal Fair
Housing Act. The CDBG program requires each city to “affirmatively further fair
housing.” Those cities that do not provide funding for fair housing may not, in fact,
be fulfilling this mandate. Congress should support HUD's recommendations to es-
tablish a separate funding line item for fair housing education and enforcement ac-
tivities. In addition, must establish standards that define affirmatively fur-
thering fair housing” which should include comprehensive education, enforcement,
and research components. At a minimum, these should address the application of
the Fair Housing Kct in rental, sales, lending, and insurance issues for all protected
classes, regardless of income.

3. Congress should allocate additional funds for HUD's Fair Housing and Equal
Opportunity Division to hire and train stafl specializing in systemic type inveatiga-
tions.

B. LEGISLATION: CONGRESS SHOULD ENACT A DISCLOSURE BILL

1. Insurance discrimination is a civil righta issue. HUD has primary authority
for enforcing the Fair Housing Act; thereiore, HUD should receive the disclosure
data, have resources to analyze and investigate patterns of disinvestment and make
the data available to the public. The Senate House, Banking, and Urban Affairs
Committee shonld monitor the fair housing elements of the insurance industry in
the same affirmative manner that it has monitored the mortgage lending industry.

2. Congress should enact disclosure legislation which will provides, at a minimum,
the following:

a. Disclosure of Underwriting Guidelines

b. giscllosure oi{' Loss li_atah £ ol

c. Disclosure of type of pelicy, cost o icy

d. Reporting of the race, national origgl’: and gender of policyholders
e. Reporting for all Metropolitan Statistical Areas

f. Reporting the above information by Census Tract

C. WHY ARE THESE ELEMENTS NECESSARY?
1. Access to Underwriting Guidelines

We must have access to underwriting guidelines. Several years ago, mortgage
lenders claimed their underwriting guidelines were *trade secrets” and they claimed
they would lose their competitive e if forced to reveal the guidelines. The insur-
ance industry is making the same claims now. What has happened since the lenders
made their underwriting standards public? Better underwriting policies and prac-
tices are being put into place. Antiquated and discriminatory guidelines were identi-
fied and removed, Soung lending in urban areas is underway in many cities. Legiti-
mate underwriting guidelines can be defended. No one is insisting that insurance
companies write policies for people who burn houses, inflate claims, file false claims,
or commit other illegal acts. No one ia askinglan insurance company to insure a
property that is a fire or safety hazard. What the Fair Housing Act requires is poli-
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cies that do not have a discriminatory effect or impact on a person based upon race,
color, religion, sex, familial status, disability, or national origin—or against & neigh-
borhood because of the race or national origin of the residents.

2, Loss Data

The industry must present information about the number, type, and amount of
claims filed. Withovt this information, Congress and the public will not know if
higher premiums charged in minority, integrated, older, or Iiower income neighbor-
hoeds are based vpon higher risks or whether these hi h premiumas are being vsed
to subsidize other neighborheoods, as some studies reveal.

3. Disclosure of Type and Cost of Policies

Just as it is important for us to know if conventional loans are available in all
neighborhoods, we need to know what types of policies are being written in minority
neighborhoods. Certainly insurers will come forward with numbers showing they are
writing policies in some of the same neighborhoods where we have documented dis-
criminatian, but do these policies include their top of the line packages or are they
minimum insurance at maximum price? Remember when lenders made loans in mi-
nority neighborhoods, but the terms and conditions were more restrictive, not based
on risk, but based on race. The insurance industry must provide documentation that
their business decisions are based on risk and not race. This proviston will give gov-
ernmental agencies, fair housing advocates, and neighborhood groups that informa-
tion necessary to determine if fair treatment is reality.

4. Reporting Race, National Origin, and Gender

This information is critical and easy to obtain. Just as morigage lenders record
the information or have the loan applicant complete the section on race, insurance
companies can include this informatien on their application. If they are uncomfort-
able asking the applicant over the telephone, they can send a form for the applicant
to complete and return in one of the companies regular mailings to the policyholder.
People are not offended by the question when they understand that the information
is being used to guarantee equal treatment. The Fair Housing Act was not passed
to tell minorities, women, disabled persons that they have rights, it was passed to
tell the individuals and companies who own and manage housing, lending and in-
S}lllrﬁlrll:e that these people and the neighborhoods where they live have rights under
the law.

5. Reporting Information By Census Tract

Currently, insurance companies keep information by zip code. Zip codes are large

ographic areas that encompass many minority and aon-minority neighborhoods.

any zip codes are so large that they actually take in very high-income white
neighborhoods, moderate-income integrated and minority neighborhoods as well as
very low-income communities. An insurance company could report that it is writing
20 percent of the policies in the zip code, but that 20 percent could be confined to
the high-income white neighborhood. Census tracts usually have 5,000 people within
their boundaries and provide demographic data that is essential to determining the
characteristica of neighborhoods such as race, income, and age of housing. Census
tracl reporting is required of mortgage lenders, and éonﬁress ﬁwe them 1 year to
convert from zip code to census tract after passing the Home Mortgage Disclosure
Act. It is certainly much easier and less expensive now to convert. However, I have
no doubt that insurance companies will argue that the expense is enormous and will
be passed on to the consumer in higher premiums. Congress listened to this same
argument from the lenders, and the lenders who went cut of business did so because
of their failure to provide safe and sound loans, not because of a burdensome ex-
pense of reporting loar information by census tract.

6. Reporting for ALL Metropolitan Statistical Areas

Insurance discrimination is a violation of Federal law, This is a civil rights issue
and Congress has the responsibility to assist HUD, Justice, and the public in insur-
ing fair enforcement of the law. The Federal Fair Housing Act provides protection
based upon race, color, re]jﬁilon, sex, familial status, disability, or national origin.
It also protects people who live in minority and integrated neighborhoods. Clearly
the MSA in the United States include people and neighborhoods represented in the
protected classes. How can we justify protecting some, but not all, of the residents
in the country? Reparting must{:e inclusive,

Conclusion

It is important that Congress take swift and comprehensive action to address dis-
crimination in the homeowners’ insurance industry. For more than 20 years, the
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mortgage lending industry claimed that denial of loans in minority neighborhoods
was based upan sound lending practices. We are confident that insurance companies
will claim they are insuring risk, not race. But we bhelieve the evidence diaclosed
to you today is simply the tip of the insurance discrimination iceberg. Congress
must stand firm with this powerful and wealthy industry. America’s neighborhoods
are counting on you to provide HUD and the public with the tools necessary to iden-
tify and eliminate discrimination in all forms.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF J. ROBERT HUNTER
COMMISSIONER, TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF INSURANCE

Insurance Redlining

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, I am pleased to appear before the
Banking Committee once again. When 1 was Federal Insurance mmissioner, I
spent many long and occasionally enjoyable hours here before Chairman Proxmire.

More than 25 years have passed since President Lyndon B. Johnson’s Commission
on Insurance Availability in Urban America, formed in the aftermath of Los Angeles
rioting, told us that “communities without insurance are communities without
hope.” As Federal Insurance Commissioner, I ran the riot reinsurance and FAIR
Plan programs which sprang from that commission’s studies. During the 1970's, we
at the Federal Insurance Administration performed several studies documenting the
fact that some insurers were avoiding certain nei%hborhoods. One of our reports
showed that in New York City, residents were more likely to be denied homeowners’
insurance if they were black than if they had building code violations.

Today, we stiﬁ find insurance companies making underwriting decisions based on
all kinds of factors that have nothing to do with a statistically measured or measur-
able probability of risk. One of these factors, unfortunately, is your location on a
city map that probably does not have any red boundary lines drawn on it but it
might as well because the results are the same. I commend this Committee and the
Members of Congress who have introduced redlining legislation for their recogni-
tion—and rejection—of thie antiquated form of underwriting and their determina-
tion to do something about it.

Definitions

In your deliberations on these bills, you will hear and see the word “redlining”
over and again, I think it behooves each of us to be clear about the meaning of this
emotionally laden word when we use it.

My definition of redlining is simple. By redlining ] mean unfair discrimination in
the availability, price, benefits, or uai)j'ty of insurance for a class of consumers
based on factors outside the control of the consumer,

Redlining is not only geographic; it includes unfair discrimination based on race,
gﬁnder, age, income level, value of home, age of home, or other characteristics that
the consumer cannot change.

By thie definition, redlining occurs when a class of individuals is denied insur-
ance, charged a higher price, provided fewer benefits or given inferior service for a
reason unrelated to their risk or for a reason that is contrary to public policy.

Data indicate that unfair discrimination against severg classes oFOin%viduals,

articularly minorities and low-income citizens, i practiced all too commonly in the
insurance industrf(, denying many consumers the ability to purchase cars or homes
or maintain small businesses. The Federal Fair Housing Act, as interpreted by the
Supreme Court, is an example of the Federal interest in ensuring that redlining
does not prevent classes of consumers from purchasing a home. Denying insurance
to citizens and small businesses in economically underdeveloped areas contributes
to the web of inadequate economic opportunity and social decay. There was a tele-
vision investigative report a number of years called “The Poor Pey More.” We
see the same result in insurance. The channeling of low-income people into high-
risk, high-rate insurance companies is redlining.

I want to make it clear that I am coming at this problem not only as a State offi-
cial with a consumer !Smt.ection mandate and a personal history as an insurance
consumer advocate. | also approach redlining as an actuary with experience in risk
analysis and insurance loss pr:ﬁection. Underwriting standards that take a mono-
lithic approach to meighborhoods, home value and age of home just don't make
sense. They treat well maintained, structurally sound, and burglar-resistant homes
the same as fire traps.
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When I conducted a public heading on redlining in Houeton on March 31, I re-
ceived a clear-cut example of this approach ta underwriting. Habitat for Humanity,
an organization associated with former President Jimmy Carter, has built 50 homes
for—and, of particular importance, with—low-income families in Houston. This is
sweat equity, and the new owners have not only worked ou the construction but
learned a great deal about home maintenance. These homes and their owners are
?uality risks. This group of homeowners in Houstan have made only one claim—
or a tree that fell during a storm. Nonetheless, only one major insurance company,
Texas Farmers, was willing to insure these homes. A transcript of the Habitat for
Humanity representalive’s testimony is shown as ATTACHMENT A.

The approach taken by other companies to the question of insuring these Habitat
for Humanity homes was not genuine underwriting. Rather, it was the application
of certain preconceptions about how peaple across the tracks live their lives and
tend their Eomes. So when I urge action, includiag voluntary action by insurance
companies, to end redlining, I'm not talking social engineering but I am talking the
use of sound business practices that separate profitable from unprofitable insurance
business one risk at a time.

Data Collection

How do we begin to aitack redlining? The essential first step is to identify all
areas that are being unfairly discriminated against in the availability, price, bene-
fits, or quality of insurance. To solve the problem of redlining, alfl areas where con-
sumers are being unfairly discriminated against must be identified.

This requires reliable data broken into small enough pieces to see what is haI]ien-
ing to specific neighborhoods and sther specific groups of consumers. I would like
to see data that tells what is happening in rural areas as well as in cities, and 1
would like to have urban data all the way down to the census tract level.

Certain lines of inurance-—homeowners, automobile, and small business commer-
cial policies—are most susceptible to redlining, and those are the lines where the
need for good, reliable statistical data are most crucial.

The kinds of statistics we need include data about service (including locations of
insurance agents), coverages sold in an area, premivm volume, prices charged, and
losses {including loss ratios).

Texas has been trying for more than a year to assess the degree to which redlin-
ing occurs in our State, We have used data calls, a consulting actuary’s study and
the more anecdotal route of public hearings. This is an ongoing effort to come up
with the sometimes elusive truth about whether the industry does things its spokes-

ersons deny it does. It is a pity that Texas has taken se¢ long to identify the prob-
fem. It is doubly tragic that 1 must report that Texas ia at the cutting edge of data
analysis on this issue.

The paragraphs that follow will summarize some of our preliminary findings in
Texas.

Evidence of Redlining—the Texas Experience

One ptace we looked for evidence of redlining was the placement of drivers in the
Texas Automobile Insurance Plan (TAIP), which operates as our State’s assigned
risk plan for drivers who have been rejected for coverage by insurance companies
in the woluntary market. It is noteworthy that the TAIP offers only liability cov-
erages, not comprehensive coverage that pays when cars are stolen or vandalized.
Even if one assumes—as I do not—that low-income or high-minority neighborhoods
are by definition high-crime neighborhoods, this should not be a reason for sending
drivers to the TAIP.

Studies of TAIP assignments in 1993 show that consumers wha live in zip codes
with predominantly low-income and minority populations are disproportionately in-
sured through the TAIP compared with those from zip codes with higher-than-aver-
age income and higher-than-average A;ﬁ)h populations. Rural consumers also are
disproportionately represented in the TAIP.

'FA[BO assignments are one indicator of auto insurance availability in particular
neighborhoods. Statistics gathered through this year’s NAIC call to insurers
wrifing auto insurance in Texas also showed o direct correlation between
lack of availability and the ethnic and racial minority percentages of the
population in the zip code. The data presented in ATTACHMENT B graphically por-
tray the existence of auto insurance redlining. The data show that the higher the
minority population in a zip code, the worse the auto insurance availability. In addi-
tion, lower availability of auto insurance correlates with lower median household in-
come in a zip code.
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» In zip codes where auto insurance availability is twa times worse than the State
average, the minority population percentage in the zip code also is twice the State
average; and

e In zip codes where auto insurance is written in non-standard companies half as
much as the Statewide average, the minority population percentage is alse half
the Statewide average.

The data also show a strong correlation between low median household income
and low availability of insurance. I can supply a copy of these data in fuil zip code
detail to this Commiltee if you desire if.

The Texas Department of Insurance is doing a similar analysis of homeowners'
insurance by zip code, but we do not have any preiiminary results at this time,

I cannot overemphasize the importance of gathering thorough and reliable statis-
tics on the insurance marketplace. Like the NAIC, Texas’ efforts in this direction
are just beginning. Texas is a pioneer in gathering insurance data independently of
industry-controlled statistica) organizations, and we intend to have & continuing
flow of zip coded data on automobile, homeowners, and commercial insurance. We
have just scratched the surface in our ability to detect redlining and other unfairly
discriminatory insurance practices, and this data flow will put us in a much better
position to protect the ingurance-buying public in the future. To have any hope of
a national picture in the foreseeable future, we must have congrersional action. In-
surance is,g fear, just too powerful a special interest in most States.

Underwriting Guidelines
We are looking not only at evidence of redlining, We are reviewing companies’ un-

derwriting guitftﬁines to determine the causes, Several common underwriting guide-

lines adversely affect ithe availability of homcowners’ insurance in minority and low-
income neighborhoods as well as in some rural and inter-urban communities. Texas’

Office of Public Insurance Counsel (OPIC) reviewed the homeowners underwriti.ng

guidelines filed with our Department by insurance companies this year and issue

a report (ATTACHMENT C)} showing that:

» 88 percent of the companies have age-of-home restrictions,

* More than 90 percent of the companies have minimum coverage amounts, often
above Texas' median housing value of $42,600. Many won't write homes valued
under $60,000 or higher!

s 80 percent of the companies have location restrictions. While not as overt as a
red line map, these restrictions prohibit coverage for certain consumers in very
vague terms without objective standards (e.g. “unprotected areasz”).

All of these underwriting guidelines have an adverse impact on the availability
of homeowners’ insurance for consumers in older or lower income inner<ity and
rural neighborhoods.

Regulatery action against unfair underwriting practices is a new phenomenon but
1 predict you will see much more of it as the trend toward eleclion or apﬁnintmem.
ofpoonsumer-oﬁented insurance commissioners continues throughout the Nation. In
Texas, the Commissicner received clear-cut legislative authority only last year to re-
quest and receive companies’ underwriting guidelines and to use them in enforce-
ment actions (but we are not free to disclose them to the pubdlic, which inhibits out
ability to make competition in price fully effective—we need an informed consumer
for that). Our Department just initiated disciplinary actions a(gai.nst 59 companies,
including some of the largest auto writers, for alleged unfairly discriminatory under-
writing guidelines, which either exclude people or force them into high-rate compa-
nies merely because they are single, have only one car, have a drivers license from
the “wrong” country, won't buy another kind of insurance policy from the same com-
pany or had been rejected or canceled by a different company.

On May 2, 1994, [ imposed a Texas record fine of $850,000 on Allstate for apply-
ing similar guidelines. 1}11:1 this case, we actually received videotapes showing agent
after agent turning down an applicant because he was single, had only one car and
was not in the market for any insurance but an auto policy.

Although the practices involved in these disciplinary cases do not invelve exclud-
ing speeific nBigEbDrhoods, they do have disproportionate impact on racial and eth-
nic minority populations and low-income consumers. That is why the focus on red-
lining should not be limited to discrimination based on geographic location alone.

Besides the disciplinary actions mentioned above, I am considering further rule-
making, enforcement actions and proposed legislation to further combat unfair un-
derwriting practices and redlining. One of the ideas I'm considering is requiring that
an ur’i‘derwriting guide be demonstrated as risk related by statistics in order to use
it in Texas.
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In your letter of invitation to testify at this hearing, your staff asked me to ad-
dress several specific issues related to various data collection bills now pending in
Congress. These are (1) reporting by census tract versus reporting by zip code, (2)
the collection of race and gender data, (3) reporting on claims information, and (4)
including an automatic sunset provision with the reporting requirements. I will dis-
cuss each of these in order.

Reporting by Census Tract Versus Reporting by Zip Code

Although current reporting of peighborhocd-related insurance data is by zip code
in the vast majority of States, it is not sufficient for your purposes. Congress would
come closer to getting the information it needs on redlining if it requires reporting
by censug tract. Demographic information from the Bureau of the Census is far
more complete and accurate for census tracta than it is for zip codes. In addition,
census tracts tend to be smaller and more demographicelly homogeneous than zip
codes, thereby giving a clearer, better focused picture of the treatment of minority
and low-income neighborhoods than we get from looking at zip code data, Further-
more, 2ip codes exist to expedite mail handling and are subject to change whenever
necessary to further that objective. Census tract boundaries are less likely to shift.
I believe the larger insurance companies that would object to reperting could easily
adapt to census-tract reporting because the necessary software 1s readily available.
In fgct, section 14(b) of § 19178, the legislation now under review by this Committee,
requires the Secretary to provide insurance companies with this software. If insur-
ers claim that census tract is too difficult, you might consider requiring reporting
by 9-digit zip code, which can, as I understand it, be used to construct census tracts.
All insurers must have this information in order to obtain mail cost savings.

Collecting Race and Gender Data

1 srul]:\port the collection of race and gender data because it will further the objec-
tive of discouraging unfair discrimination, including those forms of discrimination
that have the intent and/ar effect of redlining. This iind of data collection is essen-
tial if Congress is to determine whether insurance companies are, in fact, discrimi-
nating based on race or gender. It will also previde stronger factual support for leg-
islative, judicial, and regulatory actions to protect the rights of ractal and ethnic mai-
nority Fapulations to buy insurance at fair and affordable rates. Finally, and pos-
sibly of greatest importance, such data might increase the availability of insurance
to minorities by opening the eyes of many insurance companies to the effect of their
underwriting guidelines on these popuialions. Such companies could be expected to
act to increase their minority business to avoid discrimination suits, regulatory ac-
tion, and further legislation.

At my March 31 redlining hearing in Houston, an ITT Hartford representative
testified the company had gone through a painful process in which it came to realize
its underwriting practices were causing unintended problems for some minorities,
The company is taking initial steps to turn this around, including a program to de-
velop mare minarity agents to work in underserved areas. Thus, by forcing compa-
nics to examine the el%ects of their underwriting guidelines on minorities and low-
incgmercnnsumers, we hopefully will begin the process of their own self-examination
and relorm.

Reporting of Claims Information

Claims information is vital if Congress, regulators, and others are to accuratel
aggess the extent of redlining and other forms of unfair discrimination in the sal%
and pricing of insurance and take appropriate corrective action. What if you collect
data from an insurer and see what appears to be unfair discrimination based on
where it wrote its policies? What if it then says it is making a sound business judg-
ment based on the claims? Where are we then?

Claims data are highly relevant information, and we seek it in our own data calls
because assuring fair rates is only half the regulatory battle. If a homeowner in a
predominantly minority area pays the same rate as one in an upscale corner of the
same city but receives scaled-gown benefits if he or she has a fire or other losg, that
is redlining as surely as rejection for coverage or assignment to a high-risk com-

any. This, in fact, might very well be happening in some of our cities. Public ad-
Justers have told our Department that some insurance companies have different
payment standards in minority areas than in other areas. Trial lawyers and some
adjusters also have alleged that insurvers pay smaller damages for minority claim-
ants. But, as an insurance regulator, I need solid statistical supéaort for rulemaking
and enforcement actions against such behavior, and I believe Congress also needs
more than hunches and anecdotal evidence. You need these datal

Finally, enlightened insurance regulators and companies are coming to under-
stand that they have an obligation to attack the root cause of rising insurance rates
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by encouraging better construction, stronger defenses against crime and other loss-

revention measures. The Texas Department of Insurance recently created its firat
gafety Unit ta lead the way in this effort. Claims data, by neighborhood, can help
regulator; and the industry target areas where loss prevention efforts can do the
most good.

Automatic Sunset Provision

There should be no automatic sunset provision. The purposes of the bill set out
in section 2 will continue to exist in the future, If the bill makes sense now, it will
make sense 10 years from now, and Congress would be remiss to pretend that red-
lining is a disease that can be cured in a short period of time with no danger of
remission.

Review of $.1917

Finally, the Committee stafl asked for my review of Senator Feingold's bill,
S.1917. Following are some problem areas and my recommendations for change:

1. The bill does not include the collection of data on personal auto insurance. Auto
insurance is ae important, if not more important, than homeowners’ insurance in
minority and low-income neighborhoods where home ownership is more of a dream
than a reality. Our data show gignificant redlining in auto insurance. The bill
should include collection of data on auto insurance.

2. In addition to region, race, gender, age of home, and location of home, data on
the age of the insured should be collected for homeowners and auto.

3. ion 12(aX2) should be changed to make data available to the public as acon
ag possible. I suggest that the agency be allowed time to review the data but that
a preliminary report should be issued 30 days after the data is due from insurers
and & final report issued 60 days after the data is due from insurers.

4. Section F2o(c) makes losses by individual insurers by zip code or census tract
a closed record. To combat unfair discrimination in claims payments, it is crucial
that this information be open to the public.

5. Renters’ insurance is excluded lII]'om the definition of residential property insur-
ance in section 13(c)—designated lines of insurance. Becanse many low-income and
minority consumers are unable to purchase homes but need insurance for their per.
sonal property, data should be collected on renters insurance.

I should point out that S. 1917 is stronger than the House Commerce Committee
version of the bill in that body, but far weaker than the Banking Committee version.
It(.irepresg:nts a good comprormise, in my view, if the items I listed above are amend-
ed onto S.1917.

Conclusion
Based on available data, it is obvious that redlining is & problem in many urban
communities and rural areas. Other forms of discriminatian, such as underwriting
idelines that deny coverage or assign consumers to high-risk, high-rate companies
ecause they are singie or own only one car or don’t buy other kinds of insurance
from a company often have the same effect on minority and low-income people as
cographic redlining. More data is necessary if policymakers and insurance regu-
ators are to fully understand the scope of l;;{lis problem and take the actions nec-
essary to protect the insurance-buying public. Congress is to be commended for tak-
ing on this difficult but extremely important issue. I urge you to strengthen and ap-
prove S, 1917,

PREPARED STATEMENT OF LYNN M. SCHUBERT
ASSISTANT GENERAL COUNSEL, AMERICAN INSURANCE ASSOCIATION

1. Introduction

The American Insurance Association is a national trade organization representing
more than 270 companies writing property and casuvalty insurance in every State
and jurisdiction of the United States. ATA members write 36 percent of all commer-
cial property and casualty insurance in the United States. They also write a signifi-
cant amount of personal, homeowners, and automobile insurance, AIA member com-

anies employ more than 145,000 people and pay $2.2 billion in State taxes and fees
Fincluding payroll taxes) to State governments each year.

We appreciate the opportunity {0 be here today to discuss the important topic of
access to insurance for urban residenis and businesses. I have been autherized to
present this testimony not only on behalf of the AIA, but also on behalf of the Inde-
pendent Insurance Agents of America (IIAA) and the Council of Insurance Agents
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and Brokers (The Council). ITAA is a trade association representing nearly 300,000
independent insurance agents. The Council {formerly the Nalional Association of
Casualty and Surety Agents, NACSA) represents the Nation’s 300 largest commer-
cial insurance agencies and brokerages who write over $70 billion in premiums an-
nually.

These organizations have one over-riding goal on the issue of insurance access
and a\rai.lagi.lity Chairman Riegle: Urban residents and businesses, as all other
Americans, must be able to purchase attractive insurance products at a price rea-

sonably based on the risk. , IIAA, and The Council members are committed to
working with legislators, regulators, consumers, and brokers to ensure that this oc-
cu

rs.

1t is a fact that certain areas—especially in our cities—have higher numbers of
residents and small businesses without insurance than other areas. These discrep-
ancies are related to a whole host of socic-economic circumstances faced by people
who work and live in the urban areas, and which also increase the cost of insurance.
Outright racial or ethnic discrimination rn?ly also occur. We how that it is infre-
quent. We knoow that it is a violation of Federal and State law. We advocate strin-
gent prusecution wherever it is found.

To determine whether or not insurance is available in all areas, we could support
Federal data collection of insurance information—if it is designed to produce a F:ir,
efficient, and effective study of insurance availability and cost. H.R. 1188, pendin,
in the House, is such a measure, and AIA, IIAA, and The Council support this bill.
The details of the bill and the reasons for our support are addresseg later in this
testimony.

If there are availability problems, however, whether they are caused by economics
or by discrimination, they must be addressed. It is cold comfort to the citizens for
whom insurance is unavailable to explain to them the reasons why the problem ex-
ists. We believe it is time to start attacking these problems head-on.

We encourage and will participate in thorough and thoughtful dialogue on the
subject of urban insurance coverage with the goal of developing workable solutions
to the problems. Specifically, we would like to work with legisiators and regulators
to develop products and marketing ideas which adequately serve urban residents
and businesses. We want to discuss the establishment of market assistance plans
and other programs to facilitate greater access to insurers. For example, we already
are working with regulators in a number of States on programs to bring urban-
based independent agents together with companies.

One State which is moving forward on this iseue is Georgia. In Atlanta, AIA, in
conjunction with the Urban Leagne, the Independent Insurance Agents of America,
the Insurance Department and State regulators, has established a task force to ad-
dress the issue of insurance in urban markets. One of the first projects of the task
force is the Agent/Insurer Partnership. The task force has put together a directory
of profile forms completed by minority agents and has distributed it to standard in-
surance companies. These companies have reviewed the profiles, and are in the
process of makinﬁeagency appointments from the directory. ile the process is not
complete, a number of a Yomtments already have been made. Now that this pro-
gram has proven snccessfﬁ , we are working to expand these efforts natiocnwide.

In addition, we alsc support the inclusion of homeowners’ insurance in existing
Fair Access to Insurance Requirement Plans (FAIR) to address the needs of home-
owners who arc unable to ﬁn(SJinsurance it the voluntary market.

In California we publicly have supported a proposal which would provide for
Statewide rating of basic first party insurance in the context of a cost effective no-
fauit system. We believe this system should be considered in other States where
auto insurance costs are too high, especially for low-income urban citizens. We will
continue ta explore other options along these lines for other lines of insurance.

Allegations have been made that insurance is unavailable in urban areas due to
insurance redlining. Further, this Commitiee has asked us to address the question
of whether insurers illegally discriminate in providing property insurance. Before
any further discussion of the positive efforts of the industry in the areas of insur-
ance availabijlity and cost let me address the specific question posed by the Commit-
tee. To answer this question we need to start with a discussion of the concept of
redlining.

II. Definition of Redlining

Redlining is an illegal offensive practice that cannot be tolerated. AIA opposes
redlining. %he term has long referred to an attempt to discriminate on the basis of
race or ethnic origin by not doing business within certain “redlined” neighborhoods.
The practice is illegal, reprehensible, incxcusable, and must not be tolerated. Viola-
tors should be punished.
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Defining the term, however, in order to identify the apecific activities that con-
stitute the Sractice of redlining, has proven a difficult task. Redlining is an emotion-
ally cha; term that connotes different things to different people and, as such, has
detied delinition in a universally accepted manner. In recent years insurance regu-
lators and industry representatives have spent many houra debating the issve and
hammerin%:l.lt language describing and prehibiting certain practices that constitute
redlining. This lan, age embodied in the National Association of Insurance Com-
missioners (NAIC) Mo el Unfair Trade Practices Act, defines and prohibits the fol-
lowing as unfair discrimination:

Making or permitting any unfair disecrimination between individuals or risks of
the same class and of essentially the same hazard by refusing to insure, refusing
to renew, canceling, ar limiting the amount of insurance coverage on a prapert
or casualty risk solely because of the geographic location of the risk, unless su
action is the result of the application of sound underwriling and actuarial prin-
ciples related to actual or reasanably anticipated loss experience.

e strongly endorse this provision. We have supported its adoption by the NAIC
and its passage in State legislatures across the country. The language clearly pro-
scribes arbitrary underwriting decisions based upon geographic location alone. It
recognizes, however, that sound underwriting and actuarial principles cannot be ig-
nored by the industry-—insurers must make ratienal underwriting decisions that
will preserve their solvency and protect consumers.

A& has a clear record of opposition to the arbitrary reliance by insurers Llﬁun
physical location alone when rendering underwriting decisions. Throughout our his-
tory we have consistently stated our belief that insurance should be readily avail-
able, subject to fair and sound underwriting principles. The first step to making in-
surance available is the development of products that are attractive and affordable
for urban residents and businesses,

I, The First Step Toward a Seclution

We must focus our attention immediately on a fundamental issue, i.e., the rapid
development and anroval of attractive and affordable insurance products tailored
to meet the needs of urban consumers.

In California, we have joined forces with a broad coalition of consumer and civil
rights groups led by Consumners Union and the Latino Issues Forum to create an
innovative, no-frills no-fault antomobile insurance policy. This policy is a perfeet ex-
amg:ilc of a creative, practical, end sound solution fo a real problem of people in
need.

The policy is designed to be offered Stalewide at one low price. It guarantees all
injured accident victims at least $15,000 in medical and wagge loss benefits far a uni-
form Statewide price, and removes nuisance and minor injury litigation for non-eco-
nomic Josses. Independent actuaries have concluded that the basic coverage could
be scld, on an actuarially sound Statewide basis, for $220, saving California con-
sumers $1.8 billion in the first year alone,

Uafortunately, this product is not yet available to California consumers. During
recent sessions of the California legistature, the bill that would pave the way for
provision of this product in the marketplace has been bottled up.

The National gonferenoe of Insurance Legislators recently has approved a model
automobile insurance law providing $15,000 of basic personal compensation cov-
erage and property damage liability coverasge, along with limita on lawsuits and
health care costs. AlA estimates the standarg price for the minimum mandated cov-
er:‘a‘ge would be $117 in Vermont, $1486 in Missouri, and $199 in Texas.

e are working to inform legislators and regulators about the potential benefits
of this and similar new products. AIA encourages all State legislators and insurance
regulators to maintain a receptive attitude toward innovative and experimental in-
surance gmducts. These kinds of products will serve as the key that will guarantee
an open door to insurance for all consumers.

IV. Is Insurance Available?

In addition to the question of illegal discrimination, the Committee also has re-
quested us to address the findings of recent property insurance studies. This is the
bottom line question that must be addressed: Whether those urban consumers wish-
inito purchase insurance currently are able to do so.

number of studies from 1979 through 1993 show that a large percentage of
homeowners have homeowners’ insurance. In 1979, the AIA sponsored a nationwide
study on availability of homeowners’ insurance. That study showed that 98 percent
of homeawners had homeowners’ insurance, Eighty-eight percent of those surveye
had comprehensive coverage covering fire, theﬁ‘t, vandalism, and liability, Fifteen
percent had more Bmited caverage.
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In 1980, R.L. Associates, a private research firm in Princeton, NJ, conducted a
similar survey for the All-industry-Research Advisory Council (now Insurance Re-
gearch Council), This survey focused on the urban core of America, surveying urban
core neighborheods in six of the largest American cities: Atlanta, Chicago, Cleve-
land, Los Angeles, Philadelphia, and New York (borough of Brooklyn). The results
of the 1980 survey were consistent with those of 1979, In fact, the total percentage
of homeowneras with homeowners’ insurance increased from 98 percent to 39 per-
cent. The percentage with comprehensive versus more limited coverages also in-
creased, from 88 percent to 90 percent.

In 1993, a similar study was commissioned by AIA and performed by R.L. Aasoci-
ates. The survey covered the experiences of homeowners with regard to obtaining
various forms of property insurance and their attitude toward that coverage. The
results of this study conclusively demonstrate that property insurance is widely
available in each of the cities surveyed, and that such coverage is “very easy” or
“gomewhat easy” to obtain for the vast majority of policyholders. During the past
5 years few respondents have been turned down for any type of homeowners’ cov-
erage, and an even smaller percentage have had their coverage canceled or non-re-
newed for any reason.

When combined with previous empirical research, this survey indicates that the
percentage of urban homeowners with property insurance is comparable to that in
suburban and rural jurisdictions. Moreover, to the extent that some homeowners are
without coverage, this decision is likely to be based on personal choice or economic
constraints, rather than difficulty in obtaining insurance.

Following are key highlights from the survey of 1,502 urban homecwners in Chi-
cago, Los Angeles, Atlanta, Brooklyn, Cleveland, and Philadelphia:

o Less than 2 percent of the homeowners surveyed in the six cities did not carry

any homeowners’ insurance. Ninety-three percent had comprehensive coverage

covering fire, theft, storm damage, vandalism, and liability. About 5 percent car-
ried more basic heme insurance policies covering fire damage only or fire and
windstorm damage.

The percentage n%ehomecwners without any coverage ranged from less than 1 per-

cent in Chicago and Atlanta to 3 percent in Los Angeles.

o There were no significant differences among African-Americans and whites in
terms of insurance coverage. Ninety-nine percent of African-American home-
owners carried either comprehensive (92 percent) homeowners’ coverage or more
basic policies (7 percent). K’inety-eight percent of those identifying themselves as
white had some homeowners’ coverage, including 94 percent with comprehensive

licies and 4 percent with basic coverage.

o Nearly nine in ten (87 percent) of urban homeowners said it was very or some-
what casy ta find homeowners’ insurance. An even higher share {93 percent) said
it was convenient te contact an insurance agent or insurance company.

e Urban homeowners use a variety of methods to shop for and purchase home-
owners’ insurance including telephoning an agent, having an agent come to their
homes, traveling to an agent’s oflice, purchasing through a mortgage or real estate
office, and purchasing home insurance by mail, A significant number of home-
owners in each of the six cities have used one of these methods to purchase home
insurance.

e Only 3 percent of urban homeowners had experienced cancellation or non-renewal
of home insurance coverage during the past 5 yecars. Reasons for cancellation or
non-renewal cited by this small group of homeowners included nonr-payment or
late payment of premiums, loss experience (multiple theft or fire claims), jnsur-
ance companies that ceased writing home insurance, and physical problems with
the property.

¢ Very few respondents (3 percent) sajid that they were aware of anyone in their
neighborhood who had experienced difficulty in obtaining homeowners’ insurance.

Other surveys and studies show similar results, The Roper Organization, Inc., a
nationally known public opinion survey firm, included a question an homeowners’
insurance as part of a representative sample of 1,976 Americans for the 1992 Public
Attitude Monitor published by the Imsurance Research Council. Conducted duri
June 1992, the survey found that 94 percent of those surveyed owning homes h:ﬁ
homeowners’ insurance. Not surprisingly, the Roper survey showed some variations
in the share of homeowners with insurance by region, income, and community type.
For example, the survey indicated that homeowners living in central cities of metro-

clitan areas with populations of greater than 250,000 actually were more likely to
ave homeowners’ insurance (96 percent) than the population as 2 whole. Central
city residents owning homes, including those living in very large cities with more
than a million people, were more likely to have homeowners’ insurance than persons
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living ].l):l suburbs (95 percent) and those living in rural areas and small towns (91
ercent).

P The 1992 Roper findings are nearly identical to those from another independent

national survey conducte Cambridge Reports, Inc. in 1989 on home ownership

and home insurance rates. The Cambridge survey found that 95 percent of home-

owners nationally carried homeowners’ insurance.

Other surveys also document that small business insurance consumers are largely
able to obtain desired insurance coverages and that voluntary market availal:ﬁfty
improved steadily during the 1980's. The purchase of various insurance coverages
by small businesses increased during the 1980’s. Urban small businesses were in
some cases more likely to have some coverages than their suburban, small town or
rural counterparts. Nationally representative surveys of small businesses (Small
Business Attitude Monitor 1991, Business Attitude Monitor, 1988) conducted by the
Insurance Research Council showed that the share of small businesses purchasing
key coverages such as property and liability rose from 1988 to very high levels by
1991, This evidence ofp general availability and affordability tracks well with the
independent data on the nse of FAIR plans in commercial lines.

This evidence of general availability and affordability tracks well with the inde-
pendent data on the use of FAIR plans in commercial lines.

Participation of the FAIR plan 1n the marketplace is decreasing. Cemmercial lines

remium volume written through the FAIR Plans declined steadily in most States
rom 1986 through 1991 as a percentage of total commercial premium volume, For
example, commercial written premiums in the Illinois FAIR Plan declined fram
about 1 quarter of 1 percent (0.24 percent) to less than Yioth of 1 percent (.088 per-
cent) of total commercial premivm ia the voluntary market. In addition to [llinois,
AlA analyzed the District of Columbia and eight large urban States: California,
Georgia, K{a.ssachusetts, Michigan, New Jersey, ilew York, Ohio, and Pennsylvanisa,
andrﬁ:und that each experienced significant drope in FAIR Plan commercial Kines
premium volume in relation to the State commercial voluntary market. The decline
in FAIR Plan premium volume in relation to the commercial voluntary market gen-
erally indicates that businesses were having an easier time finding imsurance
through the voluntary market.

Perzonal lines FAIR Plan premium volume also decreased in Illinois and other
States relative to the voluntary market from 1986 through 1991. For example, FAIR
Plan premium volume in Illirois dropped from just over ¥z of 1 percent (0.52 per-
cent) to about ¥ of 1 percent (.036 percent) of total personal lines (homeowners)
gremjums from 1986 to 1991. In New York, FAIR Plap premium drepped from
»10ths of 1 percent of the voluniary market to under %ioths of 1 percent. Overall,
in eight out of the nine States that we analyzed, premium volume in the FAIR plan
declined in relationship to the voluntary market between 1986 and 1991, and in the
remaining State where FAIR plan market penetration did not decline, the increase
was less than %ioths of 1 percent.

The number of applications received by the FAIR Plans for commercial and per-
sonal lines combined also generally decreased from 1986 to 1991. Our analysis of
applications and policies issued in the ten jurisdictions examined indicates that over
that period, the number of applications received annually declined by an average
of 25.5 pervent and the number of policies and binders issued by each of the plans
annually decreased by an average of 23.3 percent. These are all signs of improving

roperty insurance availability in the voluntary markets of these States and the
istrict of Columbia. The bottom line conclusion is that the percentage of risks writ-
ten by the FAIR Plan versus the voluntary market is decreasing steaﬁ.ily.

Small businesses located in major cities were just as likely as their counterparts
in suburbs, non-metropolitan cities and towns, and rural arcas to have liability in-
surance, more likely to have business interruption insurance, and somewhat less
likely to have property insurance. In this context, urban applies to small busineases
located within the city limits of a large city. As for specifically inner.city businesaes,
the only representative study of thl"Eﬁ we are aware on these businesses was pub-
lished 1n 1982 by All Industry Research Advisory Council (now the Insurance Re-
search Council). This study, Availability and Use of Business Insurance by Small
Urban Businesses, covers inner-city small businesses in Chicago, Atlanta, Bosten,
Brooklyn, Cleveland, Detroit, Los Kngeles, and Philadelphia, 'Ii?e survey indicated
that at that time 92 percent of the inner-city firms had some type of property-liabil-
ity coverage and 86 percent had the property coverages of fire, wind, and vandalism.

Small businesses in inner-city Los Argeles were as likely as businesses in the
overall sample to have at least onc or more of the property-liability coverages.

Although it appears from the data that insurance is available and affordable to
the vast majority of residents and businesses in inner<ity areas, we recognize that
this still might leave some insurable risks without coverage for one reason or an-
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ot;'l]::r. We must continue our efforts to make insurance available for all insurable
risks.
V. Potential Federal Action

The third question asked by the Committee is what steps the Federal Government
should take to identify and combat ilegal preperty insurance discrimination, if such
discrimination exits. As mentioned earlier, a fair, economical, efficient data collec-
tion scheme on the Federal level to determine if insurance is equatly available
based on the risk, for all Americans, is something AIA, TIAA, and The Council could
support. The parameters of such a data collection effort, however, are critical. Inor-
dinate costs of collecting data with limited value would not assist the insurance
consumer, but rather, harm that consumer with either higher prices or possibly less
financially sound insurers.

Collection of data which reveals what insurance is being sold, where it is being
sold, who ig selling it and how much it costs the consumer, would answer the ques-
tion of whether or not insurance is available, This collection should be undertaken
in a format to provide the most information, in the most useful form, in the most
cost-efficient fashion.

The most that is needed today is a data collection and study effort, designed to
collect a limited amount of data from insurers on limited lines, in a limited number
of cities, for a limited period of time. The data should answer the four issues ad-
dressed abhove, who, what, where and how much. It should require reporting in a
format that readily is obtainable and is cost effective—five-digit zip code, Various
studies could be undertaken for more complex issues such as commercial insurance,
agent appointments and terminations, insurance applicants, and the effectiveness of
the data collection.

Data collection should be limited in time and scope to answer the question is in-
surance available equally in all neighborhoods at a cost commensurate with the
risk. The question of whether or not insurers are illegally discriminating is a ques-
tion of regulation for insurance regulators, Federal d%ta collection can assist regu-
lators in making this determination, but data collection alone cannot answer that
question or enforce discrimination laws.

The lines of insurance raising concern are homeowners, dwelling fire and allied
lines and dprivate passenger automobile. Data collection shonld be limited to those
lines. To determine the current sitnation, the duration of the study should be lim-
ited. Anywhere from 1 to 5 years of data collection would show the status of insur-
ance availability. The unit of measurement also needs to be reasonable. Data on the
existence and details of policies is kept by most insurers on a computer system
which includes at most only the five-digit zip code of the property insured. Insurers
have gone to great cxpense in recent years to install these systems so that they can
report five-digit zip code information to State regulators.

e full address of the property insured often only is in a manually kept record,
and sometimes, if the property is part of an umbrella policy, not even there. Vir-
tually no insurer has a stalistical reporting computer system which collects or could
store nine-digit zip code information. The capital which would be required to convert
existing computer systems to report on any basis other than five-digit zip code is
extraordinary, and the value of data on any other basis is limited.

Last year, Mr. Chairman, you requested the U.S. General Accounting Qffice to in-
vestigate the necessity of Federal reporting to determine availability, affordability,
and accessibility of properly insurance. The GAO undertook an extensive investiga-
tion of this issue, starting with a review of existing literature, proposed bills, and
State requirements. GAQ staff discussed the issue with trade associations—includ-
ing a number of meet'mgs with AJA staff—consumer groups, statistical agents, re-
search organizations and the NAIC, and ultimately developed their own analyses
and conclusions.

The result of this study, the GAQ Report {¢ the Cheirman, Committee on Bank-
ing, Housing, and Urban Affairs, “Property Insurance, Data Needed to Examine
Availability, Affordability, and Accessibility Issues” was released on February 9,
1994. In analyzing what data should be reported, the report beging with the state-
ment that collection of zip code data is important. While the report does state that
census tract reporting could be more useful, il goes on to say that this would require
restrictions due to the volume of data which would be generated. “The value of this
reporting must be weighed carefully against the additional burden it places on com-
panies to comply.”

According to the report, the data that can be reported readily by companies (zi
code data for policy information) would be useful to examine avai]agility and affor£
ability issues, “but will not be sufficient to determine conclusively whether unfair
discrimination exists or why.” However, the data would be a marked improvement
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over what is available today and “could serve to point regulators more eflectively
in directions for further probing.”

At this time insurance is regulated by the States. It is up to State insurance regu-
lators, among other things, to investigate insurer practices and punish those insur-
ers who illegally discriminate. Analysis of data reported by zi%ecode clearly would
allow regulators and others to determine if there is a disparity between the number
of owner-occupied homes within a zip cade and the number of homeowners’ policies,
Any large disparity then would indicate that the appropriate regulator needs to ask
insurers for more detailed information within that Jzarticular 2ip code. This would
limit the volume of information collected by the Federal Government to a manage-
able load, but would provide the information needed to investigate areas of concern.

Additionally, the number of areas to be studied under any Federal data collection
should be related to the question raised. The allegations giving rise to this issue at
the Federal level address insurance availability in urban areas. To determine the
solution, data needs to be collected for those areas where there is alleged to be a
problem. Twenty-five of the largest urban areas include appreximately 43 percent
of the United S‘;:ates population. This number clearly is suflicient to address the

uestion,
4 Any Federal data collection should be drafted in a fashion to provide quick, effi-
cient, and cost effective data collection. H.R. 1188, introduced by Congresswaman
Cardiss Collins of Illincis, is a bill which would gather the information necessary
to determine if insurance is available in all neighborhoods equally, where the insur-
ance is being provided, who is providing the insurance, what kind of insurance is

rovided, and what it costs, on a five-digit zip code basis. This information coujd
ge reported within 1 year, rather than the up to 3 years it could take for insurers
to begin providing census tract data, and at a reasonable cost to the consumer, rath-
er than the exarbitant cost to consumers of insurers implementing an entirely new
reporting system for the Federal Government, while keeping in place their reporting
systems for State regulators,

The information which would be provided by H.R. 1188 would allow regunlators to
focus efforts on zip codes with significant disparities between number of home-
owners and number of homeowners’ policies, rather than being required to review
detailed information for huge numbers of census tracts with no problems whatso-
ever,

Time and effort could be spent on addressing real problems of our urban cores
rather than over-reporting and reviewing of unnecessary data.

AlA, ITAA, and The Council urge the Committee to consider a Federal data collec-
tion effort which will address the issue of insurance availability and cost in a ration-
al, effective fashion.

VI. Affirmative Efforts by the Industry

AJA recognizes that there are a number of issues that may have an impact on
urban consumers and their ability to obtain insurance. The term redlining often is
used loosely as a catch-all, short-hand term to identify a wide variety of 1ssues af-
fecting the urban areas of onr Nation. ATA members and others are taking steps
to adtfress these isanes. It is our belief that partnerships between the insurance in-
dustry and consumer organizatiuns, civil righls organizations and housing organiza-
tions are the most productive way to move ahcad.

A. LOCATION OF AGENTS WITH COMPANY APPOINTMENTS

One of the most controversial issues is whether agents with standard company
appointments can be found in urban areas. Some urban consumers contend that in-
surance companies selectively place agents in locations that discourage applications
for policies from certain geographic areas, The majority of AIA member companies
market their products through the independent agency system. These agents are
truly independent entrepreneurs, usually representing more than one insurer. These
agents are not company employees placed in a particular office by the insurance
company. The companies they represent cannot and do not mntrorthe location of
the agent’s place of business.

However, AlA, IIAA, and The Council are committed to the idea of increasing the
number of minority and urban based agents with standard company appointments.
The Atlanta Agent/Insurer Partnership discussed earlier is one example of what the
industry is doing to move forward on this issue. Another example is insurers’ par-
ticipation in agent association programs such as INVEST, a program which assists
students with %mancial difficulties to start a career in the insurance industry.

AJA and the IIAA also are working closely together on other efforts to increase
the number of minority agents with standard company appointment in programs
such as grouping of agents and special brokers programs.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



74

A number of these types of programs are in the development stages around the
country.

B. OTHER MARKETING SYSTEMS

It iz important to note, however, that about 60 percent of gersonal lines insurance
is not so]ﬁhrough the independent agency system. It is sold by captive agents, em-
ployees, or by direct marketing such as mail and telephone. Increasing the number
of independent agents serving urban areas ajone will not be enm:f;h to resolve ac-
cess problems. Other new marketing techniques will be required to better serve
urban areas. AIA members currently are art;:ldpatmg in discussions at the NAIC
meetings on this subject, and would be derigh to aegist regulators in developing
such techniques within the limits of State and Federal antitrnst laws.

C. THE PrODUCT

Residents in urban areas must have ready access to insurance products that are
attractive to them as well as affordable. As discussed above, the first requirement
ijs the product, Products can be offered which provide coverages and limits which
are desirable, at a price that is affordable. AIA consistently has supported the au-
thorization by law and the approval by regulators of such products. However, each
policy must be underwritten carefully, loocking at underlying risk factors. To make
such products available to greater numbers of consumers, risk factors must be de-
creased. Specifically, I am referring to the high risk of fire, high crime rates, exces-
sive increases in antomobile repair costs, and health costs.

Some view refusals to issue replacement cost coverage in homeowners’ policies for
risks that evidence a substantial disparity between replacement cost and market
value as redlining. Again, we disagree. A]y.A acknowledges that many inaurers will
not provide this coverage when there is a wide disparity between the replacement
cost and the market value of a structure. In most instances, in order to qualify for
replacement cost coverage, an insured must buy encugh coverage to represent at
least BO percent of the cost of replacing the structure. This requirement may present
a dilemma for insureds whe own homes built before the 1950’s, For many of these
older homes the cost to replace the building with the exact type of materials used
in the original construction far exceeds what the owner might spend to reflsce the
dwelling using modern materials and simpler construction techniques. Replacement
cost coverage is not well-suited for these kinds of properties, because insureds may
be unwilling or unable to buy—and insurers may be unwilling to sell—insurance in
an amount well beyond the price for which the dwelling could be sold. Insurers,
however, have responded to tﬁe needs of property owners faced with this disparity.
For example, a lower cost variable percentage replacement loss settlement endorse-
ment has been developed.

This endorsement permits an insured to choose to insure at a lower percentage
of insurance to replacement value (i.e., usually 50 percent, 60 percent, or 70 per-
cent), rather than the 80 percent usually required for replacement cost coverage.
Thus, if the policyholder decides o insure for 50 percent of the replacement cost of
the property, the premium would be lower than coverage for 70 percent of the re-
placement cost. However, if the property is totally destroyed, the proceeds to the
policyholder would be 50 percent of the replacement cost of the property.

Additionally, the industry has developed repair cost policies that delete the re-
placement cost provision and provide that a damaged dwelling will be repaired or
replaced with commonly used building materials instead of materials of like kind
and quality. It is important to recognize that when faced with a dilemma such as
this, the insurance industry has responded with products suited for a particular
purpose. Without the regulatory approval of these products, the industry cannot ad-
dress the problems of the consumer. These are further examples of the industry re-
sponding to consumer needs with specialized products.

It has been asserted that these types of products are inferior and do not provide
the same coverage as is available to properties without this large difference between
market value and replacement costs. However, the cost of insurance is based in part
on the expected cosi Lo pay a claim under the policy. The price of providing replace-
ment cost policies for these types of properties is so high that prior to the develop-
ment of alternative products, consumers asserted that property insurance was un-.
available because it was unaffordable. To address this concern, insurers developed
new products that would provide a measure of coverage and protection, but would
not cost sa much as to be unavailable. The price of insurance must reflect the risk.
Companies will continue to attempt to address the needs of consumers by creating
legitimate products that can be purchased for a reasonable price.
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D. MARKETING AND SERVICE

Marketing and servicing products in communities where English oflen is a secand
language presents specialgtgmculties. AlIA companics have added Spanish spesking
customer service representatives to personal lines service centers and toll r!"e;ae hot
lines, print posters and brochures in bath English and Spenish, and have programs
to target small and disadvantaged contractors. These efforts make marketing and
servicing praducts in the urban areas more effective.

E. EDUCATION

Education ia critical to the availability and accessibility of insurance. Education
must be conducted both for consumers and for insarers. Currently AIA members are
working with individual State regulators as well as the NAIC Insurance Availability
and Affordability Task Force Subcommittee on Education to develop programs to in-
crease the knowledge of average and low-income consumers about insurance, and
to increase the knowle of underwriters and agents about urban neighborhoods
and oppertunities. We believe this concerted effart will assist in increasing the avail-
a}]il.lity and accessibility of insurance products which are truly priced based on the
risk,

F. ProDUCT PRICING

Some consumers allege that insurers intentionally overprice a product to prevent
sales in urban areas. In many States, pricing of insurance is determined through
a regulatory apgroval process. Rates are not intentionally set higher for urban risks
to prevent Eeop e from purchasing the insurance. Individual company rates should
be and are based on loss experience and are subject to the review of the State insur-
ance regulator. In many cases, urban insurance rates are the same as or lower than
those applicable to risks in suburban areas. In other instances policies for risks in
urban areas will be more expensive than similar risks in suburban areas. This rate
disparity is due to the increased costs of certain policies, such as increased incidents
ancf severity of claims in certain areas, ar increased distance from a fire station.

Automobile insurance is a good example of this cause and effect. The cost of aute-
mobile insurance reflects the costa of goods and services that are paid by automobile
insurance premiums, including litigation, health care, and auto repair. The fre-
quency of bodily injury liability claims countrywide has increased 19.0 percent from
1987 through theuzilird cquarter of 1992, according to NAII/ISO Fast Track data. The
increase in the loss cost for bodily injury liability during that same pericd was 67.1
percent. Meanwhile, the frequency of property c[vamage ?iability claims and collision
claims in countrywide has decreased 11.0 percent and 16.0 percent, respectively,
with the loss costs increaging 13.0 percent and 1.4 percent. This helps demonstrate
that liability claims and the resulting medical costs are a major source of high and
rising auto insurance costs,

Of course, these cosls are not uniform between States, or within areas of certain
States. For example, in Illinois, the average loss cost for bodily injury liability is
$109, compared to the countrywide average loss cost of $119, In the District of Co-
lumbia, the average loss cost for bodily injury liability is $191, compared to the
countrywide average loss cost of $119. Virginia has an average loss cost for bodily
injury lability of $101, and Maryland $144. Some other average loss costs as of the
third quarter of 1992 for these areas are: property damage liability: Illincis $685,
D.C. $79, Virginia $47, Maryland $62, countrywide $56; colﬁgion: Illinois $117, D.C.
$150, Virginia $76, Maryland $104, countrywide $103. These costs are reflected in
rates charged in these States.,

There also are sign.iﬁcant differences in how costs are distributed within States.
For example, according to a 1990 report, the bodily injury liability claim frequency
per 100 insured cars in Chicago waa 3.07 versus the Illinois Statewide average of
1.81. This means that bodily injury liability claims were filed 69.6 percent more
often in Chicago than for the State, as a whole. Also, there were 52 bodily injury
liability claims for every 100 property damage liability claims in Chicago compared
to 34 for the State, as a whusle. li‘cl'msc, in Chicago, an injury claim was 55 percent
more likely to be filed for each property damage claim, than the average for the
State of [Uinois.

We understand the role that insurance costs play in limiting access to insurance.
We know that rates based on loss experience may be more than some consumers
are able to pay. In fact, if insurance is not affordable, it essentially is not availahle.
However, we believe there are rational solutions to problems relating to the cost and
the value of auto insurance. One such solution is the development of innovative,
low-cost products such as our no-frills, no-fault automobile insurance policy pro-
posed in California. With cooperation and creativity we can meet the needs of all
consumers, including those who are low income, by offering them useful and afford-
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able insurance products. If these products are available, and consumers are inter-
ested in purchasing them, insurers are sure to increase their marketing efforts to
be the company making those sales.

G. Risk REDUCTION

To lower cost and increase insurance availability, the risk in some neighborhoods
must be decreased. AIA and member companies are working with community orga-
nizations such as the Association of Communities for Reform Now (ACORN) on pro-
grams such az the ACORN Neighborhood Home and Safety Program to assist com-
munities in lowering their risks, and then providing insurance for those participat-
ing residents.

VII. Other Issues

In recent discussions of redlining, many of the above issues have been raised. Ad-
ditionally, issues of insurance investment in urban areas, affirmative action within
insurance companies and contributions to minority or urban-oriented organizations
have been added to the discussion. I would like to address what we are doing in
connection with these broader social and economic issues, We are proud of our suc-
cesses, and would like to mention them. However, we recognize that more has o
be done by everyone, including insurers, to help revitalize our urban areas.

A. AFFIRMATIVE ACTION WITHIN INSURANCE COMPANIES

AIA member companies fund and participate in the recruitment and advancement
of minorities through a variety of programs, both external and internal. The exter-
nal organizations supported by our members include: The Urban League, Black Ex-
ecutive Exchange Program, and SER (Jobs for Progress, Inc.), minority summer in-
ternship and scholarship programs like INROADS, inrzer-city youth job training ini-
tiatives like INVEST and the STAG Program. Internal initiatives include targeted
college recrwitment, company-wide managerial diversity training, the creation of
specific, regular opportunities for minority employees to meet and network with top
management, minority career development programs, coaching and mentoring pro-
grams. Several companies have made an explicit commitment to promote minorities
to the highest professional and managerial positions. Some advance the process by
auditing the employee mix ta ensure representation of the labor pool at large.

In addition to employee opportunities for minorities, many companies also target
minority companies as vendors. For example, one AIA member’s targeted minority
vendors program played a part iu 12 percent of the company’s 1991 purchases being
made through minority or women vendors.

B. JoBS IN URBAN AREAS

Probably the most important need of urban centers today is jobs for urban resi-
dents. Many AIA member companies maintain significant facilities in urban areas
across America. Thousands of workers are employed by the insurance industry in
cities such as Chicago, Atlanta, Baltimore, Boston, Cleveland, Dallas, Detreit, Los
Angeles, Miami, New York City, Philadeiphia, and Pittsburgh.

C. INSURANCE COMPANY INVESTMENT IN URBAN AREAS

Related to the jssue of joba is the issue of investment. Insurance industry invest-
ment in urban areas is significant. Excluding all other types of insurance invest-
ments in urban areas and only considering the purchase of municipal bonds, the in-
surance industry has invested billions of dollars a year into urban areas. For exam-
ple, for the most recent year for which we have data, 1989, insurers held or sold
a total of $1.8 billion in various Chicago municipal bonds. For Los Angeles city
alone, insurers held or sold $573.4 million in these bonds. For Los Angeles county,
insurers sold or held $501.2 million in bonds. The total of all bonds soFd or held by
insurers as of the end of 1989 for both Los Angeles city and county was approxi-
mately $1.1 billion. In addition to these investment dollars, companies alse contrib-
vte financially to many regional and national organizations dedicated to the ad-
vancement of minority interests and the revitalization of American cities. A list of
some of these organizations is attached as Appendix A.

These contrtbutions agsist not on}y residents in urban areas, but all of America,
by giving urban residents a chance for housing, education, cultural activities, career
training, and a host of other opportunities which would not be available without the
efforts of corporate America. The insurance industry is proud of its participation in
these programs, and intends to look for additional ways to assist in the revitaliza-
tion of our urban areas.
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VII. Conclusion

This sensitivity to the benefits of working with minorities and women as emplay-
ees and managers, as a sales force, as vendors, as customers, and as citizens, is well
documented in the insurance industry. We are committed to work with the Con-
gress, State legislators, insurance regulators and consumers to address both broad
social and economic and insurance specific problems.

In summ&ﬁ', we oppose redlining. We support the NAIC Unfair Trade Practices
Model Act. We support H.R. 1188, Further, we look forward to working with the
Senate as you address these important issues.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RAUL YZAGUIRRE
PRESIDENT OF THE NATIONAL COUNCIL OF LA RAZA

1. Introduction
Chairman Riegle and distingnished Members of the Senate Banking, Housing,
and Urban Affairs Committee, name is Radl Yzaguirre, and I am sident of

the Nationa! Council of La Raza (NCLR). NCLR is the Nation’s lergest constituency-
based Hispanic organization, represeating 17¢ affiliated community-based organiza-
tions which together serve 37 States, Puerto Rico, and the District of Columbia, and
reach more than two million Hispanics annually. We are pleased that the Commit-.
tee is conducting this hearing on insurance discrimination, and we appreciate the
opportunity to present our views on this important economic development and civil
ri% ts issue,

ince its inception, NCLR has maintained a magjor institutional focus on civil
righta and the principle of equal access to opportunity for all Americans. In addi.
tion, we have long recognized the critical importance of access to the tools of eco-
nomic development and te housing affordability.

In the area of civil rights, in recent years NCLR has done research and policy
analysis on such subjects ag employment discrimination and Government enforce-
ment of civil righte protections i];r Hispanics, In December of 1993, NCLR issued
a report, The Em 3 Promise: Civil Rights Enforcement and Hisponics, which docu-
mented the Et:[Lua.{J mployment Opportunity Commission’s ineffectiveness in protect-
ing the Hispanic community againat employment discrimination. NCLR has recently
launched & “Knaw Your Rights” public information and education campaign, a pri-
vately funded nationwide effort designed to educate Hispanica abou} their civil
rights and to develop improved, community-based models to increase the effective-
ness of civi! rights enforcement. NCLR completed a complementary Fair Housing
Education and Outreach project, designed to help raise awareness within the His-
panic community about housing discrimination and the fair housing enforcement
process. In cooperation with five of our affiliates, the project was undertaken in Chi-
caﬁ, San Diego, Kansas City, El Paso, and the State of Nebrasgka,

the field of housing and community development, NCLR has since 1972 pro-
vided direct on-site technical assistance to scores of communities and community-
based organizations in the planning, {inancing, development, and management of
housing construction and rehabilitation programs. These projects include a series of
self-hgfp rehabilitation programs in Texas financed by the Farmers Home Adminis-
tration (FmHA); one of a very few FmHA-financed limited-equity cooperatives in the
United States (in Arizona); Community Development Biggk érﬂnt-financed tene-
ment rehabilitation programs in urban areas of Texas; a self-financed and self-suffi-
cient farmworker mobile home cooperative in Florida; litigation-supperted anti-dis-
lacement programs in Virginia, and a series of Department angc Housing and
Eh'ban Development-funded housing developments for low-income, elderly, and
handicapped persons in Texas, Arizona, and California. In 1991, NCLR helped local
ups to leverage over $5 million for the construction and rehabilitation of more
than 190 housing units, including 45 units for farmworker families, NCLR is also
helping six low-income communities in Arizona with the financing and design of safe
drinking water and sewer system. Currently, NCLR is in the imitial phases of a
major new effort, the Southwest Community Development Initiative. The Initia-
tive is' a multi-year program designed to improve the socic-cconomic conditions of
Hispanics in the Southwest through comprehensive support and assistance to its
traditional constituency, Hispanic-controlied community development corporations
(CDC’s) and other nonprofit community-based organizations. ’lg ting urbanized
areas in Texas, New Mexico, Arizona, %a].ifnrnia, and Colorado, the Initiative will
heﬂl}vf about 20 selected Hispanic community development entities to increase their
staff and organizational capacity, resources, and linkages, and to achieve multiple
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community impacts ranging from housing and community facility development to
Iocal political empowerment and improved human services. The Initiative estab-
lishes NCLR as a national and regional intermediary, working with other national,
regional, and local entities to achieve broad community development objectives.
ﬁCLR’s experience has led it to an increased focus on the nexus between the civil
rights and housing development fields—the issue of fair lending and disinvestment
and the issue of discrimination in insurance and other crucial business and
consumer services. In 1987, we joined the Center for Community Change, ACORN,
and others in supporting the permanent authorization of the Home Mortrgage Discle-
sure Act (HMDA). During the debate over the Financia) Institutions Reform, Recov-
ery, and Enforcement Act in 1989, NCLR stronfly supported the provisions that ex-.
panded HMDA reporting requirements. Since 1990, we have conducted a series of
{raining sessions E)(; our affﬂiat,ea on the Community Reinvestment Act (CRA) and
HMDA. NCLR not only recognizes the crucial link between civil rights and housing
develapment, but has through its varied activities attempted to make the link con-
crete. We, therefore, have a profound interest in the subject of insurance discrimina-
tion, particularly homeowners’ insurance discrimination.
. Impact of Discrimination on the Hispanic Community
A. OVERVIEW

The history of Hispanic Americans is, in large part, a history of discrimination.
The beginnings of the Mexican American experience are rooted in conquest, conflict,
and hostility. After the end of the Mexican \Bear in 1848 thousands of Mexicans were
murdered, During this time, executions without trial and lynching were a common
thread of life in the Southwest. It is not surprising that, then and since, Mexican
Americans have been subject to enormous discrimination in education, employment,
housing, and the administration of justice.

When Puerto Ricans became U.S. citizens in 1917 as a result of the Jones Act,
they too suffered the consequences and sti of being a conquered minority group.
Arriving to the mainland as agiricultura.l mmm and later as industrial workers,
Puerto Ricans have faced high levels of social and economic discrimination in edu-
cation, housing, and employment.

Other Hispanics, including Cuban and Central Americans, have also been sub-
jected to severe levels of discrimination. The stereotypes associated with “Hispanic”
are applied indiscriminately to Mexicans, Puerto Ricans, Cubans, and other Spanish
speakers. The literature of the U.B. is replete with derogatory references to His-
panics, a8 “mongrels,” “lazy,” “ignorant, illiterate and non-moral,” etc. The public
war against drugs in the 1980°s added to hostility against Hispanics as the media
focus almost exclusively on South American druglords and traffickers. These ref-
erences have formed the basis for a stereotype of Hispanics as being inferior, primi.
tive, and dishonest; such stereotypes lead, directly or indirectly, consciously or un-
consciously, to discrimination.

While many would prefer to believe that prejudice and bigotry have been all but
eradicated—and indeed, there has been much progress—the impact of continued dis-
crimination shauld not be underestimated. The effects of such discrimination trans-
late directly inta social and economic behaviors and conditions which are destructive
to all of society. We cite below some historical and recent studies decumenting the
scope and degree of the more “traditional” forms of employment and housing dis-
crimination against Hispanic Americans.

B. EMPLOYMENT DISCRIMINATION

Employment discrimination serves as a useful, if imprecise, indicator of discrimi-
nation againat Hispanics in other areas. And in a more obvious way, employment
discrimination a%alamst Hispanics often delineates the social and economic bound-
aries within which Hispanics operate, including where they live.

Mounting evidence indicates that negative attitudes about Hispanice affect their
employment opportunities, A 1989 study conducted by the Urban %nverty and Fam-
ilf tructure lg)mject at the University of Chicago analyzed the manner in which em-
ployer’s perceptions of ethnicity and race affect hiring decisions. The study, based
on interviews with 185 Chicago-area employers, found that 70 percent of those sur-
veyed made distinctions among employees or potential employees based on ethnicity
and race. According to the employers, being Hispanic and/or Black was perceived
as being “lower class” and being White meant “middle class.” The study confirmed
the tendency of employers to generalize about the meaning of ethnicity and race
with regard to the quality of the work force and to rely on these generalizations in
their hiring practices.

A 1989 study by the Urban Institute indjcates that unequal treatment of Higpanic
and Black jobseekers is entrenched and widespread. This “hiring audit” enlisted re-
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cent college graduates who were over-gualiﬁed for positions advertised through
newspapers; auditors were articulate and poised, spoke and dressed conventionally,
and posed as having prior job experience. Auditors were carefully matched on all
characteristics that could affect a hiring decision, and were trained to behave as
similarly as possible in an interview setting.

The 360-audit study conducted im Chicago and San Diego indicates that His-
panics, like Blacks, are systematically denied equal opportunity in the hiring proc-
ess. The study found:

» White applicants received 33 percent more interviews and 52 percent raore job of-
fers than the Hispanic applicants; and

» 31 percent of the Hispanic applicants encountered unfavorable treatment in the
hiring process, compared to onll;r 11 percent of the Anglo applicants.

Similar results were found in a 1992 hiring audit conducted in the Washington,
DC—metropolitan area by the Fair Employment Council of Greater Washington
(FEQC). In its study, the FEC also used closely matched pairs of Hispanic and Anglo
testers to inquire about and apply for advertised job openings by both telephone and
mail. The study found that Hispanic testers encountered discrimination due to their
natjonal! origin in more than one job application in five, or about 22 percent of the
time.

Survey research conducted by the General Accounting Office (GAQ) documented
additional evidence of national origin discrimination against Hispanics. In a March
1990 report on the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986 (IRCA), the GAQ
reported the results of a survey of 4,362 employers concerning the effects of IRCA’s
employer sanctions provisions on their hiring practices. The GAO found that:

« An estimated 10 percent of the employers surveyed reported discriminating
against employees or job applicants solely on the basis of national origin charac-
teristics;

s An estimated 5 percent began a practice of refusing to hire persons based on “for-
eign” appearance or speech accent; and

o An estimated B percent required omly “foreign-looking” and “foreign-sounding”
persans to oomgly with IRCA's employment verification requirements, rather than
requiring all job applicants to comply as mandated by IRCA.

The effects of employment discrimination may also be measured in terms of lost
wages. Labor market research provides substantial evidence that, throughout the
1980’s, Hispanics continued to experience high-levels of employment discrimination.
At least five independent studies have found that, even after controlling for factors
known to affect employment and earnings, such as age, occupation, and educational
attainment, a significant proportion of the “earnings gap” between Hispanics and
Anglos appears to be attributable to employment discrimination.

¢ A 1982 National Council of La Raza study, The Effects of Discrimination on
the Earnings of Hispanic Workers: Findings and Policy Implications, using
data from the U.S. Bureau of the Census, March 1981 Current Population Survey,
found that 14 percent of the earnings gap between White males and Hispanic
males and 29 percent of the gap between \ﬁiw males and Hispenic females were
due to ethnicity alone, suggesting serious levels of employment discrimination;

A 1982 U.S, Commission on Civil Rights report, Unempioyment and Underem-

ployment Among Blacks, Hispanics and Women, using data from the March 1980

Current Population Survey, found that, while disparities in unemployment and

underemployment between Hispanic and Anglos could be explained to some extent

as reflections of differences in education, training, and age, substantial disparitics
remained even after controlling for these factars. The Commission concluded that
sufficient evidence exists to suggest that discrimination continues to be a signifi-
cant, if not precisely quantifiable, factor in employment disparities between

Whites and Hispanics,

¢ A 1985 University of Colorado study, using Census data to analyze the causes of
the disparity in earnings among Hispanic, Anglo, and Black males, found that in
1980 discrimination and labor market segmentation accounted for 18 percent of
the difference between Hispanic and AnEIlo male earnings.

* A 1990 study sponsored by the Inter-University Program (TUP) for Latino Re-
search, using data from the 1940, 1950, 1960, 1970, and 1980 Censuses, and the
1983, 1986, and 1988 Current Population Surveys, analyzed and compared Latino
and White incomes from 1939 to 1987. After controlling for demographic, occupa-
tional, and human capital differences between Hispanics and ites, the re-
searchers esfimated that employment discrimination accounted for:
¥ Approximately 10-16 percent of the gap between Latino male and White male

incomes from 1973 through 1987; and
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Yr Approximately 3040 percent of the Latino female-White male income gap over

the same period.

The study concluded that, although significant progress was made in the 1960’s,
inequality due to discrimination in the labor market has not declined, and for
many Hispanics has actually increased over the past 20 years. According to the
IUP study, discrimination has actually increased for Latino women compared to
White women, for Mexican native-born males compared to White males and for
Mexican imm%g:‘ants given similar patterns of industrial employment compared to
White men. This persistence and/or renewal of discrimination coincides with the
end of major initiatives and some reversals in the area of affirmative action.

¢ Finally, a study reported in 1991 by Edwin Melendez of the Massachusetts Insti-
tute of Techno oﬁ compared the hourly wages of Hispanics and non-Hispanics in

New York City. The study, which used 1980 Census Public Use Microdata Sample

for New York City, found that while labor market location was responsible for a

substantial proportion of the Higpanic/non-Hispanic wage differential, discrimina-

tion was still a very significant factor. The study concludes that discrimination in
employment accounted for:

% One-third of the wage gap for Mexican, Puerto Rican, and Cuban men and one-

imlf of c{h&z wage gap for Other Hispanic men in the New York City labor mar-

et; an

¥ Between one-fifth and one-half of the wage gap for all Hispanic women in New

York City.

Taken together, the results of these studies provide compelling evidence of Kersist-
ent, severe employment discrimination against Hispanics. Despite the fact that the
studies relied on a number of different data bases and used somewhat different
methodologies, the research findings are remarkably consistent:
¢ The percentage of the Hispanic male-Anglo income gap attributable to employ-

ment discrimination falls within a 10-18 percent range;
¢ The percentage of the Hispanic female-Anglo male income gap attributable to em-

ployment discrimination falls within 30-40 percent range.

Considered as a whole, the combination of the cited studies offer persuasive evi-
dence that Hispanics suffer from high levels of discrimination in the labor market.
At a minimum, the evidence indicates that true equal employment oppertunity for
Latinos remains an unfulfilled goal.

C. HouSsING DISCRIMINATION

In addition to employment discrimination, a growing body of evidence documents
the scope and degree musing discrimination against Hispanics:

* Dallas: A 1979 HUD audit in Dallas was the first HUD research to focus on the
extent of housing discrimination aqﬂjnst Hispanics. It had previously been as-
sumed that Hispanics would suffer lese than Blacks from housing discrimination
for two reasons: Hispanics were a smaller subpopulation, and the income of His-
panic renters was somewhat greater than that of Black renters. The results of the
audit showed otherwise.

The Dallas study found that 42 percent of dark-skinned Mexican Americans and
16 percent of light.skinned Mexican Americans were given false information on
the availability of rental units. The chance of dark-skinned Mexican Americana
experiencing at least one inatance of discrimination in a typical housing search
was 96 percent, and the probability of light-skinned Mexican Americans experi-
encing similar discrimination was about 65 percent.

The incidence of discriminatory treatment against dark-skinned Mexican Ameri-
cans was found to be far greater than that against either Blacks or light-skinned
Mexican Americans, Discriminatory treatment against dark-skinned Mexican
Americans regardin% availability of a unit wag twe and one-half times as great
than against either Blacks or light-skinned Mexican Americans. Furthermore, dis-
criminatory treatment against dark-skinned Mexican Americans on terms and
conditions of the contract was far greater.

Denver: A 1982 HUD-funded study in Denver also found evidence of housing dis-
crimination against Hispanics. When teams of White and Hispanic auditors were
sent out to homes that were advertised for sale, the White auditors received con-
siderably more information when they asked about homes similar to the adver.
tised house in the same general area or in other locations. One in three Hispanic
auditors was told that there were no homes available which were similar to the
advertised home and in the same general area, compared to one in five White
auditors. Furthermore, 60 percent of Hispanic auditors were told of no zimilar
homes in other areas, compared to 31 percent of White auditors. These differences
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in the degree to which Hispanic and White auditors were informed of housing al-

ternatives were sizable and statistically significant.

Discrimination against Hispanics regarding housing availability was not found
to be as widespread in the rental housing market in Denver, but some differences
in the treatment of Hispanic and White auditors strongly suggest discrimination.
For example, Hispanic auditors were twice as likely as Whites to be told that the
advertizsed units were unavailable, and also twice as likely not to be told of other
rental housing possibilities which might meet their needs. In neither case, how-
ever, were the differences statistically significant.

¢ Boston: A Boston telephone survey found major differences in treatment of Whites
and minorities. In a -funded study in 1981, a telephone survey was done of
selected realtors who were advertising units for rent. test teams conaisted of
three persons: one that would normally be identified by voice as White, one as
Black, and one as Hispanic. In the 42 tests conducted, all White testers were in-
vited to come to the office to be shown a unit, while Black and Hispanic renters
were informed that no units were available 31 times.

Site visits were carried out on 47 rental firms, including those that were al-
ready covered by the telephone survey and continued to advertise units for rent.
In 23 of 47 tests, only the White testers were shown units while Black and His-

ic testers were tolg nothing was available.

ﬁ:.using Discrimination Study: In 1989, HUD sponsored a national fair housing
audit study which was conducted by The Urban Institute. Results were based on
3,800 fair housing audits {paired tests) conducted in 26 metropolitan areas, Pairs
of auditors—one White and the other m.i.uuri?—posed as otherwise identical
homeseekers. They responded separately to advertisements randomly selected
from the major newspapers of 40 metropolitan areas, and recorded their treat-
ment by real estate and rental agents. According ta THE study, Hispanics seeki
homes experienced discrimination in at least half of their encounters with bo
sales and rental aﬁents. The HUD study found that the incidence of discrimina-
tion is 56 percent for Hispanic homebuyers and 50 percent for Hiepanic renters.
Given this large and growing body of evidence, the National Council of La Raza
believes that housing discrimination experienced by the Nation’s 25 million Ameri-
cane of Hispanic descent is massive in scale. The effects of such discrimination are
examined below.

ITI. Effects of Housing Discrimination
A. OVERVIEW

While the effects of employment discrimination can be quantified in terms of lost
wages, similar calculations with respect to housing discrimination are necessarily
more complex and imprecise. One obvious effect is that Latinos almost certainly
more for comparable housing than non-Hispanics, Given that one effect of housing
discrimination ia to artificially limit the portion of the housing market accegaible to
the Latino community, the laws of supply and demand would dictate that the rel-
ative price of housing available to Hispanics would increase. And indeed, survey
data suggest that Hispanic families pay an excessive portion of their incomen for
housing. ﬁatween 1978 and 1991, the proportion of poor Hispanic households spend-
ing at least 30 percent of their income on housing grew from 69 percent to Bt?‘;:r-
cent. In 1991, 48 percent of all Hispanic houscholds spent at least 30 percent of
their income on housing, and 24 percent of all such households paid at least 60 per-
cent of their income on ilousing. y comparison, 31 percent of non-Hispanic house-
holds spent at least 30 percent of their income on housing, and 14 percent paid at
least 50 percent of their income on housing during the same periad.

Given the complex relationship between housing location, the quality of Govern-
ment services, and the nature of the economic development process, sing dis-
crimination has more deleterious—if somewhat more subtle—impacts on Hispanics.
Th]ese impacts include inferior schooling and stunted opportunities for economic de-
velopment.

B. SCHOOL SEGREGATION

The eignificance of discrimination against Latinos seeking housing cannot be over-
emphasized. One effect of housing discrimination is school segregation. Analyses of
Census data reveal that Hispanic students are more likely than other minority stu-
dents to attend predominately minority schools; for example, in the 1991-1992
school year, almost three-quarters (73.4 percent) of all Latino students attended
schools that were predominately minority, compared to two-thirds (66.0 percent) of
Black students. This stu:lihy, which was commissioned by the National School Board
Association, documents the extent and severity of school segregation, noting the
“educational damage associated with racial segregation.” Segregation by race is
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strongly related to segregation by poverty. Students in segregated schools not only
face discrimination and stereotypes about minority schools but also attend—schools
struggling with the much greater concentration of health, social, and neighborhood
problems that are associated with high levels of poverty.

Problems of race and poverty segregation are the direct result of housing policies
and housing discrimination. Unless we address the issue of discrimination in the
housing market, we are unlikely to successfully resoive the problems associated with
school segregation.

C. ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT STUNTED

A related and equally devastating effect of housing discrimination is its impact
on the economic development of a neighborhood. Econcmic isolation is in large part
the direct result of discriminatory housing practices which lead to the concentration
of minorities in certain neighborhoods, which in turn are associated with the dis-
investment of banking institutions as well as the exodus of the myriad consumer
and business services that are crucial to the economic well being of individuals and
communities. Individuals and entire neighborhoods suffer the brunt of disinvest-
ment, Disinvesitment by economic entities fosters an atmosphere rife with opportuni-
ties for exploitation. In many Latino neighborhoods, while there is limited or no ac-
cess to banking institutions, there is no shortage of usurious check cashing estab-
lishments, “currency exchanges,” loan sharks, and other shady sources of financin,
and credit, and no shortage of custorners in need of their services. Sociologist Wil-
liam Julius Wilson argues that as communities are isolated from mainstream eco-
nomic and social institutions, so too are they isolated from mainstream patterns and
norms of behavior. Economic isolation is thus inextricably intertwined with persist-
ent poverty, neighborhood decline, and all the social problems attributable thereto.

IV. Home Ownership Opportunities Denied
A. OVERVIEW

In 1991, the American Housing Survey (AHS) indicated that only 39 percent of
the Hispanic population in the 'ﬁS. owned a hame; in contrast, 66 percent of the
non-Hispanic population owned a home. From a different perspective, approximately
85 percent of all homeowners were non-Hispanic Whites, 8 percent were Black, and
only 4 percent were Hispanic.

'12;16 social and economic consequencen of this disparity are enormous, High rates
of home ownership among Americans—frequently encouraged and facilitated by var-
ious public policies and subsidies—have been cited by historians and economists
alike as being responsible for the “fluidity” or “upward mobility” characteristic of
American society. f] addition to the clear economic advantages accrued to home-
owners in terms of savings, accumulation of wealth, and tax benefits, the very idea
of home ownership has had powerful symbolic significance for generations of ¥i-
cans. If you worked hard and “played by the rules,” e American family could
expect to own their own home. This ideal, and the fact—gmt it was true for most
Americans, played a major role in assuring that every American “bought into” our
social, economic, and political aystem.

The denial of home ownership opportunities to Hispanics and others based on race
or national origin is thus twice damaging—it directly harms the victims of discrimi-
nation and also undermines the very ideals upon which our society functions.

B. DISCRIMINATION IN THE MORTGAGE MARKET
The significantly lower levels of home ownership among Latinos are attributable

in part to their relatively high rates of poverty. Yet, poverty alone does not account

for the consistently low rates of Hispanic home ownership across income, geography,
and over time. Discrimination against Hispanics in the private housing finance mar-
ket appears to play a significant role; for example:

» The 1990 Home Mortgage Disclosure Act (HMDA) data show that within each in-
come category and for every type of loan documented—Government-backed, con-
ventional, refinancing, home improvement—Hispanice were signi.ﬁcantlfr less like-
ly to receive loan approvals than Whites with similar incomes; specifically:
st A greater percentage of low-income Whites (69 percent) obtained conventional

mortgage loans than moderate-income Hispanics (68 percent).
st Low-income Whites had significantl> greater approval rates than upper-income
Hispanics for refinancing and home improvement loans.

¢ A Department of Justice investigation of a well.known mortgage company in Bas-
ton found that in 1992, the denial rate was 11 percent for white mortgage appli-
cants, 21 percent for blacks, and 24 percent for Hispanies.
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» According to a 1993 study by Avery, Sniderman, and Beeson who analyzed 1991
HMDA data, the denial rate for mortgage loan applications from Hispanics is 50
percent higher than for White applicants with the same income characteristics.

A common industry response to higher denial rates of mortgage applications from
Hispanics is the assertion that Hispanics have higher loan-to-value ratios and are
therefore presumed to be more likely to default on a loan, Yet a 1993 study by
Berkovee, Canner, Gabriel, and Hannan found that the default rate for Hispanic
households does not differ significantly from the rate for White households.

In short, discrimination in the mortgage lending process is a serious problem for
Hispanics, and cannot easily be accounted for by market factors.

C. INSURANCE DISCRIMINATION

NCLR believes that discrimination against Hispanicas in the insurance market is
similarly pervasive, although there are far fewer studies focusing exclusively on in-
surance discrimination in general or homeowners’ insurance discrimination in par-
ticular. However, anecdotal evidence suggests that insurance companies “redhne”
minority neighborhoods in much the same way that banks “redline” minority neigh-
borhoods; for example:

» In 1993, the Texas Department of Insurance (TDI) analyzed participation trends
in the State-sponsored insurance plan to which rejected insurance tﬁ)plicants are
typically referred. The TDI study found that those areas of hi 1spanic con-
centration {including Dallas, Houston, and the Rio Grande Valley) had signifi-
cant‘lzshigher rates of participation in the State-sponsored insurance pools imply-
ing disparities in rejection rates of Hispanic applicanta. The study alsc revealed
that those areas without insurance agent operations had high concentrations of

ispanics,

¢ An I:Xl(l.‘.,lORN study of five cities indicates that minority and low-income neighbor-
hoods were underinsured by as much as 48 percent in some low-income neighbor-
hoods compared to non-minority areas.

¢ Just this year, the National Fair Housing Alliance (NFHA) made public the re-
sults of a 3 year, in-depth investigation of insurance comrpany practices. Using
testers from White amF minority neighborhoods, NFHA found widespread dis-
crimination afinst minority testers in their attempts to obtain homeowners’ in-
surance. In the city of Chicago, the incidence of discriminatory treatment of
Latinos more than 95 percent. That iz, in over 95 percent of the attempts by a
Latino tester to obtain insurance, the insurance company:

(1) did not return phone calls to offer either a quote on policies or to provide
needed information;

(2) would sell only lower-quality insurance coverage and fail to inform the
Latino tester that the coverage was substandard while testers in White neigh-
borhoods were told about top-of-the-line policies; or

(3} applied stricter stand , such ag minimum value requirements.

The implications of insurance discrimination against Latinos are far-reaching.
Without homeowners’ insurance, Latinos cannot qualify for mortgage loans and
therefore cannot become homeowners. Many lenders require replacement value cov-
erage—which, as the NFHA study revealed, is infrequently offered to testers from
minority neighborhoods. In addition, the higher costs for insurance coverage in
Latino neighhorhoods directly affects the level of income disposable toward the pur-
chase of a home. Home ownership is crucial to maintaining or furthering the eco-
nomic and social viability of neighborhoods. Hence, discrimination by insurance
companies can have the effect of stunting economic development and contributing
to the decline of neighborhoods in much the same way as housing and mortgage dis-
crimination.

Given the historical evidence regarding discrimination against Hispanics in the
employment, housing, and mortgage markets, the strong indications that similar
discrimination may Ee taking place in the insurance market, and the severe con-
sequences such discrimination would have on Latinos’ housing choices and rates of
home ownership, NCLR believes the time has come for the Congress to enact insur-
ance disclosure fegislation. Described below are what we believe to be the essential
elements of such legislation.

V. Recommendations

The National Council of La Raza supports the enactment of strong, landmark in-
surance disclosure legislation. To be effective, such legislation must include four
basic provisions:

» Zip + 4: It is essential to report information about the availability, cost, and qual-
ity of insurance policies on a zip + 4 basis. Reporting on a zip + 4 basis would
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allow use of demographic data from the Census Burean because such data are
easily translated into census tract units. Moreover where Hispanics are concerned,
the spatial and geographic patterns of Hisﬁ)am’c households, with few exceptions,
are not accurately captured by zip codes. By using zip + 4 as the reporting unit,
experts and practitioners would Ee able to analyze whether insurance mme
amount, price, and quality vary according to the demogn:‘ph.ics of neighbor s,
%111 %articular whether it varies according to the race and income of a neighbor-
00a.

« Loss Data: In order to determine whether differences in the cost of insurance re-
flect real loss experience or racial 1‘;:omzjudice and stereotypes, information regard-
ing losses must be made available for analysis.

¢ Coverage: The scope of insurance disclosure legislation should be broad. There is
no substantive basis for limiting disclosure of insurance practicez to a few nrban
areas. Excluding small cities and rural areas from the scope of the legislation
would amount to a Congressional finding that discrimination only occurs in large,
urban areas.

* Race end Ethnic Data: This information is essential for civil rights enforcement
purposes.

The Los les riots were & painful reminder of the disaffection of minority com-
munities who feel shut out, who have no access, and who feel that American institu-
tions do not offer them the protections other Americans receive. It is the duty of
Congress to take immediate, substantive, pro-active steps to address illegal insur-
ance discrimination and the consequences associated with denial of insurance cov-

erage.
On behalf of the National Council of La Raza, we thank the Committee for its
consideration of our views, and we are ready to answer any questions you may have,
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May 9. 1994

The Honorable Donald W. Riegle

Chairman

Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs
U.S. Senate

washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Chairman Risgle:

We write to urge you to support and move legislation this
year that would require insurance companies te disclose
information regarding where they write propertvy insuwrance,
comparable to the informotion reported by banks and thrifts under
the Home Mortgage Disclosure Act (HMDA}

In 1968, the Raticonal Advisory Panel oa Insurance in Riot
Affected Areas found that "communities without insurance are
communities without hope.,* After the riots in Los Angeles in
1992, surveys found that the insurance crisis in minority and low-
income areas had not materially abated., Numerous studies by
academics, state insurance departments. the federal govermment and
advocacy organazations and recent litcigation have demonstrated
that discriminasion and redlining are pervasive in the insurance
industry.

Redlining on the basis of geographic¢ location by the
insurance industxy has a devastating impact on individuals and
communities. It ¢rushes opportunities for homeownership and
economic mobility, and is a major impediment to the creation of
affordable housing and community development in minority and low
- and moderate-income neighborhoeds.

We commend you for requesting a study by the General
accounting Office on what data should be collected to examinge
disparities in the availapility, affordability, and accessibility
of property insurance. We believe that that recently releasad
report --tagether with mounting evidence of insurance
discrimination-- juscify z forceful and immediate response by
Cengress.

We believe that data collection including race, national
origin, and gender data would serve several purposes. First, it
would allow the industry, the Congress, and the public¢ to assess
the scope and extent of disparities in the provision of property
insurance by neighborhood.

Second, it would contribute to an objective agsessment of the
underlying causes of any such disparities. Ffor over two decades,
the insurance industry has dismissed charges of redlining by
ingisting that any disparities in availability or price of
insurance reflect differences in risk. Civil rights, community,
and consumer organizations, citing evidence based on statiscical
data on lesses, litigation, and testing, have argued that
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discrimination based on the racial characteristics of -
neighbdérhoods exists, and is pervasive. Data collection will
allow this debate to be settled conclusively, and allow for
cons;':dered responses by pelicy makers at the state and federal
levels.

Third, data collection can materially assist efforts to
enforce state and fedexal laws prohibiting discrimination in the
provision of insurance. As a leading Congressional supporter of
the Home Mortgage Disclosure Act (HMDA). we need not tell you how
useful this data can be to the banking agencies, HUD, and the
Justice Dapartment in their efforts to eradicate lending
discrimination, Like HMDA daca, data on insurance compamy
activities won't by itself prove discrimination by individual
companies., It will, however, assist regulators and civil rights
organizations in targeting companies for investigation and
enforcement .

Finally, in the same way that the sunshine c¢reated by HMDA
has produced a reveolution in mortgage lending, we are convinced
that simply requiring public disclosure of policy information will
result in significant changes in insurance industry practices.

We commend you for your staunch commitment over the years to
civil rights, community economic development, and consumer
protection. We hope that, uvander your leadership, strong and
comprehensive legislation in this area ¢an be enacted this year,
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Sincerely,
Allimnce to Bnd Childhood Lead FPoisoning
Americanr Civili Liberties Unilon

Aggociation of Community Organizations for Reform Now
{ACORN)}

Center for Conmunity Change

Corngumexr Fedsration of America

Congumers Daion

Lawyers Committes Lfor Civil Rights Uader Law
Leadership Conferance on Civil Rights

Tha XcAulay Institute

Rational Asgociation for the Advancemeat of Colored People
{NAACPF)

NAACP Legal n.;fense and Eduycstional Fuand, Inc.
National Council of La Raza

National Failr Rousing Alliance

National JIagurance CcConsumer Organization
Natiopal League of Cities

National Low-Income XHousging (ovalftion
National Neighborbheood Coalition

Natlonal Puerto Rican C(Coalitilon

Nationsl ygrban League

NETWORK: A National Catkolic Social Justice Ladbby
Organigation for a New Eguality (O.N.E.)}
Public Citizen's Congress Watch

Doited MNethodist Church, Gepmeral Board of CcChurch and
Joclety

U.S. Public Interest Research Group
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| An Analysis of Zip Code Distribution of
i State Farm and Allstate Agents and Policies
in Chicago

ILLINOIS PUBLIC ACTION
Aprit, 1993
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AN ANALYSIS OP 21P CODE DISTRIBUTIOR OF
STATE FARM AND ALLSTATE AGENTS AND POLICIES IN CHICAGO

Summary of Findings

STATE FARM AND ALLSTATE AGENTS DISFROPORTIONATELY CONCENTRATED
IN NORTHWEST AND SOUTHWEST SIDE ZIP CODES

State Farm and Allstate, the nation’s two largest providers
of automobile and homeowners insurance, claim not to discrimie-
nate in marketirg or to redline Chicago neighborncods., However
their agents are disproportionately located on cthe city's
northwest and sScuthwest sides:

* Nine northwest and three southwest side zip codes had five
or more State Farm agents while seven west side and seven
south side zips had one or n¢ agenta,

* Nine northwest, four southwest, and two far-south side zip
codes had five or more Allstate agents while seven west
side and seven south side zips had one or no agents,

STATE FARM AND ALLSTATE POLICIES ARE DISPROPORTIONATELY CON-
CERTRATED IN NORTHWEST AND SOUTHWEST SIDE ZIP CODES

Both State Farm and Allstate contend that the _ack of agents
does not mean a community i1s underserved, However the data on
auto and home pelicies provided by the rwo companies cccuments a
similar pattern of cisproportionate distribution:

* Ten northwest and five scuthwest side zip codes had the
heaviest concentrations of State Farm policies while seven
west side and eight south side zips had the least.

* S5ix northwest, four southwest side, and four far-south
side zip codes had the heaviest concentrations of Allstate
policies while four west side and three near-south side
Zips had the leastc,

POLICY DISTRIBUTIONS LARGELY REFLECT RACE AND INCOME PATTERRS OF
CHICAGO COMMUNITIES

The disproporticnate discributicn of both agents and
policies gener. ly correspecnds to the race and income make=-up of
Chicago community areas:

* All of the seventeen zip codes with the greatest concen~
trations of Sktacte Farm policies are in majority white
copmunities, while all but one of the sixteen zip codes
with the least concentratjion, outside the downtown area,
are in majority black or hispanic cammunities.
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* Allscace had a similar concentratjon in the majority white
communities on the northwest and southwest side although a
significant proportion of its policies are in the higher
income majority black communities. However most zip codes
with the least concentration of policies, outside the
downtown area, are in low income communities rhat are
majority black or hispanic.

STATE FARM AND ALLSTATE AGENTS AND POLICIES ARE DISPROPORTION-
ATELY DISTRIBUTED BY CONGRESS IONAL DISTRICT

Congressicona: Zistricrs, which i1n Chicago .argely adhere to
racial boundar:es. snow the same pactern of disproportionace
discripution of auto and home policies:

* The seven zip codes, excluding the Loop, in the
predomipantly black Seventh District had 6 State Farm
agents and an average of 3,568 policies while the six zip
codes in the neighboring but predominantly white Fifth
District had 56 agents and average of 18,250 palicies.

Allstate had 8 agents and an average of 13,124 policies in
the Seventh District zips but 42 agents and an average of
7,583 policies in the Fifth District zip codes.

* The four zip codes in the predominantly black Second
District had 4 State Farm agents and an average of 6,233
policies while the four zip <¢odes in the neighboring bhut
predominantly white Third District had 25 agents and
average of 17,777 policies,

Allstate had 10 agents and an average of 8,574 policies in
the Second District zips but 316 agents and an average cf
9,154 policies in the Third District zip codes,

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



91

AN ANALYSIS OF ZIP CCDE DISTRIBUTION OF
STATE FARM AND ALLSTATE AGENTS AND POLICIES IN CHICAGO

Incroduction: AGENT DISTRIBUTION AND REDLIRNING

In testimony presented to the U,$. House Subcommitiee on
Commerce., Consumer Protectian and Competitiveness lasct month,
and in previous studies, Illipois Public Acticn nas documenced
the unequal discribuctionm of State Farm and Allstate offices in
Chicago neighborhcods.

These analyses have consistently found a disproportionate
concentration of such offices in northwest and southwest side
communities that are predominantly white and middile income, and
a corresponding lack of those offices in communities on the west
and south side that are predeminantly black and hispanic.

We have contended that this pattern of office _ocation is a
result of discriminacory marketing, often referred as
“redlining”, that makes it difficult for inter-gity consumers Lo
snop for and purchase insurance coverage from State Farm and
Allstate. These two firms, who dominate market share koth in
[1linois and naticonwide for automobile and homegwners insurance,
generally charge the lcwest rates,

As a ¢onsequence, manpy low-income minority Chicagoans are
forced Lnto the npands of the “non-standard® carriers wnich
typically nave the nighest rates and the poorest records of
consumer service. With aucto liability coverage mandated by iaw
and lenders requiring coverage for home mortgages, the poorest
consumers are forced o pay tha most for their ingsurance.

Both State Farm and Allstate have challenged these analyses
and they wnsist cthat they co noc engage Iin :liscriminacory
marketing or otner redlining practices, As tiey rave recently
scated to the Subcommittee:

*state Farm strives to offer our insurance products tg the

general public in a manner that deoes not discriminate con the

basis of race, ¢olor, religicon or naticnal origin.*™ (1)

“Allstace feels thatr it is accessible in every neighborhood
in the city of hicago."™ {2}

Further, boch firms claim that because agents are not
rescricted to sell:ng policies in therr Itmediate vicinity and
are willing to provide pricing infermat.cn over the phone,
office locaticns are not meaningful:
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“Just because there is not an agent's office in a particular
area does not mean the service provided to consumers living
in thac area is inferior...Regardless of whether or not a
State Farm agent's office is located in a particular zip
code, State Farm insurer cars and homes Oon a non-discrimi~
natory basis throughout the city.™ ({3}

"Simply because an agent is not located on a given block or
in a particular neighborhood, it should not be construed
that we {Allstate} do not write or are seeking to avoid
businesas in that particular location.® (4)

However the following analysis substanclally contradicts the
claims of boch companies. Based on the zip code data aon
policies and agent locations provided by State Farm and
Allstate, ic is clear that:

* the marketing of policies is closely correlated with the
geagraphic distribution of agents and offices;

* that policies are correspandingly concentrated in the
communities with the most agents and lacking in those
communities with few or no agents; and

* this uneven distribution of agents and policies largely
reflects the racial and income make-up of those
communities.

AGENT DISTRIBUTICON BY ZIPF CODE

As indicated by previous analyses ¢of advertised office
-ocations, both State Farm and Allstate have widely uneven
distributions of agents in Chicago communities,

State Farm ..sts 186 agents ("independent contractors" and
trainee agentcs! as naving had offizes in 58 Chicago zip codes
during cthe last five years, Although this was an average of
slightly more chan three per zip, the distribution zanges fram
na agents in a dozen west side and south side zip c¢odes to as
many ag twenty in one northwest side zip code. Qverall most
State Farm agents are concepntrated in ten north and northwestc,
three southwest and one far southeast side zip codes. (Map I)

Allstate Lists 215 agents as of February 28, 1993 located in
57 Chicago zip codes (or an average of slightly less than four
cer zip code.) However a similar pacttern of uneven distributiocon
is evident -- ranging from several zip codes on the narthwest
and southwest sides with more than a dozen agents to ten zip
codes on the south and west sides with no agents.
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AS with State rarm, mostc ALlstate agents are .ocated on the
northwest side followed by the southwesc side zip codes;
ailthougn Allstate nas a substantially Zarger numher of agents on
the far south side side. (Map II)

Agent distribution is ¢losely correlated with pol icy
distribution for both companies. Although zip codes are not a
precise designation of the immediate service area (not
infrequently an office located on the border of cne zip code
markecs to policyholders across the street in the neighboring
zip} the zip codes with the most agents generally have the most
policies, and chese with cthe fewest agents have fewer fpol icies.

TABLE I -- AGENTS AND POLICIES PER ZIP CODE

State Farm (auto/1991!)

Total Average
(#) Policies per Zip Code
Zip Codes with
0 to 1} agents 139 60,200 3,188
Zip Codes with
2 to 4 agents 9 107.139 S.639
Zip Codes with
S or more agents 14 147.503 10.538
Allstate (auto liability/1992)
Total Average
(¥} Policies per Zip Code
2ip Codes with
0 to 1 agents 18 28,048 1.558
Zip Codes with
2 to 4 agencs 18 57,159 3,872
Zip Codes with
5 or more agencs 16 61,958 31,762
NOTE ‘- dara for both {irns excludes the downtown

zip codes 60601-60606 and O'Hare (60666)

SQURCES r State Farm, ALlstate =~ see Appendix A
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Whaile 1t snouLd CISmE &S RO SUrprLse Al &cents ing cfiirces
dre .DOcaged Lo nelgnpornoods wiLh Ine mOsT Zelloynoleers, aoch
State rarm and Allstate nave maintained that 4agenc ".scat.on does
not indicate discriminactcry markecing. However the zip code
data provided by these companies c¢learly demonstrate thac the
number of policies is closely correlated with the geographic
distribution of agents and offices.

POLICY DISTRIBUTIONM BY ZIP CODE

State Farm Policies by Zip Code

3ased on the exposure data provided to the Subcommit:ee,
State Farm Mutual had 316,710 policies in the City of Chicago
during 1991. Map III illustrates the distrizucion of those
folicies by zip code.

As is immediately apparent, State rarm golicyholders are
concentrated in the same communities as their agencs. Fourteen
north side, five southwest side, one far-south side and one
southeast side zip codes had 125% or more of the average number
of policies. At the same time, ten south side and eight west
side zip codes had less than 75% of the average.

State Farm Fire & Casualty .iscs 176,843 rhomeowners policy
exposures in 1991 for Chicago. These were distributed similarly
as seen on Map IV. Twelve north side, Iour southwest side and
one southeast side zip codes had more than 125% of the average
number of policies., ALt the same time, nine south side and six
west side zip cudes had less than 75% of the average.

Racial and income breakdowns by zip code are not readily
available, but there are data for corresponding ccmmunity areas,
{See aAppendix B} Zip codes do not precisely correspond with the
community areas, and several include diverse communities, €g.
€0608 includes both the white and average income communicy of
Bridgeport and the hispanic and .cwer-income Lower West Side
community (Pilsen). However the commun:ty area daca allow for
some comparisons of policy disctributicn oy race and income,

The zip codes with the highest concentracion of State Farm
policyholders are all majerity wnite community areas, while
almost ail of zip codes with the fewest average policies
(ourside the downtown Loop and Near Mortn areas) are either
majcrity black or hispanic.

Most of the zip codes with :=he fewest State Farm policles
are _ow-income. However there is no necessary correspondence-
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~ith income: eignc of tne northwest side =If codes wi:in the
nighest concencraticns of policies are average income, while
only one cf the iive far-soutn side zip codes representcing
average income areas pad a high concentration of policles.

Although chere is a larger number of Stacte Farm golicies in
average income majority black communities than lcw-income areas,
the numbers are not at all comparable to theése in similar income
majority white communities.

Allstate Policiea by Zip Code

Allstate auto and home policies also cClésely track agent
locations. Allstate had 149,930 automobile liability peolicies,
as measured in written car years, in Chicago during 1992,
distributed over $7 zip codes as illustrated oy Map V,

Again there was a heavy concentration in the same northwestc
side, the southwest side and southeast sice z:Ip codes &s with
State Farm, However Allstate also had a larger proporcion on
its policies in the five far-sourth side zIp codes and a smaller
percentage on the far north side,

The distribution of residential property insurance,
including both homeowners and renters insurance, was virtually
the same based on the data provided to the Supcommittee,
Allstate had some 151,493 such new Or renewec po.ifies i
Chicage in 1%92 -~ see Map VI,

In general, Allstate’s policy disctrikbution corresponds more
closely with income distribution than race. While almostc all of
the zip codes (outside of downtawn) with the !owest gercentage
of Allstate policyholders were ejther majority piack or
hispanic, these were als¢ communities with the _cowest incomes.

There was a higher concentraticn of beth aute and hane
policies in the majority black zip codes representing average
income communities., (As indicaced acove, Allstate nas a higher
number of agents in those areas wnile having only & hangful in
the lower-income zip codes,)

POLICY DISTRIBUTION BY CONGRESSIONAL DISTRICT

Anather reveal ing approach to analyz:ing the zip code policy
data provided by State Farm and Allstate is py congressional
district. Follcwing last year's redistricting, congressional
gigtricts closely follow racial boundar:es, parcicularly in
Chicago.
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Zir ccde alignments, of ccurse, SO NOT necessarily
torrespend co the sounddr-es of the new congressiona. cistricts,
and often a zip code may be part c¢i LwWQ Or more sucn éiscrigts,
AS a consequenca, we examined the numper Of PoOlicies in only
zne 47 Zip codes wnich are winolly or predominantly in a
<angressional district: che information was not available to
accuracely appartion che multi-disctrict zip codes,

Tables [l and III summarize :the polic¢y informaticn by
congressional district (see Appendix C for full data.) While
the seven Chicago congressional districts represent varying
vropartions of the cities (and thus differing numper of =i
codes) several lncerescing comparisons are cossible,

In the four south side zip codes of the predominantly black
Second District, there were just fcur State Farm agents, and an
average of 3.767 auto policies and 2,466 hame policies. By
contrast, the four souchwest side zip codes in the
overwhelmingly wnite Third District had 25 agents and averaged
11,766 avuto and 6.0l1 home policies -- nearly three times taac
of the Second District.

Similarly, in the predominancly black Seventh Districet,
excluding the Loop six zip codes but even including the Near
torth communities, there were just 6 State Farm agents in seven
Zip codes. These zips averaged 2,041 auto policies angd 1,527
home policies,

The five zip codes :in the adjacent and predominancly
nispanic Fourth District rnad just eight agents; they averaged
3,965 auto and 2,560 home policies. EHowever the neighboring six
zip codes in the overwnelmingly white Fifth Diserict had S6
agents; and an average of 11.835 aucto and 6.41S home palicles --
mere trhan five times the average per zip code in the Seventh
District and two-and-a-half times the average in the Fourth,

The paccern is similar, if not as extreme, for Ai_ state.
While the number of agents was greater in the Third Districc zip
codes tnat the Second, and the average number of pol icies, both
home in auto, was much claser.

However the non-Loop zip codes in the Seventh District had
only Allstate eight agents, averaging just 1.32% auro and 1.79%9
home poligies. In the Fourth Districc, there were six agents
and an average of 2,417 auto and 2,677 home policies.

By contrasc, in the Fifth District there were 42 agents and
in average of 3.924 auto policies and 3,659 home policies --
more than twice the average in the Seventh and more than 50%
greater chan in the Fourch.
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TABLE II -- STATE FARM POLICIES BY CONGRESSIONAL DISTRICT IN

CHICAGO
AUTO/1991
cong. Zip Codes Tetal Average Listed
Pistrict in District* Policies Pol./2ip Agents
1 7 25,629 3,661 10
2 4 15,067 3,767 4
3 4 47,065 11.766 25
4 3 19,825 3,965 8
5 ) 71,008 11,838 S6
7 5 downtown 1,868 jnl 9
7 otner 14,290 2,041 6
3 B8 51.73¢0 6,466 28
HOME /1991
Cong. Zip Codes Total Average Lisced
District in Disericte Policies Pol./Zip Agents
1 7 12,487 1.784 10
2 4 9,863 2,466 4
3 4 24,044 6,011 25
4 < 12,801 2,560 8
5 6 3B,491 6,415 $6
7 § downtown 1,470 245 9
7 other 10,688 1.527 &
9 g 27.212 3,402 28

Includes zip codes only wholly or predominantly in a
congressional district; does not include partial zip codes,
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TABLE III -- ALLSTATE POLICIES BY CONGRESSIONAL DISTRICT IN
CHICAGQO
AUTO {Liability}/1992
cong. Zip Codes Total Average Listed
District in District+* Pol icies Pol./Zip Agents
1 7 20,221 2,889 14
2 4 17,130 4,282 10
] 4 20,028 5,007 36
4 5 12,085 2.417 6
5 [ 23,548 3,924 42
7 6§ downtown 770 128 20
7 other 9,279 1,325 8
9 3 15,240 1,908 35

HOME {(Homeowners & Renters) /1992

cong. 2ip Codes Total Average Listed

District in Districts Policies Pol./Zip Agents
1 7 21,405 3,088 14
2 4 17,170 4,292 10
3 4 16,588 4,147 36
4 5 13.387 2,677 6
S 6 21,952 3,659 42
7 § downtown 853 142 20
7 other 12,595 1,798 ]
] 8 16,482 2,080 as

* [ncludes zip codes oniy whally or predominantly in a
congressional district; does not include partial zip codes,
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As with the community area cata, the congressiona: discrict
analyses demonstrate the same pactern of uneven distributicn of
agents and policies, which _argely reflect the racial and income
make-up of rhose 4districts.

A Congluding Note

Only with policy informacion by census tract could a more
precise corre:acion between agents, policies, race and income be
possible. However the z3ip code data presenced to the Subcommit-
tee does provide a clear piccure of the disproportionate
concentration of policies in predominantly white and middle-
income northwest and southwest side communities and a
corresponding lack of those peolicies in communities on the west
and south side that are predominantly black or hispanic. And
that disproportionate distribution closely reflects the office
.acations of State Farm and Allstate agents.

NOTES

{1) Quoted from correspondence to Representative Cardiss
Collins, Chair of the Subcommittee on Commerce. Consumer
Protection and Competitiveness, U.S. House cof Represen-
tat:ves from Cranford A. Ingham., Vice-President and General
Counsel, State Farm ¥utual Automcbile Insurance Company.
dated March 30, 1993

{2) Quoted from correscondence to Representative Cardiss
Collins, Cha:r ¢f the Subcommittee on Commerce, Consumer
Protection and Compecitiveness, U.S., House of Represen-
tatives from Allstate Insurance Company, March., 1993

{3} Stace Farm. op C:t
t4) Allstate, op cit,

All data subsequently cited on agent locatjons, autcmobile
and home insurance policies by zip codes from .information
provided to the Subcommitiee in these correspondences. Data in
Appendix B on community areas from the Census Bureau, U.S.
Deparwment of Ccmmerce.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



106

APPENDIX A -- Agents and Pol icies by Zip Code

STATE FARM {auto/1991)

Zip Codes wicth zip Codes with Zip Codes with

0 to 1 Agencs 2 to 4 Agents S_or More Agents
Zip Policies Zip fol icres 2ip Policies
60607 1105 60609 3942 60614 3013
60608 4076 60610 3506 60617 10303
60612 1016 60611 2587 60618 11001
60620 5899 606813 5565 60625 9203
§0621 1026 60615 3303 60629 13739
60622 3818 60616 3861 60630 11809
60624 1017 60619. 4614 60631 7175
60627 2148 60623 3249 606134 18925
60633 2669 60626 4000 60638 14171
60636 ‘1829 60628 5191 60639 7258
60637 2516 60832 2386 60641 10398
60642 5184 60635 9021 80646 9417
60644 1961 60640 5563 60652 9789
60648 8410 60643 7808 §0659 5322
60649 2033 60645 7322
60651 Jo9s 60647 4749 (14} 147,583
60653 436 60655 7543
60657 7430 60656 11660 Average: 10,538
60658 4529 60660 4278

{19) 60,200 (13 107,139

Average: J,168 Average: 5,639
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APPENDIX A/2

ALLSTATE (auto Iiability/1992)

Zip Codes with Zip Codes with Zip Codes with

0 to 1 Agents 2 to 4 Agencs 5 or More Agents
Zip Polic:ies Zi Policies Z2ip Pol icies
60608 2196 60607 417 60610 1246
60609 2150 60613 2576 60614 1049
60611 8%0 60616 2074 60618 5642
60612 824 60617 6607 60620 7456
606815 2297 60619 8701 60629 6702
60621 1988 60625 3576 60631 2285
60622 1569 50628 7082 60612 4773
60623 2414 60630 4542 60634 5421
60624 1538 60633 626 60635 1430
50626 1513 60638 4828 60639 3699
60627 181 60640 2154 §0641 4622
§0836 2411 60645 2341 60643 4469
60637 2321 &0647 3175& 60646 2406
80642 2:1 50649 3ols 60652 3729
60644 2060 60657 3081 60655 2670
60648 206 60660 1706 60656 2306
60651 2305 60659 2093
80653 976 (16} §7.1%9

{17) 63,358
(18) 28,048 Average: 1,572

Average: 3,762
Average: 1,358
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APPENDIX € -- Chicago Agents and Policies by Congressional
District

State Farm (1991}

FIRST DISTRICT

Auto Home
Zip Code Agents Policies 20l icies
60615 2 3303 1608
§0613 4 4614 2382
60637 Q 2516 1102
60642 0 5184 2554
60649 1 20313 1094
60653 3} 436 153
60655 k) 7543 1594
TOTAL 1.1 25628 12497
Av./Zip 3661 1784
SEQOND DISTRICT

Auto Hame
Zip Code Agents Policies Policies
60620 1 5899 3662
60627 0 2148 1134
60628 2 5191 3787
606136 1 1829 1310
TOTAL 4 15067 9863
Av./Zip 1 1767 2466
THIRD DISTRICT

AntEn Home
Zip Code Agents Pol icies Pgl icies
60623 7 13739 7639
60632 4 3386 5230
6061318 5 14171 6399
60652 9 9769 4776
TQTAL 25 47065 24044
Av./Zip 6.2 11766 6011
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APPENDIX C/2

FOURTA DISTRICT

Agto Home

Zip Code Agents Policies Policies
£0608 1 4076 2192
60609 3 3942 2356
60622 0 lpl8 2026
60623 2 3240 2640
60647 2 4749 3587
TOTAL 8 19825 12801
Av./Zip 1.6 3965 2560
FIFTH DISTRICT

Auto Home
-ip Cecde Agents Policies Bolicies
60614 S 9013 7432
60625 € 9203 4247
60620 12 11809 6144
60634 20 18925 9577
60641 10 10398 5459
60658 3 116560 $632
TOTAL 56 71008 38491
Av./Zip 9.3 11838 6415
SEVENTH DISTRICT

Auto Home
Zip Code Agents Policies Policies
60601 -06 9 1868 1470
50607 0 1108 707
60610 2 3506 29%1
60611 3 2587 2268
60612 0 1016 563
60624 0 1017 475
60644 1 1961 11690
60651 0 jog9e 2524
TOTAL {(non-LlLoop! 4 14290 L0688
Av./Zip (non-Loop] 0.9 2041 1527
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APPENDIX ¢/3

NINTH DISTRICT

Auto Home
Zip Code Agenrs Policies Pol icies
60613 2 $565 3596
60626 h) 4000 2407
60631 8 7175 31603
60640 2 5563 2589
60645 ] 7322 3945
606486 10 9417 4558
50648 0 8410 40313
60660 2 4278 2481
TOTAL 28 §1730 27212
Av./Zip 3.8 6466 3402
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APPENDIX C/4

Allstate {1992)

FIRST DISTRICT

Autro Home
Zip Code Agents Policies Policies
60615 1 2297 3929
60619 3 8701 8064
60637 Q 2191 2297
60642 0 211 1432
60649 3 3038 2933
60653 0 976 855
60655 7 2607 2095
TOTAL 14 20221 21405
Av./2Z1lp 2 2889 3058
SECOND DISTRICT

Auco Home
Zip Code Agents Policies Policies
60620 7 7456 6219
60627 1} 181 1080
60628 2 7082 6743
60636 1 2411 1128
TOTAL 10 17130 1717¢
Av./2ip 2.5 4282 4292
THIRD DISTRICT

Auto
2ip Code Agencs Policies
60629 8 6702 €272
60632 8 4773 389%3
60638 4 4824 3613
60652 16 3729 2790
TOTAL 36 2Q028 I_GSEB
Av./Zip 9 5007 4147
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APPENDIX C/S

FOURTH DISTRICT

Auco Home

Zip Code Agencs Policies Policies
60608 2 2196 2773
60609 0 2150 2441
60622 1 1569 1916
60623 ¢ 2414 2733
60647 3 37%6 3524
TOTAL 6 12085 13387
Av./Zip 1.2 2417 2677
TIFTH DISTRICT

Aute Home
Zip Cede Agents Policies Policies
80614 9 3049 4264
60625 2 31576 3448
60630 3 4542 3188
60634 13 5451 4742
60641 10 4622 3442
60656 5 2306 2868
TOTAL 42 23546 21952
Av./Zip 7 3924 3658
SEVENTH DISTRICT

Auto Home
2ip Code Agents Policies Policies
60601-06& 20 770 853
60607 2 417 395
60610 5 1248 2047
60611 1 890 1476
60612 0 824 489
60624 0 1536 1604
60644 0 20640 2454
§0651 0 2305 4141
TOTAL (non=-Loop) 8 9278 12595
Av./Zip (non-Locp) 1.1 1325 1799
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APPENDIX C/6

NINTH DISTRICT

Auto Hame
Zip Code Agents Policies 2olicies
60613 4 2576 2877
50626 1 1513 1427
60631 14 2285 2432
60640 5 2153 2131
60645 2 2341 2499
60646 7 2406 2402
60648 ] 206 1056
80660 2 1760 1658
TOTAL 35 15240 16482
Av./2ip 4.4 1905 2060
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State of Missouri Mel Carnahan, Govarnor

Depariment of Insyrance
P.O. Box 620
Jefferson City, Missour 65102-0690

Jay Angotf
Direcioc

May 10, 1994

The Honorable Donald W. Riegle

Chairman Committee on Banking, Housing and Urban Affairs
The United States Senate

Washington, D.C. 20610-8076

Dear Senator Riegle:

It is with deep personal regret that I am unable to attend the
hearing on Insurance Redlining scheduled for tomorrow, due to my
commitments concerning health care reform measures in this state.
I am enclosing our March 1993 study as you have recuested. In
addition, my staff has prepared new tables which will be of
interest to your committee.

Since the Missouri Department of Insurance has completed several
market conduct exams on the issue of affordability and availability
of insurance. Below are some observations drawn from those exams.

First, there is an essential need for data. Missouri began to
collect homeowners insurance and private passenger automobile
insurance data by zip code since 1979 under our statute, Section
374.400, Revised Statutes of Missouri. Without an adequate data
base, it is difficult to monitor the degree of competition in the
individual neighborhoods (zip codes) of this state and to know
which companies write what type of coverage in what geographic
location. The department needs to be able to direct its efforts
intelligently to the problem areas or target the companies that
appear to reduce coverage for protected classes of business.

Second, there is a need to moniter competition for personal lines.
In accordance with the McCarran Ferguson Act of 1945 we believe
that if open competition is employed by =2 state for rate
regulation, then "active supervision" must be implemented. It is
by monitoring competition and its effects that we are able to
ensure that all markets are being served in this state effectively.

Our mode of monitoring competition and policing the protections
provided in the Unfair Trade Practices Act has been by zip code
anpalysis. There is pending legislation before the U.S. Congress
that supports this position. (Kennedy H.R.1257 and Collins HR
1188) From our analysis and market conduct examinations of
insurers we have seen that there is a problem in the accessibility

Harey § Truman Siate Office Bullding, Room 620 # 301 West High ® efterson City, Missoun 65101
Teiephone 314/751-4126 or TOD 3147526 4536 (Hearing Impaired)
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The Honorahle Donald W. Riegle
May 10, 1594

Page 2
of insurer placed agents, in the availability of coverage due to
underwriting rules and in the affordahility of coverage fairly
priced.

Using our data on agent appointments by zip code and consequent
number of policies written, we found that a strong significant
positive correlation existed in that the more agents in a locale,
the more policies written.

After targeting several exams of wmajor writers of homeowners
coverages Iin our state we have learned that several underwriting
variables are being used as surrogates for valid criteria.

Variables such as the age of the home is used as a substitute for
the condition of residence. The condition of the property has an
intuitive fairness in that it is tied to the probability of loss;
however, a false assumption exists in that older homes must be in
poor condition. Such a standard overlooks the effects of
rehabilitation of older properties such that their heavier
construction is more resistant to high winds than a new hone.

Another variable used is the minimum amount of insurance coverage
which presumes that a smaller home is more likely to suffer a loss
than a larger, more expensive property. Tornadoes, of course, are
insensitive to the value or size of a home. Larger homes present
greater exposure to risk, as any insurer's rate table will reflect.

Another variable is the relationship of replacement cost to market
value of a property. This is unnecessary since market value
policies have been developed to address this issue.

Most insurers have undertaken to use variables to accept or reject
a risk; variables that are convenient though are in no way accurate
in assessing the risk of the loss. Use of such variables create
dislocation in the competitive market by leaving various
populations without coverage with little or no concern as to the
impact upon neighborhoods since these variables are thought of as
"objective". No test of disparate impact has ever been applied in
any states' Unfair Trade Practice laws for insurance.

As to the matter of affordability of coverage, we have done sone
initial evaluations of territorial rating structures in light eof
five years of loss cost data from over 95% of the Missouri market,
We have employed analysis of variance techniques and multiple
regressions in order to defend territorial assignments. To date,
our conclusion is that the primary force in territorial assignments
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Honorable Donald W. Riegle
May 10, 1994
Page 3

is a market driven desire to seek and avoid segments of the
population through pricing mechanisms. This type of analysis can
only be accomplished through the collection of loss data by zip
code as well as exposure data.

Since states are unwilling or unprepared to moniteor competition in
their markets, including the collection of loss data to evaluate
the fairness of rate structures as they exist, we strongly support
the concept of a federal mandate as in H.R, 1257 and H.R. 1188.

¥ ANGOFF
irector of Insurance
State of Missouri

JA:dh

Enclosure
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Missouri Department of Insurance
Market Excluded by Minimum Value
Policy Underwriting Rule

% Houses

ZIP CODE Less Than
Category $40,000
100% Urban 20.69
100% Rural 55.19
> 80% Non-white 67.06
Statewide 26.87

Source: Bureau of the Census 1990 Census
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Missouri Department of Insurance
Market Excluded by Minimum Value
Policy Underwriting Rule

% Houses
ZIP CODE Less Than
Category $50,000
100% Urban 34.14
100% Rural 67.88
> 80% Non-white 83.03
Statewide 38.83

Source: Bureau of the Census 1990 Census
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Missouri Department of Insurance
Market Excluded by Age of Home
Using 35 Year Underwriting Rule

% Houses
ZIP CODE Built Before
Category 1960
100% Urban 68.67
100% Rural 38.17
> 80% Non-white 80.02
Statewide 43.48

Source: Bureau of the Census 1990 Census
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Missouri Department of Insurance
Market Excluded by Age of Home
Using 25 Year Underwriting Rule

% Houses
ZiP CODE Built Before
Category 1970
100% Urban 85.99
100% Rural 53.37
> 80% Non-white 95.79
Statewide 61.37

In our preliminary analysis of territory base rates, we
have found a surprisingly low correlation between
territorial base rates and territory loss experience
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAY ANGOYF
DIRECTOR, MISSOURI INSURANCE DEPARTMENT

I am very pleased to announce that almost all of the leading homeowners’ insur-
ers in Missouri have voluntarily 1ﬁ;eed to allow us to disclose the ratio between
their statewide market share and their high-minority zip code market shares. I ap-
plaud them for their positive and helpful responses and for the spirit of cooperation
they have shown.

ey have also raised some important iasues that should be given serious consid-
eration by anyone interested in how the homeowners’ insurance market functions.
These iasues include:

1. Whether an insurer who is located in a certain region of the State should be
required to insure people th hout the State. Some insurers ialize in insuri
people in the region in which they’re located. They employtgeop in that region an
they know that region well. Is there anything wrong with such insurers limiting
themselves to insu feoo%le in their own region?

2. Whether cost p¢r§ ,000 of premium is the best way to measure the cosi of insur-
ance. Several insurers accurately point out that lower amounts of insurance cost
more per $1,000 of insurance than do higher amounts of insurance; and that low-
income peopie who presumably buy lesser amounts of insurance, would therefore

ay more per %l,OOO of coverage. On the aother hand, this ment does not justify
ower loss ratios (i.e., amount paid out per premium do]lar; for lower amounts of
oover‘z;ﬁ: than for higher amounts of coverage.

3. ther Missouri law authorizes insurers to refuse to write in certain zip codes.
Subsection (c) of section 375.936(11) of the Missouri code prohibita refusing to insure
based on geographic location. Subsection (&) prohibits refusing to insure based on
race. Subsection (i)a, however, provides that the prohibitions contained in sub-
sections {(c} and (g) do not apry if the refusal to insure “is for 4 business purpose
which is not a mere pretext for unfair discrimination.” If some insurers do refuse
3 write ‘iiﬁ_’oertain zip codes, therefore, are they merely doing what the law permits

em to do?

4. Whether insurers who do have a substantial presence in urban areas should be
penalized for "clwnT-gicking” the market. If a limited number of insurers are willing
to write subatantial business in urban areas, is it fair to them to require them to
insure all urban business?

5. Whether, as a practical matter, insurers can be forced to write business in areas
in which they don’t wish to write. Regardleas of what the law provides, and regard-
lesa of the context to which the State disseminates comparative price information
or information about how to contact insurers, if an insurance company has no
agents in certain areas will residents of those areas buy insurance from that com-

pany?

’['Ke Department believes that all the above are important questions which do not
have easy answers. We look forward to a continued discussion on homeowners’ in-
purance igsuea in hopes that these issues can be resolved in a manner that will ben-
efit both the public and the insurance industry.

HOMEOWNERS'’ INSURANCE IN MISSOURI

Introduction

Statistical data on the availability and affordability of homeowners’ insurance in
Missouri has been available for years, but has never been extensively studied.

Thia report is a synopsis of an iritial study undertaken by the Missouri Depart-
ment of Insurance to analyze the information reported by the insurance industlz to
the department regarding rates charged, claims paid, and types of policies aold in
low-income areas.

The report compares the experience in low-income zip codes in St. Louis and Kan-
sag City to statewide market experience. It also compares what is happering in the
insurance market in predominantly black low-income neighborhoods and predomi-
nantly white Jow-income neighborhoods,

Background

Missouri is one of the few States in the Nation with extensive and detailed data
on homeowners' insurance.

In 1978, the Missouri legislature enacted a law directing the Missouri Department
of Insurance to collect data on homeowners’ insurance on an anoual basis, The fol-
lowing year a similar law was enacted requiring collection of auto insurance data,
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These laws provide that each insurer writing business in the State is required to
report all premium and loss data to the director of the department. The laws also
state that the director shall establish the statistical base for the reporting of the
information.

Pursuant to those laws, Missouri has required that insurance companies report
statistical information by zip code. The data to be reported includes tge number of
policies a company writes, the amount of premivm it receives, the amount of claims
1t pays, and the amount it pays out in claims.

either of the statutes regarding the collection of the data state that it will re-
main confidential. In fact, the automobile insurance disclosure law expreasly states
that the director shall make reports of the data available to the public. Neverthe-
less, due to the claims of insurers that this information was proprietary, prior Ad-
ministrationa verbally agreed that information that identified companies would re-

main confidential,
That nt was put in wﬁtinﬁuin 1987 in & departmental bulletin issued by
Director Lewis Crist, This bulletin, which does not have the force of law, stated that

homeowners’ and auto insurance data submitted to the department “will not be dis-
tributed to anyone other than the submitting insurer or a member of its group ex-
cept on an aggregate (total of all insurers repartinﬁlebasis.”

view of the understanding that has existed between the department and the
insurance inﬂust?. the department believes that at this time it would be unsporti
to identify individual company date, or to release the data in a manner that woul
enable the reader, by using other publicly available data, to identify individual com-
pany data, Therefore, this report containe no data that would enable a reader to
1dentify any individual insurer data.

Findings

This study is based upon the last § years of information filed by insurance compa-
nies writing homeowners’ insurance in Missouri.

Table 1 sets out the average rates charged, the types of policies sold, and the
losses paid in minority and white low-income zip codes in St. Louis. That data is
compared to statewide data for all incomea and all zip codes.

An this table demonstrates, St. Louis policyholders in the eight minority low-in-
come urban zip codes paid an average of $6.15 for every thousand dollars of insur-
ance coverage. Policyholders in the three white low-income zip codes paid $4.70 per
thousand. On a statewide basis, policyholders paid $4.27.

In addition, differences exist in coverage costs within the minority zip codes. For
example, the cost per thousand ranged from a low of $5.64 in zip code 63133, which
is 82 percent minority, to 8 high of $7.77 per thousand in zip code 63108, which
s 94 percent minority.

Substantial differences also exist in the types of insurance policies sold in the mi.-
nority and white low-income zip codes. For example, 74 percent of all policies sold
in mipority zip codes were limited policies, whereas, 41 percent of policies sold in
white zip codes were limited policiez. Only 23 percent of policyholdera bought lim-
ited policies on a statewide baais.

So-called limited policies limit coverage in some way. Typically, a limited policy
insures the actual cash value of the home rather than its replacement cost. It may
also limit liability, theft, or contents coverage. In contrast, a standard policy typi-
cally covers the costs of replacing the dwelling and its contents, and provides com-
prehensive liability coverage.

Finally, the amaunt of money insurers paid out to policyholders in claims differed
by zip code. For example, for every dollar insurers received in preminm from policy-
holders in minority low-income zip codes, they paid out 64 cents in claims—in insur-
ance jaxE:n—their losa ratio was 84 percent. In contrast, insurers paid out 66 cents
on the dollar in white low-income zip codes, and 58 cents on the dollar atatewide.

Table 2 breaks out St. Louis coat and pay out information further by type of policy
purchased. For example, the average cost for a limited policy in minority zip codes
was $7.30 compared to $4.65 in white zip codes and $5.46 statewide. Yet the 57 per-
cent losa ratio in minority zip codes was substantially lower than the 72 percent losa
ratio in white zip codes.

Tables 3 and 4 set out the same type of data for Kansas City aa do tables 1 and
2 for St. Louis. In Kansas City, as in St. Louis, residents of minority low-income
zip coden paid more for coverage than both residents of white low-income zip codes
and Missouri residenta in general. Also, insurers sold more limited policies in minor-
ity Jow-income zip codes than they did in white low-income zip codes or statewide.
And their loss ratio on those policies—45 percent——was lower than it was in either
white low-incore zip codes or statewide.
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Table 5 ranks the top 20 homeowners’ insurers by ratio of statewide market share
to market share in minority low-income zip codes.

As the table indicatea, Company A's market share statewide was 62 times greater
thaa its market share in minority zip codes. Eleven insurers had statewide market
shares that were more than three times their minority market shares.

On the other hand, eight carriers had higher market shares in the minority zip
codes than they did in the State as a whole.
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TABLE {

ST. LOUIS MSA
LOW INCOME URBAN ZIPS

3 E:

$7.77
$6.61
63112 $24,25) 86% $6.32

63113 519,086
63115 $21,957
63120 $22,143
63133 $23,601

| 63140 $16,507
Wit i .
' | White (Less than 20% Non-White)
63111 $22577 % $4.73 62% 38% 171% $1,765 65%
63118 $22,130 19% $4.84 46% 54% 7.23% $2,021 72%
63143 $25.509 16% $4.36 80% 20% 587% £2,050 55%
Avex Totalss TERET TR 5 3 RS 00 TE%

STATEWIDE

ALL INCOME

ALL ZIPS
5997

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis

921



127

TABLEZ

ST. LOUIS M3A

LOW INCOME URBAN ZIPS

Minority (Greater than 80% Non-White)

All Policies $6.15 7.10% $1,863 64%
Standard Policies $4.77 9.70% $2.172 76%
Limited Policies $7.30 6.17% $1.689 57%
White {Less than 20% Non-White)

All Policies $4.70 7.15% $1,922 66%
Standard Policies $4.73 8.71% $1,677 63%
Limited Policies $4.65 4.95% $2,533 72%
Statewide - All Zips

All Policies $4.27 7.83% £1,838 58%
“randard Policies $4.10 8.93% $1,827 61%
| Limited Policies $5.45 4,20% $1,913 47%
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KANSAS CITY MSA
LOW INCOME URBAN ZIPS
Y

Mlnang {Grcaler than 80'/- Non hllel
64130 $23,355 95% $6.22
520512

White {Less than 20% Nnn Wlnl_)

64124 $22,682 16% $5.65 54% 46% 7.34% $3.309 100%
64120 £21,508 15% $6.06 35% 65% 1.95% $4,426 41%
64125 $23,547 8% $5.99 46% 54% 1.718% $2,043 2%
64123 325,346 8% $5.40 63% 37% 8.08% $2,846 89%
i_ 64053 $23 682 4% $4.97 65% 35% 5.3% 31,950 5}‘/«3
Area N0 3 5A6 a8 : (BOF R ERR

STATEWIDE
ALL INCOME - ALL ZIPS

*Denved from 1990 Census Dala

831



129

&2

KANSAS CITY MSA - LOW INCOME URBAN ZIPS

Minority (Greater than 80% Non-White)

All Policies §6.32 8.71% $1,685 60%!|
Standard Policies $5.45 11.44% 52,011 75%]|
Limited Policies $7.65 6.79% $1,298 45%|
White (Less than 20% Non-White) f
All Policies $5.46 7.14% $2,807 84%:
Standard Policies $5.32 9.81% $2,515 90%
Limited Policies $5.75 3.45% $3,957 72%:
Statewide - All Zips '
All Policies $4.27 7.83% $1,838 58%|
Standard Policies $4.16 8.93% $1,827 61%|
Limited Policies $5.45 4.20% $1,913 47%|

84-051 0 ~ 94 - 6
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TABLE 5
Statewide
to
Minority
Top 20 Writers Index

Company A §2.00
Company B 41.25
Company C 36.33
Company D 22.24
Company E 15.13
Company F 11.67
Company G 6.32
Company H 3.64
Company 1 3.49
Company J 3.33
Company K 3.08
Company L 277
Company M 0.91
Company N 0.70
Company O 0.63
Company P 0.58
Company Q 0.55
Company R 0.37
Company S 0.11
Company T 0.08

Statewide Lo Minority Indax = Statewide Market Share divided by Minority Market Share
Company A's market sharg i £2 limas lacger than ils minority market sharg.

Tabis does not rank insurers by size.
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STATEMENT OF THE
NAACP LEGAL DEFENSE AND EDUCATIONAL FUND, INC.

May 18, 1994

This atatement is submitted by the NAACP Legal Defense & Educational Fund,
Ine. (LDF} for the Senate Banking Committee’s Hearing on Homeowners’ Insurance
Discrimination.

LDF has been widely recognized for its contribution to civil rights enforcement
through litigation efforts to eradicate the causes and effects of racial discrimination
and segregation in all aspects of American life. Through litigation and legislative
activitiea, LDF has demonstrated a steadfast commitment to ensuring appor-
tunities in housing. LDF played an integral role in the passage of the 1?81;! Amend-
ments to the Fair Housing Act and continues to enforce the Act through private liti-
gation thronghout the United States.

In accord with its commitment to guarantee equal opportunities in housing, LDF
is concerned that all Americans have access to homeowners' insurance without re-
gard to the race of individuals or the race or socio-economic statua of the residents
within a particular neighborhood. LDF has gained a keen awareness of the exist-
enos of widespread claims of discrimination in the provision of homeowners' insur-
ance through its work with fair housing groups, attorneys, insurance company em-
ployees, and State Insurance Commissioners.

As the Southern District of Ohio succinctly noted in McDiarmid v. Economy Fire
& Casualty, 604 F. Supp. 108, 107 (8.D. Ohio 1979), “It is elementary that without
insurance, mortgage financing will be unavailable, because a mortgage lender sim-
Eiy will not lend money on the property. Without morggeage financing, homes cannot

urchased. Thus, the availability of insurance and ability to purchase a home
go hand in hand and vary, in direct proportion, to one another.” Accordingly, the
ideal of equal opportunities in housing cannot be achieved without ensuring that
Americans are not subjected to discrimination in the provision of homeowners’ in-

surance.
Insurance discrimination not only impacts individuals who seek to obtain inaur-
ance, it also has a devastating effect on entire nei rhoods. Where insurance is

denied because of the racial composition of the neighborhoods, these neighborhoods
are more prone to become areas of desolation. Residents of these areas are less like-
ly to attain the dream of home ownership, which ultimately has an adverse impact
on the economic viability of these communities. The few residents of these areas
who become homeowners without insurance are then left without any means for re-
storing their property if damage or loss occurs, thus, possibly leaving abandoned or
ill-kept homes within these neighborhoods.

In addition to claims of individual discriminatory treatment by insurance compa-
niea and agents, LDF has received information t several alleged practicea by
insurance companies that may have the effect of discriminating on basis of race.

1. Minimum Value—We have been informed that many insurance companiea have
underwriting guidelines which prohibit nts from writing 1pt:]i(:ies for properties
valued under a certain doflar amount, such as $40,000. In a large number of local-
ities such minimum value requirements may adversely affect a disproportionate
number of minorities, We are aware of no evidence that would justify use of auch
requirements with a disproportionate adverse impact.

2. Maximum Age—Throughout the United States, minorities are concentrated in
urban areag; many of these minority areas encompasa the oldest areas within these
cities. Thus, underwriting guidelines under whi om:lpanies refuse to provide in-
surance to individuals who live in older homes may also have a disparate impact
on minorities.

3. Inferior Policies—We have received allegations that individuals who reside in
minority communities are often given inferior homeowners’ policies, as compared
with those who live in predominantly white areas. These inferior ‘m]icies limit a pol-
icyholder’s recovery for loss or damage to the amount at which property is val-
ued on the market, whereas, residents of predominately white areas allegedly re-
ceive replacement cost coverage. The insurance industry has not, to our knowledge,
providetr any data or evidence to support such discriminatory availability of policy
types.

4, Cost Disparities—LDF also is aware of studies that suggest minorities and resi-
denta of minority communities are likely to be charged signﬁ:,:antly more for policies
than are residents of predominately white areas.

5. Morketing Proctices—We have seen evidence that appears to indicate that in-
surance marketing practices do not treat white and minority consumers equally. Al-
leged discriminatory practices include failure to locate agents in minority neighbor-
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hoods and failure to advertise in minority areas. In addition, LDF has received com-

plaints from insurance agents who were discouraged from writing policies in minor-

ity neighborhoods or blatantly directed to discontinue selling in these areas,

8 experience and our consultation with other fair housing advocates haa iden-
tified the practices set out above as serioua areas of concern for minority home-
ownera a.mi] homeseekers. The amount of evidence and the number of complaints of
homeowners' insurance discrimination seem to be increasing. Yet, the insurance in-
dustry adamantly denies that any discriminatory practices occur with regard to the

rovigion of homeowners’ insurance. This is precisely the factual dispute that ex-
isted between advocates and the % industry prior to the enactment of The

Home Mortgage Disclosure Act ( :?B Our Nation’s experience under HMDA

leaves no doubt that legislation requiring data collection is needed to provide the

public and Federal agencies with information that would demonstrate depth of
this problem and provide the basis from which fair housing enforcement efforts may
be made. In addition, data collection will provide the insurance companijes with in-
formation that will enable them to monitor themselves and will provide incentive
for these companies to ch, policies which may have a discriminatory impact.

The following types of information are essential to enable meaning:z;l analysis of
the facts concerning claims of homeowners’ insurance discrimination:

* Reporting of the race of applicants and mllilcyholders;

» Extensive geographic reporting throughout the country, inclusive of cities with
significant minority populations;

s Reporting within small enough areas to observe neighborhood activity, such as by
census tract;

» Loss data, t.e., amount and number of claims by neighborhood and data that
would justify rating territories (without this information, it would be impossible
to conclude whether or not legitimate risk factors account for any dearth of poli-
cien or higher premium rates in minority areas); and

» Type of policies sold in each neighborhood and prices charged for these policies.
Too often, African-Americana are denied the opportunity to purchase homes be-

cause of discrimination by realtors, sellers, and mo viders. Legislation has
given victims of housing discrimination the toola with which to challenge the dis-
criminatory actions of these individuals and entities. However, discrimination in the
provision of homeowners' insurance has not been as comﬁenehensively studied and
addressed. Confmsionul intervention is needed now, in the form of strong legisla-
tion which would provide the means for monitoring the actions of the insurance in-
dustry. Without legislation, it will continue to be very difficult to asseas the mag-
nitude of the unequal treatment of minority communities by insurance companies
and, in alt likelihood, Americans will continue to suffer from this form of discrimina-
tion.
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NATIONWIDE INSURANCE COMPANIES

ONE NATIONWIDE PLAZA. COLUMAUS, Gu <1214

W. CRAIG ZIMPHER
ASSOCIATE VICE PAESIDENT
GOVERNMENT RELANIONS

May 12, 1994

The Honorable Donald W. Riegle

Chairman

Banking, Housing and Urban Affairs Committee
United States Senate

Washington, D.C. 20510

Re: Urban Insurance Availability
Dear Mr, Chairman:

As a corporate policy, the Natdonwide Insurance Enterprise staunchly opposes
"redlining” Nationwide is the country’s fourth largest auto insurer and fifth
largest homeowners insurer. We achieved those high rankings by actively
soliciting customers, not by arbitrarily rejecting them.

We have established underwriting guidelines which assure fair and equal
treatment for all insurance applicants, regardless of where they live, their
race, their age or their gender. Our corporate policy is to treat ail applicants
for insvrance alike — as prospective policyholders. We write homeowners
poiicies according to fair and sound underwriting guidelines, not according to
any arbitrary bias or unfair or unlawful discrimination, as some would have
you believe.

This hearing has been advertised as a hearing on "redlining” The more
appropriate term should be "urban insurance problems” Both “redlining” and
“discrimination” are tossed about loosely these days, as insurance industry
critics charge the industry with unfair practices invoiving the cost and
availability of insurance.

NAFIDNWIDE LIFE INSURANCE 23
NATIONWIQE MUTUAL INSURANCE £0
NATIONWIDE MUTYAL F'RE INSURANCE CO

Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis
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The Honorable Donald W. Riegle

Page 2
May 12, 1994

Some people confuse insurers’ responsibility for addressing financial security
needs with an unintended role of correcting social deficiencies. As a result,
insurers are commonly asked to insure the uninsurable, Using the insurance
mechanism to correct perceived social inequities will stretch the system
beyond its purpose and capabilities. Possibly the worst deception being
perpetrated today is the one that leads people to believe that social problems
can be solved within the insurance process at 2 price everyone can or will
want t© pay.

Nationwide has a clear-cut and firm corporate policy prohibiting redlining.
The company underwrites all applicants individually to assure equal treatment
to make certain that all policies are properly priced. The company applies its
criteria evenly, no matter where a person lives — in a fancy suburb, a rural
area, a smalil town, big city, or wherever.

In conclusion, many inner-city areas suffer from certain urban insurance
problems which adversely affect the availability and affordability of insurance
products, These problems are not the resuit of "redlining”. but are caused by
a combinaton of historical, social, and economic factors the insurance
industry has not created. Nationwide piedges its support and commitment to
work with you and the others on the Committee to address the problems that
affect our naton’s insurance market. We would look forward to a

cooperative and rmutually respectful process toward that end.

Sincerely,

W (o Zove

W. Craig Zimpher

e Banking Committee Members

.org/
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Health News Daily.
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Val. 6, No. 91 CONTENTS COPYRIGHTED @ F-D-C AEPQRTS, INC,. 1994 Wednesday, May 11, 1932
. Health care infrastructure, compiexity of reform proposals must be considered in addition
to issue of costs, CBO Director Retschauer urges Story below
Senate Labor & Human Resources Committee will report out heaith reform titf by
Memonial Day, Sen. Kennedy says May 10 Page 2
SmithKline Beecham will manufacture and market generic Tagamet through Penn Labs
subsidiary and Lederle generics division Page 3
Quad generic trial: Shah guiity, Bansal acquitted May 9 after jury trial in Baltimore federal
court; government Joscs conspiracy case agamst former executives Page 4

HEALTH CARE ATIMINISTRATIVE COMPLEXITIES AS CRITICAL TO REFORM SUCCESS as cost contatnment,
Congressional Budget Office Director Robert Reischauer told reporters May 10 tn Washington, D.C. Saying that
he 1s “still waiting" to see comprehensive heaith reform legislation thar ean achieve the goals of covering most
uninsured Americans with reasonable cost contatnment and in a workable framework, Reischauer wamed: "The
architects of these health care reform proposals have to be careful that they are not creating systems that require
more institutional capacity and more admintstrative experience than we are capable of conjuning up.'

The CBO director characterized the tow-income and small-business subsidies central to President
Clinton's Health Security Act (FIR 3600, S 1757), Rep. Jim Cooper's (D-Tenn.} Managed Competition Act {HR
3222, S 1579) and Sen. John Chafee’s (R-R.[L} HEART bill (HR 3704, S 1770) as "immensely complicated things
to administer,” Senate Labor and Human Resources Committee Chairman Edward Kennedy's (D-Mass.) proposal,
which will be marked up beginning May 18, could well be "equally if not more complex.” Reischauer suggested
based an news accounts of the measure.

Discounts for low-income Americans and small, [ow-wage businesses "in effect are a welfare program,”
Reischauer asserted. Noting that "premiums have to be paid to msurers on 2 monthly or quarterly basis,” he
asked: "Are we determining income eligibility on a quarterly or monthly or annual basis? Is it prospective or
rewospective income that we're worried about?

Even once such issues have been resolved, "it's going to be no easy task to make the system work,”
Reischauer declared, given the scope of the subsidies outlined in the major reform proposals. For example, CBO
has estimared that roaghly half of the U.S. popujation could be cligible for discounts under the Administration's

Subscnption to F-0-C Reporis “Health News Daily” [ISSN 1042-2781] is $1,195 per year.
Additonal copies of "Health News Dauy” $495 each year when mauad in sime eavelope with $1,135 subscripbon cogy.
Thes I i5 avpilable elecognically via Mewsnet (BO0-345-1301). DataStar (800-221-7754}, Qialog [B00-334-25641 aad BRS |800-289-47771,

Contents of “Health News Oaily"s are protecied by tha U.S. Copyright Law. fep ian, gh p¥ing, storuge or ission by

aor elactronic means is strictly prohibiled by ow. A {zation to g items for inteenat or personaf use it granted by F-D-C Reports, Inc.,

when (he fer of $2.00 per capy of each page is paid diectly to Copyright Ct Center, 222 R d Or., Denvers, MA 01923 (508} 750-8400.

The Transactional Reporting Service lee cade is: 1042-2781/34 50.00 + $2.00. Violation of copyright will rezuit in 1egal action, inciuding civil andior
inal p ias, and iod of service.
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bill by the time it is fuily implemented. Regarding the Managed Competition Act, about 60% of people enrolled
in purchasing cooperatives and 22% of those receiving insurance outside the cooperatives would likely qualify for
subsidies, he said, Reischauer added that the bill's Health Care Standards Commission would conservatively be
processing 41 mil. applications for assistance every year.

CBO projects that the volume of information generated by subsidy prograres would far outstrip the
capacity of current data-collection systems. "New systems are going to have 10 be developed to ascertain®
information that is not currently gathered, Reischauer said, such as the number of full-time employees working in
a given firm (or a specified period of time, in order to determine insurance costs accurately, as well as whom to
bill for what portion of caverage. Such institutions “take a long time to build,” Reischauer declared, "This is not
something we can plop into place in six months, or nine months, or a one-year period.”

In a worst-case scenarnio, a poorly constructed reform bill hastily passed by Congress would not sesolve
the probiems of the current insurance marker while effectively unraveling that system, Reischauer cautioned.
Noting that repeal of the law could follow, he suggested that lawmakers should take heed from their experience
with the Medicare Catastrophic Care Act and build in “clear benefits” that “materialize quickly for the American
people.” Such'a “support group,” the CBO director concluded, could help defray some of the inevitable protests
from insurers and providers that would surface following the enactment of comprehensive reform.

“Health reform is different” from almost all other legislation considered by Congress, Reischauer said,
explaining that "it has (o be a single. integrated whole.” When provisions such as mandatory alliances or an
empioyer mandale are dropped for political reasons, the result can be a transformation of “the entire workings of
the system you're trying to put logether.” With this caveat in mind. Reischauer urged policymakers not to add or
subtract major provisions during floor debate. “We're going to really need some time in this whole pracess...to at
least do some lab testing 1o see whether the thing works.” he stated.

On the subject of upcoming CBO analyses, Reischaver reported that his ageacy would release shorly a
report on the Affordable Health Care Now Act (HR 3080) authored by House Minority Leader Robert Michel
(R-IIL) and supported by GOP icadership. The analysts of Chafee’s HEART bill may be finished by the end of
June, he said, cautioning that “we are having our problems” modeling the economic impact of the iegisiation,
given that it would permit the 1nsurance market 1o reorganize along several different lines. CBO will complete its
work on the Hause Ways and Means mark the week of May 9, Reischauet fotecast, noting that the agency has
not done a "behavioral analysis" of that legislation.

Commenting on the Cooper bill, Reischauer said that although CBO's recently released report concluded
thar the bill's revenues would not pay for its proposed subsidies, “it's reparable in lots of different ways.” The
issue of why the tax-cap revenues in HR 3222 are substantially iower in this year's analysis compared to those
caleulated for last year’s bill has not yet been resolved, he noted. In general, using tax-cap revenues to finance
heaith reform raises problems of equity, Reischauer asserted. since high-cost plans do not necessartly impiy
high-quality coverage. Rather, some plans are expensive because they cover high-risk individuals, or because they
are located in areas of the country with higher living costs.

The task of designing a tax cap is "not a simple kind of thing, and a lot of people seem to be approaching
it in that way,” the CBO director said. "There’s a whole bunch of ather factors [besides plan costs] at play, and
until you are able to either make adjustments for that ~~ or even the playing field — it doesn’t make any sense” to
apply a tax cap to health insurance, he insisted. Overall, "1 think there’s more work to be done” on all the plans
that have been inroduced, Reischauer concluded.

SENATE LABOR COMMITTEE WILL REPORT OUT REFORM BILL BY MEMORIAL DAY, Chairman Edward Kennedy
{D-Mass.) said May 10 following a speech before the American Federation of Teachers in Washington, D.C.
Refusing to comment on the voluntary alliance structure in his bill, a key difference with President Clinton's
Health Secunty Act (S 1757), Kennedy nevertheiess emphasized that his proposal would achieve universal
coverape, the White House's bortom line,

© F-D-C Reports, Inc., 1994. Photocopying without permission is strictly prohibited. See Page One.
Multigle copy rate: $495 when mailed in the same envelope with §1,195 subscription,
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Although Kennedy would have 2 maximum of only ¢ight legislative days 1o mark up his bill — considera-
tion is scheduled to begin May 18 —~ committee staffers say the Massachusens Democrat likely will hold to his
timetable. The fast-track approach indicates that Kennedy already may have the votes to pass his hill.

The 16-member labor panel, whose compasition is sub iaily more liberal then the Finance Commirtee,
ircludes Democrats Tom Harkin (Iowa), Faul Wellstone (Minn.), Paul Simon (1il.), Howard Metzenbaum (Ohio)
and Barbara Mikulski (Md.). Repubdlican Sen. lim Ieffocds (Ve.), the lone GOP co-sponsor of S 1757 in either
chamber, also is 2 member of the committee, in addition to moderates Nancy Kassebaum (R-Kan.) and Dave
Durenberger (D-Minn.).

Administration officials note that the level of support Jeffords gives to the President on the Senate floor
will be critical. The Vermont Republican, who supports the state single-payer option in the White House plan,
could be affected by his state legiskature's recent rejection of a Canadian-style delivery system. While Senate
moderates are ctical ta breaking filibusters, Kennedy said that he does not expeet Republican members to
employ the chamber's parliamentary delay tactics.

™ 0 the asea of federal subsidies, the Kennedy bill would offer suppon 16 workers based on individual
wages rather than firm size, the mode! contained in the President's proposal. Administration officials say Lhey are
not opposed to the Labor approach, noting that it achieves the goal of targeting needy low-income individuals and
giving cmployers the incentive to hire them.

A surprise speaker at the AFT meeting was President Clinton, who contnued his attack on opponents of
the employer mandate and mandatory alliances. Noting that there are few choices for financing universal caverage
other than requiring firms 6 contribute o worker premiums, he asked chetoricatly: “Should I raise your taxes as
an altemative?"

On the (ssue of consumer choice within alliances, Clinton maintained that his plan would offer Americans
2 “minimum of three choices [of planj a year, every year,” That nember could increase over ume. he predicted,
stating that “if the evidence of the California [public employees] cooperative buying plan is any indication, we'f
get 3 lot more...They have 15 choices this year of plans, and everybody’s insurance rates went down, This is
about protecting an increasing choice, not about reducing chaice.”

SMITHKLINE BEECHAM WILL SUPPLY GENERIC TAGAMET YO LEDERLE through SB's Penn Labs subsidiary, the
company announced May 10, The generic cimetidine product will be manufactured by SB under the Penn Labs
label; SB will market the anti-vicer medicarion to hospitals and managed-care organizations, while American
Cyanamid's Lederle Standard Products generic drug division will distribute SB's generic cimetidine to wholesai-
ers and chain and independent pharmacies.
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S8 wiil market gencric cimetidine under the Tagamet NDA. The generic version will be yellow in order
to distinguish it from the pale green color of the branded product, the company said.

Ledecle will begin to distribute the generic version of the H, antagoaist on May 17, when the U.S. patent
on Tagamet expires. SB said thar although its corporate strategy "continues 1o emphasize maintaining the steady
flow of new SB pharmaceulical products,” the company also intends to "minimize the anticipated reduction in ovr
share of the H-blocker marker.” U.S. sales of Tagamet in the first quarter were $155 mil.

The announcement follows April 29 tentative ANDA approvals for DuPoat Merck and Novopharm to
produce 200 mg, 300 mg, 400 mg and 800 mg strengths of cimetidine; Mylan was granted the first tentative
ANDA approval for the four strengths of cimetidine on Oct. 22, 1993. DuPont Merck will distribute cimetidine
threugh its recently established Endo Labs subsidiary; Enda plans to make the product available to other

companies, which pr bly include Merck-Medco's West Point Pharma generic drugs subsidiary. Mylan
announced a co-promotion agreement with Lilly in mid-April under which Mylan's generic cimetidine will be
included in a di 2 program marketed (o managed care buyers.

~
As pant of SB's sirategy to protect cimetidine market share, the company filed a s~cond trade patent,
wrademark and trade dress lawsuit in Philadelphia federal court May 9. The latest suit charges Novopharm and
Schein Pharmaceuucals with “promotng and sohiciting orders for pharmaceutical {cimetidine) tablets copying
SmithKline's distinctive trade dress and infringing upon SmithKline's distinctive and unique light green color
trademark” for Tagamet. A similar suit was fifed against Mylan May 6.

The similar color "is calculated to and will mislead the consuming public and trade into believing” that
Novopharm's products are produced or authorized by SmithKline, the suit maintains. Schein 15 named as a
defendant based on SB's belief that they have an agreement to distribute Novopharm's cimetidine tablets in the
U.S. “SmithKline leammed this past week that defendant Schein witl be shipping Novopharm cimetidine on May
18, 1994," the suit notes.

Tagamet's light green color is the subject of SB’s new pnnt ad campaign in trade magazines with the
headiine: "A 17-ycar record of quality that will have the competition green with envy.' The ads display enlarged
versions of the four different Tagamet tablets and encourage pharmacists to “look for the distinctive light green
color and Tagamel name on every Tagamet tabiet you dispense.’

QUAD GENERIC DRUG TRIAL: SHAK GUILTY, BANSAL ACQUITTED May 9 after a four-week triat and five days of
jury deliberation before Baltimore federal court Judge Peter Messitte. Dilip Shah was found guiity of making a
false statement to FDA concerning Quad's vancomycin hydrochlonide under 18 USC 1001 and 18 USC 2. Bansal
was acquitted of conspiracy to defraud the U.S. govemment under 18 USC 371, He is the only defendant brought
to trial by the fustice Department in its generic drug investigations to be acquitted.

The jury hung on three additional counts against Shah: conspiracy to defraud the government; making a
false statement conceming ritodrine HCI; and making a false statement conceming compiaint files. The judge
declared a misteial on the three counts. It is understood to be unlikely that Shah will be retried, as acts for which
he was not convicted can nonetheless be considered when his penalty is decided at the sentencing, which is
scheduied for early August.

Former Quad Executive VP-Scientific Affairs Dulal Chatterji, a co<onspirator of Shah who testified
against him at the tral, will be sentenced on May 12 by Judge John Hargrove, who presided over ail of the
generic scandal trials previouns to that of Bansal and Shah,

Beginning with the legal definition of conspiracy - - "an uniawful agreement between two or more
persons” resulting in at least one overt illegal act — the prosecution presented in its opening argument a selection
of the 32 overt acts which Shah allegedly committed, including "normalization” of data; stating that an unsterile
batch of ketamine was sterile; writing three batch records for one batch of vancomycin, an injectable antibiotic:

® F-D-C Reparts, Inc., 1934, Photocopying without permission is strictly prohibited. See Page Ona.
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and inventing company records. Bansal, charged only with conspiracy, was described as “loyally and corruptly”
carrying out Shah's illegal instructions.

Prosecution and defense agreed that Bansal played a smaller role than did Shah in the legal conduct of
Quad pharmaceuticals. Bansal's attorney noted that Bansal was mentioned in only four of the 32 overt acts named
in conneetion with the conspiracy, and that he was a recently hired Guad employee who did not have the same
long-standing relationships as did many other convicted conspirators.

Nottan Corp.: Former Collagen International and Corporate Controller Marc Faeber joins Norian as chief financial
officer and VP-finance.,

PUBLIC HEALTH

AZF¥-use during preqnancy: Public Health Service establishes 2 task force to "explore the medical and policy
implications” of a recentty announced National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases-sponsored study that found
2 67.5% cffectiveness rate with AZT in preventing HIV transmission from pregnant women to their infants, The task
force will "address critical questions regarding treatment, testing, monitoring and resource needs, which are raised
as a result of this study,” HHS Assistant Secretary for Heaith Philip Lee explatas May 10. Members are: Chair Lynn
Mofenson, MD, National institute of Child Heaith and Human Development; James Balsley, MD/PhD, National
Institute of Allergy and Infections Diseases; Martha Rogers, MU, Centers for Disease Controi and Prevention; and
Helene Gayle, MD, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention..

REGULATORY NEWS

Medicare-Medicaid Coverage Databank: Employers may file information on the health care coverage of workers
using scannable paper forms or preformaued diskettes available from the Health Care Financing Admunistration, or
in an electronic format sybmitted on magnetic cartridges, according to a preliminary guidance published by HCFA
in the May 10 Federal Register. Established by the 1993 budger law, the databank wilt be used to determine whether
Medicare and Medicaid enrallees have additionat insurance that must first pay for health care services. According to
the prehiminary guidance, the information that employers must furnish includes the name and 1ax identification namber
of cach worker, the type of group health plan for each individual, and the coverage period. On May 6, HCFA
Administrator Bruce Vladeck said that the Clinton Administration is secking an 18-month delay in implementation
of the reporting requirement, which now is scheduled to begin in January 1995, A same-say General Accounting
Office report noted that HCFA will have to collect information on 160 mil. Americans, and concluded that the data
bank wilt cost more than $100 mil. over five years and produce few benefis..

Greenwich Pharmaceuticals; Company has “received notification from FDA that both an independent evatuation
of the efficacy of Therafectin (amiprilose HCI) and the sepervisory review of the Pilot Drug Division's review of
the Therafectin NDA concluded that the application lacks substantial evidence of Therafectin's effectiveness in the
treaument of rieumatoid arthritis,” Greenwich reports May 10. The company plans to meet with FDA before the end
of May and expects that it will receive "a notice of an opportunity for a hearing"..

Bio-Vascular: Firm receives FDA marketing clearance for its Peri-Strips device for reinforcing staple lines during
lung surgery, Bio-Vascular announces May 10. The strips are an adaptation of the Supple Peri-Guard pericardivm
product and are intended for use with surgical staplers. Supple Peri-Guard, previousty cleared for use as a "pericardial
closure” and a "saft tissue patch,' is made of baovine pericarditm cross-linked with glutaraldehyde, the St. Paul,
Minnesota-based firm explains. The new Per-Strips make the staple site “air fight” and shonien hospital stays, the
company claims. Additional uses for the material are under development: further 510(k) applicatons are expected by
the end of the year..
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| INDUSTRY NEWS |

Cardiotranics: Company proposes the acquisition of all outstanding R2 Medical stock for $4 2 share in cash or
Cardiotronics stock, the firm reperts May 10. The Carlsbad, California-based rapid cardiac resuscitation and support
device fim's proposal is being reviewed by R2’s board. "We believe that 4 combination of Cardiotronics’ ditect-sales
organization and R2 Medical’s market position would create a strong competitor in the stimulation-electrode market,
and would be in the best i of the shareholders of each company,” states Ronald Bromfield, president and CEO
of Cardiotronics. A Securities and Exchange Commission filing related ta the propasal discloses Cardiotronics owns
175,500 R2 shares, or about 6.6% of outstanding common stock...

U.S. Bioscience: NIR is contemplating granting 10 the West Conshohocken. Pennsylvania-based company an
exclusive worldwide license 1o a U.S. patent for "Acid Stable Purine Dideoxynucleosides Active Against the
Cytopathic Effects of Human Immunodeficiency Virus* and a U.S. patent for "2'-Fluorofuranosy! Derivatives and
Novei Method of Preparing 2‘-Fluoropyrimidine and 2°-Fluoropurtines” and corresponding foreign patents, The ticense
may be limited to the treatment for HIV infection using 2-fluoropurine dideoxynucleosides (F-ddA and F-ddI), which
have besq shown to inhibit HIV reverse transcripiase and cytopathic effects of HIV in virro, 2 May 10 Federa!
Register nouce explains.,

Diagnostek: Contract with State of New Jersey will “gencerate revenues of approximately $75 mil. over the three-ycar
term,” the pharmacy benefit management firm says. The contract calls for Diagnostek’s HPI Health Care Services
subsidiary to service 19 public hospitals represendng about 8,000 patients. “Although the incumbent provider indicated
an inlention to protest this award, Diagnostek contemplates it wiil begin service under this contract this surmmer or
in the early fall".

Progenics/American Cyanamid: Research agreement will focus on the development of anti-HIV compounds
employing Tarrytown, New Yark-based Progenics’ Universal Neutralizing Antibody technology and Cyanamid's
conjugauon technolagy, the firms anpounce May 10.

Collagen: Firm receives FDA approval of an Investigational Device Exemption to begin human studies with its
Coflagraft bone graft strip for the treatment of scoliosis, President and CEQ Howard Palefsky announces at a May
10 session of the Alex. Brown 19th Annual Health Care Seminar in Baltimore, Marytand. The stody, which will be
conducted by Collagraft marketing/clinical partner Zimmer. will include 224 subjects at 10 sites. The paste form of
Collagraft was approved in May 1993 for use in long-bone fractures and traumatic osseous defects; the second-
generation solid stnp form recetved approval in January..

Genelabs: Company announces May 10 that it has begun Phase IV study of GL701-DHEA (dehydroepi-
androsterone) far the treatment of mild-ta-moderate systemic lupus erythematosus in women who require steroids for
treatment. GL-701 "may improve the quality of life for lnpus patients through reduction of prednisone usage,”
Redwood City, Catifornia-based Genelabs maintains...

Chiron: Firm is discontinuing the development of the -88 monoclonal antibody for the treatment of gram negative
sepsis after the agent "did not demonstrase a reduction in mortality” in an 826-patient Phase HY trial. “This was a well
conducted clinical trial by a group of experts in critical care,” Chiron explains. "The data are high quality, of which
we are proud. Unfortunately, the results were not positive.” Chiron “remains committed to the development of
products that have potential application in critical care thecapeutics, which includes the development of products that
have potential appiication in treating sepsis or septic shock," the cormpany adds. Chiron and Miles are collaborating
on the development of an anti-TNF moncocional antibody for the indication, which showed a "trend” in favor of drug
in a first Phase {7 wrial..
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PATTON, BOGGS & BLOW, L.L.P.
2550 M STREET N.W,
WASHINGTON, D.C. 200371350
(202) 457-6000

Freamnr 202 4376218 WRITER 5 DIRECT OIAL

{202) 457-6424

May 13, 1994

The Honorable Donald Riegle

Chairman, Committee on Banking,
Housing and Urban Affairs

United States Senate

Room SD-105

Dirksen Senate Office Building

Washington, D.C

Re: May 11, 1994 Hearings on Homeowners [nsurance

Dear Mr. Chairman :

On behalf of Amenican Family Mutual Insurance Company, I would like to address one
aspect of the testimony presented on May 11, 1994, by Assistant Attorney General Patrick That
testimony stated that American Family had not cooperated in an investigation initiated by the
Civil Rights Division in 1986. American Family respectfully disagrees and would like to correct.-
the record.

First, when the Civil Rights Division requested materials from the company in 1986, the
controlling law was the Fourth Circuit's decision in Mackey v, Nationwide Insurance Companies,
724 F.2d 419 (1984), that the Fair Housing Act did not cover home insurance. Rather than
undergo an extensive intrusion into its business operations, American Family respectfully
advised the Division that it did not bave jurisdiction. The company wants to urge the Committee
not to confuse the legal position it took . based on that opinion, with tejection or resistance to the
principles underlying the Fair Housing Act.

This issue arose again in NAACP v. American Family Muwal Ipsurance Company. The

United States District Court for the Eastern District of Wisconsin agreed with the company's
view that the Act did not reach insurance companies. As a consequence, the Division did not
pursue its negotiations with the company to obtain the information it had requested. Instead, it
presented the Governunent's views before the Court of Appeals for the Seventh Circuit. COn
October 20, 1992, the Court of Appeais reversed the decision by the Eastern District and held
that. as a resutt of HUD's promulgation of regulations in 1989, the Act does apply to home
insurance, Within a month of that decision, the company offered to voluntarily provide the
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The Honorable Donald Riegle
May 13, 1994
Page 2

information the Department substantial volumes of data and records and made its employees
available for interviews by Division investigators. It did so even though it sought further judictal
review of the matter. Mr. Shriner's letter of November 12, 1992 to the Assistant Attomey
General (attached) documents the company's offer.

I would appreciate your making this letter a part of the hearing record.

Sincerely,

4 61““\"‘“2/‘“-

John L. Oberdorfer
JLO/mm

cc: Paul Hancack, Esq.
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Novembar 12, 1992

BY PeDIRAL BIpunss

John R. Dunne, Esq.

Asalstant Attornay General

¢ivil Rights Division

United States Department of Justica
Washington, D.C. 205130

Re: Aperican Family Mutual Insurance Company
Daear Mr. Duynna:

We ara counsal te Amsrican Family in the NAACP cass now
pending in the United States District Court for the Eastarn
District of Wisconsin and tha Unitaed Stataes Court of Appeals for
the Savanth Clrcuit, to which you adverted in your letter of
Navember 1, 1992 to Mr. Dale Mathwich, Chairman and C£0O of
American Family. Accordingly, Mr., Mathwich has asked that I
respond to that lettsr on American Famlly's behalf and reprazant
the company with respect to the Dspartment's investigation.

The short answer to the quastion asked in your letter
is that Aperican Family is willing valuntarily to provide the
information which the Daepartmant needs to complata ita
investigation. B8ecause the Court of Appeals haa detarmined that
tha Fair Housing Act applies to the businsss of homeowners'
ingurance {although American Family may oaek further raviaw of
the question), the company considers that the previous ground for
ite declining to provide information (which, of course, want ta

tha Departmant's jurisdiction to investigats at all) is no longer
axtant,

Since the last contact betwean Anerican Family and the
Departmant, nearly four years ago, the NAACP actien has beasn
filed and thara has baen considerable discovary and cther trial
preparation. Thus, we are in a pesiticn to discuas specifically
which information ia avallabla, in what form, and with vhat
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John R. Dunne, Esq.
November 12, 1992
Page 2

dagrea of expense and difficulty in retrieval. [ had hoped to
discuss thesa matters with Mr, Conrad befora writing to you, but
I understand that ha will ba ocut of his office until next
Tuesday. I will call nim then to discuss these datails or
production.

Amerf{can Family notes with pleasure and relies upon
your statemant that the Departament has not made a final deciaion
on the merits of this mattar and that your purposa ls to avoid
litigation 1f it is not meritoricus. We beliavae that we can
persuads tha Department, based upon what wa have daveloped {n
derending the NAACP case, that thera {s in fact no basis for
Juatice Pepartment involvement. I look forward %o diacussing
theso mattars further with Mr. Conrad next week.

Vary truly yours, ‘

T B

Thomas L. Shrinar, Jr.
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HOMEOWNERS’ INSURANCE:
AN INVESTIGATION INTO POSSIBLE ILLEGAL DISCRIMINATION

CONDUCTED BY THE MINNESOTA DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
MARCH 8, 1994

Executive Summary

The Department of Commerce is the State reaponsible for regulating in-
surance industry practices within Minnesota. a'ﬁ‘;:%eputment i.uitiatesuan inves-
tigation into potential “redlining” problems in the Twin Cities Metropolitan Area fol-
lowing a nationally released rt produced by the Aasociation of Communit%a(}rga-
nizations for Reform Now (A . The report identified Minneapolia/St. Paul as
one of fourteen (14) metro areas nationwide where “redlining” was occurring.

The term “redlining” ix frequently used to describe a practice whereby insurance
companien refuse to offer or cancel homeowners’ insurance solely because of the lo-
cation of a home within a city. Minnesota Statutes do not use nor define redlining.
However, Minnesota Statute §72A.20 subdivision 13 (1992) does provide protection
for homeowners from such discriminatory practices. Specifically, the statute
hibits an insurer from refusing to offer or cancel coverage based on: (1) The location
of 2 home within a city, (2) age of the home, (3) a prior declination by another
insurer, or (4) because the home was previcusly insured under the FAIR Plan.

Minnesota Statutes require insurers who offer to provide coverage on homes with-
in any area within a cﬁy to offer the same policies/programs to homes in all areas
within the same city. However, insurers are entitled to charge rates which reflect
the age of mechanical systems within the dwellings and other factors such as prox-
imity fo fire protection etc.

In February 1993, the Department began accumulating information from a vari-
ety of sources in an attemEt to determine if redlining was occurring within the Twin
Cities Metropolitan Area. ing the course of the investigation, the Department re-
viewed the records and data provided by the (23) companies having at least a 1 per-
cent market share of the Minnesota homeowners’ insurance et. To determine
whether any patterna of abuse or violations had occurred, Department investigators
reviewed thousandns of pages of underwriting guidelines and over 4,000 cancellation,
declination, and non-renewal notices to homeowners.

Our investigation found that 97 percent (3,917) of the cancellations, declination
and non-renewals reviewed were in compliance with the applicable statutes an
rules. In addition, of the 3 percent (125) cancellation, declinations, and non-renewals
identified as not complying with the statute only twelve involved activities that
might fall within the commonly used definition of redlining. Based on our findings,
we have concluded that although isolated violations of statute may have occurred,
the available evidence does not substantiate the allegation that insurers are ing
in any pattern or general practice of redlining within the Twin City Metmﬁitan

Statutory/Regulatory History

Minnesota Statute §72A.20 subd. 13 (1992) prohibits insurers who write home-
owners' coverage within a city from refusing to offer, write, or renew a policy or
charge differential rates for homeowners’ insurance solely because of the location of
a home in that city; the age of the home; declination by another insurer; or because
o{ prior coverage issued under the FAIR (Minnesota perty Placement Facility)
plan.

The law allows companies to underwrite and set premium ratea to reflect extraor-
dinary hazards, availability ol nre protection, and concentration of the insurer’s
risks. The law also allows for rating, but not declining a homeowner policy based
upon the age of the electrical, plumbing, heating/cocling system, wiring, or other
structural items affected by age.

The Commerce Department enforces the statutory protections of the law and
places special attention on homeowner policy cancellation, nonrenewal, and declina-
tion actions of insurance companies. Department records show that there were 124
cancellation/nonrenewal investigations conducted in 1891. As a result of these inves-
tigations, seven (7) comdmny actions were rescinded by the insurer or reversed by
the Department, and five (5) administrative actions (i.e. Consent Orders) were
taken. In 1992, 166 cancellation/nonrenewal investigations were conducted, fourteen
(14) voluntary reinstatements or Department reversals occurred, and four (4) admin-
istrative actions taken. 1993 atatistics available for this study indicate that the De-
partment has conducted 100 such investigations, leading to five (5) voluntary rein-
statements or Department. reversals, and one (1) administrative action.
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Most, if not all, of these corrective actions were based on deficiencies in form, con-
tent, or notice requirements. Neither Department complaint records nor investiga-
g;m resuits indicate a pattern of illegal discrimination by insurance companies in

e area.

Investigation Chronology

In February, 1993, the Aasociation of Community Organizations for Reform Now
(ACORN) provided the DeB:.rt.ment with & copy of its report. stating that “redlining”
was occurring in 14 cites throunghout the Nation including the Minneapolis/St. Paul
Metropolitan Area.

The report said that companies were refusing to write homeowners’ coverage in
certain areas of the Twin Cities. The ACORN report specifically cited: (1) more fre-
quently required home inspections in the inner<itiea than in the suburbs; (2) a
higher pereelggge of uninsured homes in the inner-ities; (3) higher costs of cov-
eraglein;;er $1, of value; and (4) fewer agentn in the inner-citios as evidence that
“redlining” was occurri

rring.

The :&'}RN report was based primarily on the review of zip code reports which
list insurance company cancellation, dechnation, and nonrenewal actions and, test
calling conducted Ey members of ACORN. ACORN’s findings were based upon 48
calls made in each city to different insurance agents. Because of the limited scope
:i 9.MCORN"? survey, one call could effect a difference in survey findings of between

percent.

In February 1993, then-Commissioner Bert McKasy wrote to ACORN to inform
them that our Department would conduct an investigation, per their request, into
the sale of homeowners’ cove by a number of the major insurance carriers. Our
investigation atte: d to verify the securacy of ACORN’s assertions and to deter-
mine whether such factors, in and of themselves, evidence the existence of redlining
in the Twin Cities.

The Department obtained a computer printout from the National Association of
Insurance Commissionera (NAIC) which identified the market share of business for
homeowner insurers in Minnesota. In order to determine insurance company compli-
ance with Minnesota statute, an extraordinarily large group of companies was in-
cluded in our investigation. The Department of Commerce investigated companies
with a market share of 1 }::rcent or greater (23 companies, with a total market
share of 77.08 percent per the 1991 annual statements; see aitached listing). Of this
group, (6) companies were affiliated with at least one other company in the sample
group (standard/preferred), and share joint underwriting, claims, and policy issu-
ance departments,

In addition to the zip codes used by ACORN, we added the communities of West
St. Paul and South St. Paul. These communities were added because of the potential
for having & higher than average minority population. It was also determined that
the investigation would thoroughly review each company's: 1) underwriting stand-

directives, manuals, and mstructions; 2) agent locations; and 3) dechnations,
cancellations, and nonrenewals of homeawners’ insurance for 1891 and 1992. During
the week of April 15, orders u'ms the production of extensive amounts of docu.
mentation were sent to each of the 23 companies, Most insurers needed up to 60
daxs to assemble the information and documentation required.
review of the thousands of pages of underwriting material was completed by
the week of August 9. Upon completion of the review, companies were sent a letter
advising them of the provisions of their underwriting stan which were of con-
cern to the Department. After these notifications were sent, a total sampling of
4,042 declinations, cancellations, and nonrenewals was drawn from the policyholder/
applicant lists provided by each insurer. During the week of August 20, each insurer
was sent a letter requiring the production of the corresponding notices that were
sent to the insureds indicated in our sample. The responses were received, in their
entirety, by early November, 1993. A thorough review of each notice was conducted
to assure compliance with :egy]atinns and statutes concerning the form, method,
com s acti

and basis for on.
Thie review was completed and companies were notified of the resulis the week
of November 18. Each co! was given the opportunity to review actions which

appeared to be in violation of Minnesota statute. The companies were also asked
to provide the Department with any additional information, documentation, or re-
buttal. This information was recei in its entirety, by December 15, 1993.

In December, the Department determined that a cost ana.ldy-is should be done by
comparing each company’s ratea between the inner<ities and suburbs, and between
different phic tions within both Minneapolis and St. Paul. .

On December 29, 1993, rate surveys were sent to each of the 23 companiea and
the Minnesota Property Placement Facility (FAIR Plan). The rate surveys required
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companies to provide premitm quotes for all available company programa/policies
for 8 HO-3 (homeowner) Ipulicy or their closest ivalent) on a 1940 fmg oon-
struction home with a replacement value of $75,000. The age of the roof was estab-
lished at 10 years old, and the home had a one car detached garage. The value of
the personal property was established at $35,000. Companies were also required to
provide rate quotes lor an HO-4 (tenants) policy, with personal property valued at
$35,000, Each company was provided with a list of zip codes for the cities of St.
Paul, Minneapolis and surrounding sauburbs.

This expanded investigation required Enforcement Division employees, who live
in the inner<city, to call agents and obtain quotea from two different agents of each
of the six (8) companies with the largest mnﬁet. ehare. In total, the employees made
contact with thirty-four agenta. Two of the employees represented minority cultures,
and r;il} used actual homee for purposes of cbtaining quotes and inspections (if re-
quired).

Investigative Findinge
UNDERWRITING (CHART #1)

Based upon the review of the underwriting material, there appeared to be na
basis to conclude that any of the twenty-three (23) insurance companiea were inten-
tionally targeting inner-city homeowner applicants or policyholders in an attempt to
illegally discriminate in the ismuance of homeowner coverage.

Actuarial examinations conducted by this Department in conjunction with the in-
vestigation atrongly suggest that insurance carriers’ loas experience closely cor-
relates with premium rates. We examined two carriers with a combined market
share of 33.6 percent. One carrier was found to actually be charging leas in the
inner-cities than their losa experience would dictate. The other carrier was found
to closely align its premium rates with loss experience.

While the actuarial data did show there to be higher costs for inner-city co
than for suburban coverage, the costs were reflected in the loss experience of
insurance comdpanies. On average, the difference was $42.43 per year. The investiga-
tion concluded that homeowners’ insurance ia available to inner-city homeowners
and that loss experience on inner-city policies is a reason for the different premium
prices. Of particular note ix that some rural areas actually have higher premium
expenses n either the inner-cities or the suburbs. The primary reason for the
hiﬁl';;r premium rates is lack of fire protection, water sources, ete.

review of the underwriting standards and guidelinea of each company found
that eighteen (18) insurera had some portion of their underwriting guidelines which
needed to be changed to conform with all current statutory requirements. The De-
artment did identify a few instances where oompa.ng guidelines provided for dec-
ations based solely on the age of the applicant’s wel]iig. Fourteen (14) of the
companies provide rating discounts based upon the age of the home (mostly in the
form of a “New Home” discount). The Department of Commerce only allows such
discounts if the company also offera comparable coverage and discounts for older
homea which have updated electrical, plumbing, heating/cooling systems, and wir-
ing. Our investigation revealed that the vast majority of the companies do offer com.
parable premium discounts and/or coverage optiong for older homes. Those that did
not were notified of the need to amend their underwriting policies.

It should be pointed out that prior to June 1992, one company did have under-
writing standards which specifically mentioned the geographic location of the home
{e.g. “St. Paul-Minneapolis Area”™), However, this criteria was eliminated by the com.
pany prior to our investigation.

CANCELLATION/NONRENEWAL/DECLINATION (CHART #2)

A review of each of the 4,042 declination cancellation, and nonrenewal actions
shows that 125 actions were found to be in violation of the statutes/rules. Most of
the violations were a result of deficiencies in the notice form and length of prior no-
tification (107 actions). These violations occurred because of the failure by some of
the insurers to include specific information in the notice {(e.g. t to appeal, right
to have a new agent suis‘nedé‘:pecihc loss information) or in the time notification
requiremer)lts (e.g. exceeding 69 day underwriting standard, less than 60 days
notice, etc.

Twelve of the 125 violations identified aggear to relate to potential redlining. In
these cases, the declination appeared to be based aolel{:n the age of the home. The
remaining six actions were based on reasons other than those allowed by statute
or rule (e.g. requested by agent without documentation as to basis, requeste
mortgage company, ete.). Based upon this information and documentation the inves-
tigation concl that 99.7 percent of the 4,042 met the requirements of Minnesoia’s
“redlining” statute.
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SUMMARY OF AGENT LOCATIONS (CHART #3)

Although there are no regula or statutory requirements that establish a mini-
mum agent-to-policyholder ratio, the office locations for each company’s agents were
requested and charled. The Department does not believe the charting should be in-
terpreted as an accurate depiction of a company’s agent representation in any ape-
cific geographic location because these agencies could have more than one agent at
each lacation/agency.

Ina societt_y that is effectively linked by telecommunications, companies can con-
duct most of their business through direct mail solicitation and provide application
processing, underwriting, claims, and customer service by phone. Aleo, im ndent
agents can legally broker business for other non-appointed agents. This would allow
a company to market in a geographic location without officially establishing an
agent/agency presence,

While quantifiable results were not reached, the Department does not believe that
agency location significantly inhibited access to insurance. The Depariment does rec-
ognize, however, that agency location is an important convenience issue.

SUMMARY OF RATE SURVEY (CHART #4)

For purpozes of the rating survey, South St. Paul and West 8t. Paul were consid-
ered suburban quotes. This did not adversely affect the comparison, since these com-
munities were usually quoted at a lower rate than St. Paul and M.im:leapo].is. The
rate surveys were comp('ﬁ:ad in a chart which allows the comparison of each compa-
ny’s rate within the city limits of St. Paul and Minneapolis as well as urban to sub-
urban comparisons. The chart does not provide company-to-company rate compari-
sona. Each column represents the dollar amount difference between the highest and
the lowest rate quoted in that cat.ego?r for urban va. suburban locations.

The maximum annual difference o anﬁ company rates between equivalent subur-
ban and urban risk was $95.38 for the HO-3 (homeowners} policies and $26.50 for
the HO—4 (renters) policies. The ave difference between the suburban and
urban rates for the 23 companies and tﬁ:g[?AIR Plan was $42.43 for the HO-3 risks,
and $7.49 for the HO—4 risks. There were three (3) companies that had no difference
between suburban and urban rates for their HO-3 policies, and seven (7) companies
that had no rate difference for their HO—4 policies. One company quoted some urban
rates lower than some of their suburban rates for their HO—4 policies.

Seven (7) companies appear to have chm‘ged different rates within the city limits
of hﬁn.neapo]iﬂ/gz. Paul for policies on identical homes, a practice in violation of the
current statute. The differences ranged from $7-$73 and the Degaﬁ.ment is requir-
ing these companies to take corrective action. These were isolated instances and did
not appear to show a pattern of intentional wrongdoing.

QUOTES OBTAINED FROM AGENTS

There were 34 actual calls completed by Department personnel. The callers found
only one instance where the agent seemed reluctant to provide a quote (but it was
provided) and one instance where the agent did not return the phone call (contact
was not made with the agent personally, only a name and phone pumber was left
with his office). In all other instances the nts were described by the callers as
polite, willing, and sometimes eager to provide quotes. Very few agents advised that
an inspection would be necessary prior to writing the coverage, and all provided
written confirmation of their quotes to the callers when nequesteé. The callers have
also received several follow-up phone calls from the quoting agents anxious to write
the insurance coverage.

Conclusions and Corrective Actions Taken

Although patterns of illegal discrimination were not substantiated, the Depart-
ment of Commerce would like to thank ACORN for requesting this investigation.
Several corrective actions resulted from the investigation,

The Department stron(fly auf)?rts inner-city home ownership as one wtﬁ to sta-
bilize neighborhoods and available homeowners’ insurance is critical to_this goal.
Continuing oversight and the monitoring of insurance industry practices by the De-
partment of Commerce combined with an on-going and constructive dialog between
insurers, agents, community organizations, and inper-city homeowners is the best
method of insuring compliance with Minnesota's statutes.

Conclusions

UNDERWRITING

Underwriting policies regarding new home construction discounte were the pri-
mary area in need of updating to conform with the Minnesota statute gcohlhltllng
premium discounts based exclusively on the age of a dwelling. However, because in-
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surance companies can m%just rates based on the level of risk (age of mechanical
systems within a dwelling) the Department does not believe that the updating will
significantly change the affordability of homeowners’ insurance.
CANCELLATION/NONRENEWAL/DECLINATION

Ninety-seven percent of the 4,042 actions reviewed by the Department were found
to be in compliance with Minn. Stat. 72A.20 subd. 13. Most of the violations in the
3 percent were technical in nature. The Department considers this low frequency
of violations a sign that illegal cancellation, nonrenewal, or declination is not preva-
lent in the Twin Cities.

AGENT LOCATIONS

There is no regulatory or statutory requirement for locations of insurance agent
offices. Although there are fewer agents located in the city than in the suburbs, this
does not constitute illegal discrimination. With insurance available by both mail and
phone, agent location does not seem to limit access to coverage.

ORAL AND WRITTEN INSTRUCTIONS TO AGENTS TO AvOID INNER CITY AREAS:

Three agents recommended by ACORN were interviewed in the belief that they
knew of illegal discrimination practices on the part of insurance companies. No evi-
dence of illegal discrimination was uncovered a8 a result of these interviews,

RATE SURVEY

The Department found that some companies have higher insurance premium
rates in tgg inner-cities than in the suburbs. The average difference was $42/year
for homeowners and $7 for renters. The urban-suburban differences were relatively
small and related to the loss experience of the insurance company as confirmed by
an actuarial study performed in correlation with the investigation.

The investigation identified companies which charged different rates within dif-
ferent areas of the city. This is not allowed and corrective action is being taken.

QUOTES FROM AGENTS
The Department conducted tests to see if agents were willing to sell in the inner-

city and concluded that agents were reasonably eager to sell and quote insurance

to inner-city homeowners,

Corrective Action
Departmental action which has been taken as a resolution to the several findings

of this investigation:

¢ The Department is issuing a bulletin to all insurers authorized to write home-
owners’ insurance, which details the requirements and prohibitions of Minn. Stat.
72A.20 subd. 13. This bulletin specifically addresses the prohibition of discounts
based on the age of the home; underwriting eligibility restrictions based on the
age of the home; and the proper form and filing requirements of cancellation/
nonrenewal notices.

e The Department required each of the companies found to have underwriting and
rating standards in violation of State statute, to immediately correct these stand-
ards, materials, guidelines, and instructions, and provide confirmation and evi-
dence of these corrections.

s The Department required each corpany, where applicable, to file corrected copies
of their cancellation, nonrenewal, and dgclination E)rms.
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CUHART #1 - UNDERWRITING

Company Market Share {91} Restricted Dinding Rating based on Age Declined Based on
ot Decline Due lo of Structuce + Location
Age of Structure *

Allstate 5.9% X

AMCO 147% X |
American Family 13.22% X

Austin Mutual 1.57% X X

Owners Insurance Company 1.12% X X
| Auto Owners 1.64% X X

Citizens Insurance Company 1.20% S N -
Farmers tlome Mutual L05% N/A N/A N/A

Gopher State Mutual 1.09% N/A N/A N/A

llorace Mann 1.07% N/A N/A N/A

Illinnis Farmers 9.24% X X 9 e
Milbank lnsurance Company 1.63% X X

Minnesola Mutuat 127% X )
Mutal Service Insurance Company 1.74% X X

Notthstac Mutual ' 2.68% X X

Pacific lndemnity 1.54% X

Prudential Propesty & Casualty 135% X X

+ Most compenies hove Nled a “new home* discount.

L Underweiting rule change 6/92,
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CHART #1 - UNDERWRITING (CONTINUED)

Company Market Share (81). Resiricted Binding Rating based on Age Declined Based an
or Decline Due ¢to of Struclure + Locatlon
Age of Structure ®

St. Paul Guardian 297% X

State Farm Fire & Casually 20.16% X X x

Suate Farm General Insurance 1.22% X X

USAA 1.28% X X

Waseca Muinal 1.21% X X

Western Natianal 146 X

+ Most companies have fited 8 "new home"® discount.

L Underwriting rule chunpe 6/92.

Dechination may only perialn o preferved progyams or policles.
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CHART #2 « CANCELLATIONS /NONRENEWALS

Company Number of Improper | Notlce/Form/ | Age of Dwelling huproper Basis | Propenty Other
Cancels/Non- Notificutlon (Declined /Canceled) | for Cancellation/ | Localion
fenewals (#/sumple : Nanrenewal (Declined/

. size/percentage) Canceled)

Allstate 10/217/4.6% 8 2

AMCO A/113/3.5% 4

American Family 4/434/9% 4

Austin Muinal 6/279/2.1% 4 2

Autey Owners/Gwaters 0/54/0% N/A N/A N/A N/a N/A

Chiizens Insurance 4/46/8.6% 3 1

Faemers ome Mutual 29/114/4.06% 2

Co;)llcr Siate Mutual 25/330/7.57% 25

forace Mann 1/15/6.6% 1

Wineis Farmers /20143 48% 1

Milbaak Insurance Compuny 6/172/3.48% [

Minnesota Mulaal 1/86/1.1% . 1

Mutual Service Insurance 2/253/0.7% 2

Northstar Mutual 0/153/0% NfA N/A N/A NfA N{A

Pacific Indemnity 1/120/ 8% !

Prudential 2/76/26% 1 1

St Paul Guardian 14/275/5.00% {1 3

State Farm Insurance 1/328/003% 1

USAA 1/17100% 1

.Wnscca Mutual 0/5/0% N/A N/A NfA N/A N/A

Western National 77169/4.14% 3 4

(44}
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CHART # 3
NUMBER OF AGENTS

(DocsNot (ndicace The Number OFf Office Loczinons}

gt. Paul,
3., 8t. Pavl, surrounding

Company W, gt.Paul Mpla 7 _County Area

Allatate InS. CO.. wuwwwvnn. oheo. o0 h (Bawawaoiinead121

American Pamily Mut......uuwes270 . iu. unaeBeeanunnnna i nea252
Auto OWVRersS/OWNErS.. ..e- - -ea?lou o ini v uTenennnonrneeeddd
AMCO. i vvwuvnaaaamansnasuss: cnePoceann i valoawnnnaarinan 99
Auatin Mut....oeavuwccoscnnnneaBa. i Baveavunnnann.e5?
Citizens Ins, COvvvvivvvuvesdZuivnnnans so3aversensnsnoesnb8
Parmers Homa Mut...cevanorvunelloinennnniueBuavsnvovancens 289
Gopher State MUL. . ieveveninwnalenunanconsdevnvvnnacovnaeB?
HOracs Malnfl...vvsevvnsevivanacfionaasvuscasPoovnvcancacosa2l
I11inols PArmerS.cnsccescesseIbav.vearsoselOercavvesasaannis
MilbANK INS. COuveonsnsvooonvolucrsoosavonDioracnsacassnild
Minnesota Mut...cevereonsossdldlovncecneeIonsnvarenea..528
Mutual Bervice IDB....ccc.ccvseSossvveevrsnsloccanssosconnsB9
North Btaxr Mut..sscavesossvacclacrvrvvavreDocvsvunnecnansBd
Pacific Indemnity¥.sccaccccesveSovertenovveSanrasovvrnces,3l
Prudential Prop. & CREveacussaBuivaccosesePensvessnvares28d
Btate Farm (Fire & General)..26. ......e+1%crusaacsoanaalB2
Bt. Paul GUArALAN. cecressrave22i.cesoares22ivosruncrverssl22
UBAA..coscnaavscsoveasvesarnaslonsccinscoeocveesnsnassnneal

va0icesaanssenves58

WaAsaCA MUC.evuvuveoscnncnasseadovonarnnn

Westarn Nltiogal..“....pr...-l2;4LLL&LLLL&QL;;;;L;;44444¢21

Totals: 397 137 2,840

Percentages: 13.9% 4.8% 81.8%
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CHART #4 - RATE SURVEY

Company HO-3 HO-4 HG-J |HO4 | HO) HO-9 HO-3 HO4 Max Diit. HO-3’ Max Diff. HQ4

St. Paul | St Paul | Mpls, | Mpls, | St Paul St Paul Mpis. v. | Mpls. v. | Suburbs v. Cities | Suburbs. v. Clties
v. Suburbs | v. Suburbs | Suburbs | Suburbs

Allsiate Insurance Company 361 512 $61 12 577 si12 3§61 §12 377 $12

AMCO Insurance Company 50 30 p{1} S0 557 S8 559 38 359 58

American Family Muwal Insurance Company 30 50 30 0 554 514 SO SO $54 S14

Austin Mutval Insurance Company #1 30 50 30 50 $40.91 50 $40.91 *50 $40.91 50

Austin Muwal Trsurance Company #2 $0 - 30 - 539.91 - $39.91 $39.91

Auto-Owners Insurance Company $0 50 30 50 30 50 30 30 $0 50

Citizens Sezurity Mutual Ins. Co. #1 0 30 10 $0 $87.16 $26.38 §70.16 $23.83 §87.16 $26.38

Citizens Security Muwai Ins Co. #2 30 50 | ses38 $76.38 $9538

Farmers Home Murtual Insurance Company 30 $0 50 50 s2 510 522 $10 2 510

Gopher State Muwai lnsurunce Comgaay 50 0 §23 §23 523

Horace Mann tnsurance Company £57 ‘510 $57 10 $57 310 $57 510 $57 sio

lllinois Farmers Insurance Compaay 50 S0 50 S0 559 310 359 $10 $59 $10

Milbank Insurance Company 50 S0 50 $0 355 $9 $55 $9 555 39

Minnesota Mutual Fire & Casualty Co. #1 572 s7 k{] 30 572 57 $7T2 57 §72 $7

Minnesota Mutua! Fire & Casualty Co. #2 FY3| - 50 RTAS ST s71

Muluat Service Casualty [ns. Co. #1 573 S10 0 50 573 510 $73 S10 $73 $10

Musal Service Casualty Ins. Co. #2 §56 50 - $56 556 $56

North Star Muwal [nsurance Company #1 0 50 50 0 $24 <S $24 $s 524 $s

Nerth Siar Musual Insurance Company #2 S0 50 S16 S16 516

Nete: Far purpeses of pricing Sn. Si. Paul zne¢ West St Paul were cnnsidered subuebs.
' Indicates some suburnun fates figher thua St PaulsMpls, ryies

The Far Plun dues pot ssue HO-3 coveruge tHO-8): HO-3 und HQ-2 are not replucement pulicies (ACV)

vat
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CHAKT #4

RATE SURVEY - Continued

jHO-3

Company HO-3 HO-4 HG4 | HO-3 HO-4 HO-3 HO-4 Max Diff. HO-3 Max Diff. HO4

St. Paul | 56 Paul | Mpls, | Mpls, | St Paul St. Pau) Mpls. v. -| Mpils. v. 1 Suburbs v. Cities | Suburbs, v, Cities
v. Suburbs {v. Suburbs | Suburbs | Suburbs

Owners insutance Company 50 $0 50 $0 30 30 50 S0 50 0

Pacific Indemnity Company SO S0 50 30 342 $0 $42 $0 542 50

Prudennial Property & Casualty ins. S0 $0 50 50 357 122 157 $12 357 $12

Si. Paul Guardian Insurance Company #1 50 §0 $45 $0 $0 $0 by S0 $7 7

St Pau! Guardian Insurance Company #2 0 50 30 50 50 SO 0 0 50 $0

Siaie Farm Fire and Casualty Company 30 50 560 30 360 43 $60 £8 360 58

Siuate Farm General Insurance Company 30 - 364 564 S6d - 364

United Services Antomobile Assn, 30 50 30 50 5508t pYy 30 50 $50.81 50

Waseca Mutual Insurance Company 30 30 $0 50 $78 $4 50 50 $78 34

Wesiern National Mulual Insurance Company 50 30 30 $0 $17.87 $10.76 $11.87 510,76 $12.87 $10.76

Minnescia Property Placemen Facility’ | 30 50 $0 $0 $3830 52650 $35.28 $26.50 53830 £26.50

Noie: For purposes of pricang S M. Paul ind West St Paol were considered suburbs.

*Andicates soimic sbbrban files bighee thian
The Fair £l does ot ssue O3 covers

PunlMpls. tanes,
¢ (UIO-8), HO-M jind 1161 s ne seplacement pulivies (ACV),

114
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RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR BOND
FROM ROBERTA ACHTENBERG

Q.1. Condition Federal Assistance on a Housing Discrimina-
tion Plan, Ms. Achtenberg, I understand that HUD is developin
a regulation which would provide for the Department to withhol
Federal assistance, including public housing, gDBG and HOME as-
sistance, if a jurisdiction fails to develop a HUD-approved plan to
combat 'housing discrimination. This sounds like another way for
HUD to micromanage the decisionmaking of jurisdictions. How do
ou envision implementation of this rule? Won'’t the withholding of

UD funding, such as CDBG funding, primarily adversely impact
the low-income families that need the benefit ofy the funding most?
A.1. HUD is developing a regulation to implement the requirement
which Congress placed in Title I in 1983 requiring every recipient
of CDBG assistance to certify that it will affirmatively further fair
housing. Similar statutory requirements appear in the HOME pro-
gram and the legislation creating the CHAS. The certification is
not limited to these programs and includes both publicly assisted
and private housing within a jurisdiction.

The progosed rule will require each Entitlement community (and
State) to develop an analysis of impediments to fair housing and
develop a plan to address these impediments. Communities which
have not previously developed an analysis (more than 100 commu-
nities have done so since the concept was introduced as a “safe har-
bor” in HUD’s 1989 CDBG regulations) would have 1 year from the
date of HUD’s final regulation to do so. The fair ousin% plan
(analysis plus action plan) would NOT be submitted to HUD for ad-
vance approval. Instead, a summary of the plan would be submit-
ted, together with the fair housing actions taken the preceding year
and those planned for the forthcoming year.

HUD would raise questions about an applicant’s certification
only where there was evidence of a problem which the applicant
failed to address. We do not believe that this would constitute
“micromanaging the decisionmaking of jurisdictions.” In fact, it is
the present system that often requires us to second guess a juris-
diction’s actions under its certification because no document exists
summarizing the city’s fair housing “temperature.”

We would expect that any differences of opinion about an appli-
cant’s identification of impediments or actions to address them
could be readily resolved through negotiation. If not, HUD could re-
quire special assurances or condition the grant on the community’s
taking certain actions by a prescribed time. HUD would seek to im-
pose sanctions only as a last resort, recognizing that any interrup-
tion of the flow of funds would be harmful to the low- and mod-
erate-income residents whom the programs are designed to benefit.
This is precisely the same enforcement mechanism which HUD
currently has with respect to CDBG and HOME funds. The pro-
posed fair housing planning regulation does not change enforce-
ment procedures in any way.

Q.2. Property Insurance Redlining. Ms. Achtenberg, I under-
stand that President Clinton signed recently an Executive Order
directinf HUD to issue guidelines on property insurance discrimi-
nation. I am concerned that HUD intends to regulate the insurance
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industry under the Fair Housing Act without any legal authority.
How does HUD intend to implement this order?

A.2. Several administrations, beginning with a HUD General
Counsel opinion in 1978, have concluded that Title VIII of the Civil
Rights Act of 1968, as amended (the Federal Fair Housing Act),
prohibits discrimination in the area of property or hazard insur-
ance. Because HUD is the primary Title VIII law enforcement
agency, and the only agency with authority to promulgate regula-
tions under that Act, the Department has the responsibility to
issue rules applying the Act to property insurance.

In regulations implementing the Fair Housing Amendments Act
of 1988, HUD determined that the Act prohibits “refusing to pro-
vide property or hazard insurance . or providing such .
insurance differently because of race, c¢olor, religion, sex, handicap,
familial status, or national origin (24 C.F.R. Section 100.70(a)X4)).

Courts that have considered the issue have concluded that insur-
ance is covered by the Act. Dunn v. Midwestern Indemnity Mid-
American Fire & Casualty Co., 472 F. Supp. 1106 (S.D. Ohio 1979),
McDiarmid v. Economy Fire & Casualty Co., 604 F. Supp. 105
(S.D. Ohio 1984), NAACP v. American Family Mutual Insurance
Co., 978 F. 2d 287 (7th Cir. 1992), cert. denied, 113 S. Ct. 2335
(1993), Nationwide Mutual Insurance Co. v. Cisneros, No. C3-92—
52 (S.D. Ohio Feb. 24, 1994). But see Mackey v. Nationwide Insur-
ance Co., 724 F. 2d 419 (4th Cir. 1984).

The key sections of the Fair Housing Act are 3604(a) which
makes it unlawful to “otherwise make unavailable or deny, a dwell-
ing” and 3604(b) prohibiting discrimination “in the provision of
services or facilities in connection therewith.,” Because proper?g in-
surance is required to secure a mortgage loan, which generally is
required to purchase a home, denying insurance makes that home
unavailable. As the Court explained in the American Family case,
“no insurance, no loan; no loan, no house.” When the Supreme
Court was presented with the opportunity to modify this ruling it
declined to do so.

It is important to understand that HUD has no intention of regu-

lating the insurance industry. The responsibility of the Department
is to interpret and enforce the Fair Housing Act as it applies to in-
surance,
. In order to clarify the application of the Act to insurance, HUD
has begun a collaborative process that will involve close consulta-
tion with the insurance industry, regulators, civil rights organiza-
tions, and other community groups.

An advanced notice of proposed rulemaking will be issued to so-
licit written comments from all interested parties. Several informal
meetings will be held with representatives of insurance companies,
agents, State insurance commmissioners, and various community ad-
vocates, At least four public hearings will be held around the Na-
tion. A proposed rule aqplying the Fair Housing Act to insurers
will be dra and widely distributed. Comments will be obtained
and the proposal will be revised prior to issuance of the final rule.
Throughout this process HUD will retain the assistance of outside
consultants with recognized credentials and experience in fair
housing and the business of insurance.
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Q.3. Fair Housing Litigation Policy. Ms. Achtenberg, I under-
stand that HUD may have a policy to settle as many fair housing
claims [as) possible. Are you aware of any policy of HUD directing
attorneys to settle fair housing cases? Wﬁat is HUDs policy as to
settling fair housing cases?

A.8. I am not aware of any departmental policy on settling fair
housing litigation. However, the Secretary and I agree that D
should not be in the business of conducting protracted legal maneu-
vers for the purpose of merely delaying a finding and remedial
order against the Department. HUD has settled, or is engaging in
settlement negotiations, in several law suits where HUD’s habﬁity
has already been established or where the Department has deter-
n}i{led that the plaintiffs have raised legitimate claims of violation
of law.

Q4. Occupancy Standard. Ms. Achtenberg, I understand that
HUD may gea developing a new policy on occupancy standards. For
example, is HUD considering developing a new occupancy standard
that is broader than a 2-person per bedroom standard? Many
States establish a 2-person per bedroom standard as a legitimate
occupancy standard under the Fair Housing Act? If not, why not?
A4, As you know, the Fair Housing Act prohibits diserimination
based on familial status—that is, based on the presence of children
under the age of 18 in housing. Any policy limiting the number of
persons who reside in housing may operate to disqualify or other-
wise adversely affect families with children,

The guidance issued by former General Counsel Keating in 1991
permits consideration of a variety of factors, including the size and
configuration of bedrooms, to be considered in the establishment of
occupancy standards. Although that guidance has sometimes been
misinterpreted to allow housing providers to set two person Fer
bedroom occuﬁancy standards in every situation, it does not in fact
authorize such action. There are a number of circumstances where
the availability of particularly large bedrooms, use of space other
than that denominated as “bedroom” space (such as dens or living
rooms), or other factors could result in upward revision of a two
person per bedroom guideline,

HUD is considering developing a new occupancy standard policy,
which will provide clearer standards regarding the number of per-
sons who can occupy housing.

RESPONSE TC WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR RIEGLE
FROM J. ROBERT HUNTER

Q.1. Most studies have been based on data grouped according to
zip code. Would it be helpful for the data to be grouped in smaller
geographic units, like census tracts, or nine-digit zip codes?

A.l, Yes. Five-digit zip codes are much smaller than the typical
rating territory for homeowners’ insurance and are therefore more
useful in evaluating insurance availability within a city or county.
However, five-digit zip codes are still large enough to capture two
or more neighborhoods with differing characteristics, as interpreted
by some insurers. The preferred method for geographic coding of
premium and loss experience is with a census tract, census block
group, or census block number. The census tract is typically small-
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er than a zip code and consists of a number of census block groups
which, in turn, consist of the smallest unit—census blocks. In addi-
tion to a more precise mapping of particular neighborhoods or
neighborhood characteristics, the use of census mapping for ingur-
ance premium and losses allows for direct comparison with other
censug information, including economic, demographic, and housing
statistics. Since zip codes do not exactiy match census groupings,
census data by zip codes represent an estimate, albeit a statis-
tically accurate estimate, of various economic, d'emog'raphic and
housing characteristics. The availability of nine-digit zip code in-
surance premium and loss experience would allow for 28 more accu-
rate mapping of zip code to census data.

Q2. The American Insurance Association’s study on homeowners’
insurance found that blacks are three times more likely than
whites to purchase their insurance through State plans, the insur-
ance pool of last resort for those unable to get insurance through
the regular market. State Plan policies cost more and provide less
coverage than conventional homeowners’ policies. Is this evidence
of insurance discrimination, or did the study provide some alter-
native explanation for the ciisparity? What are your general views
of the study?

A.2. The AIA report purported to be a study of homeowners’ insur-
ance availability. In fact, the study did not measure availability as
you or I would understand the term—the ability of people to pur-
chase the insurance they want and/or need at aﬁ'ordagle prices.
The AIA study surveyed homeowners in gelected cities and found
that the vast majority of these homeownerzs had homeowners’ in-
surance. Thig finding simply confirms that if you need a mortgage
to purchase a home, then you need to purchase insurance to protect
the mortgage lender. The study was essentially a tautology by lim-
iting the sample to those residents who, unless they owned their
homes outright, had to have insurance. This is not a random sam-
ple of insurance consumers. The study shed no light on the real is-
sues of availability,. Were people priced out of the home buﬁlg
market because of the price of insurance? Were some neighbor-
hoods denied mortgage lending because insurers would not sell in-
surance to protect the lenders? Were some consumers forced to ac-
cept inferior policies because insurers would not offer full home-
owners' coverage in certain areas? The AIA study was silent on
these availability issues.

The AIA study does report a higher incidence of blacks tpurchas-
ing insurance tl":orough tate plans than whites. Thus, for those
consumers who were able to obtain homeowners’ insurance, the
study suggests differential insurance availability by race.

Q.3. Would loss data have been helpful in analyzing the data you
collected for your study?

A.3. Yes. While we can evaluate insurance availability using only
premium and exposure data by zip code, it is only with the analysis
of loss data that we can evaluate whether the charged rates are
fair, Logs data by zip code, or by census block in the future, is es-
sential for determining whether the rates charged in two different
geographic rat.ini territories actually reflect the expected losses
anﬂre fair for those areas. With loss data by zip code, we can de-
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termine if the rates are fair within a rating territory, i.e., are the
existing geographic territorial groupings fair? In addition, loss data
by type of loss—theft, fire, wind & hail, freezing water, etc.—en-
aﬁle us to evaluate insurers’ explanations for their underwriting
practices in different geographic areas.

Q.4. Ms. Schubert’s written testimony states repeatedly that phys-
ical location alone should not be the basis of underwriting deci-
sions. To what extent should physical location be significant in un-
derwriting decisions?

A, Location can be important for exposure to catastrophic risk,
such as flood, earthquake, and wind damage. (Damage from wind
is the only one of these causes of loss covered in the typical home-
owners’ policy.) Otherwise, location should not, in my view, be a
significant underwriting factor. Of course, the decision about how
to group risks geographically—the determination of rating terri-
tories—is a fundamental public policy decision.

Q.5. Insurers frequently say that certain urban neighborhoods pay
more for insurance because of a higher incidence of crime and van-
dalism. Is this accurate? How do insurance companies determine
the incidence of crime and vandalism? How do they draw the lines
between neighborhoods and decide which areas should be charged
more?

A.5. Insurance losses are caused by a variety of factors in addition
to theft and vandalism, including fire, wind & hail, freezing water,
and liability. All other factors equal, higher theft losses in one area
than another should result in higher rates in one area. However,
the other factors are rarely equal. For example, the amount of in-
sured property, and thus the insurer’s exposure to loss, is typically
greater in neighborhoods with greater insurance availability than
those neighborhoods which insurers label as “high crime.”

Theoretically, insurers would determine the incidence of crime in
a given neighborhood by looking at loss data by cause of loss. For
all but the very largest insurers, looking at statistically valid loss
data by type of loss by zip code has been impossible because loss
data by zip code has not been available. Moreover, even the largest
insurers will not have loss data for those zip codes in which they
do not actively write business. Another source of erime data comes
from the FBI and/or local police departments. These data are typi-
cally not available by small geographic areas within a city. Finally,
insurers may use the services of a third-party vendor who inter-
prets existing sources of crime data into smaller geographic units,
An example of this type of product is the Geographic Underwriting
Service sold by the Insurance Services Office (ISO).

In some States, like Texas, the Department of Insurance promul-
gates rating territories for all insurers. In most States, insurers ei-
ther create their own rating territories or rely on those developed
by an advisory organization like ISO. In establishing rating terri-
tories, insurers may create areas ranging in size from a single zip
code to several counties. We have found that the basis for insurers’
determination of rating territories has as much or more to do with
subjective factors as with objective characteristics of an area.
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